### <u>The impact of synthetic lung sputum media and the</u> presence of clinical *S. maltophilia* on the evolution of <u>imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa*</u>

Angus McDonald Quinn

MSc by Research University of York Biology December 2020

### **Declaration**

I declare that this thesis is a presentation of original work and I am the sole author. This work has not previously been presented for an award at this, or any other, university. All sources are acknowledged as References.

### <u>Abstract</u>

Bacterial-associated pneumonia of cystic fibrosis (CF) patients is one of the leading causes of death in the under 30 white European population with antibiotic resistant *P. aeruginosa* being primarily responsible. Understanding how antibiotic resistance evolves experimentally has great potential to inform clinical practises. However, there are only a few in vitro studies concentrating on antibiotic resistance evolution in simulated *in vivo* growth conditions. We predicted that growth substrate and interspecies interactions can play a more substantial role in shaping the evolution of antibiotic resistance than is usually credited in the current literature. By using Synthetic Cystic Fibrosis Media (SCFM), mucin, and clinical CF isolates we demonstrate both lung sputum and bacterial community members impact the antibiotic susceptibility and resistance evolution of *P. aeruginosa* on both ecological and evolutionary scales. Co-culturing in SCFM increases the antibiotic tolerance of clinical P. aeruginosa, S. aureus and S. maltophilia isolates while simultaneously conferring S. maltophilia mediated protection against imipenem to P. aeruginosa through antibiotic degradation. Evolving PA01 in SCFM regularly treated with clinical imipenem concentrations led to faster emergence and higher overall levels of imipenem resistance when grown alongside S. maltophilia compared to monocultures. Mechanistically, imipenem resistance was associated with loss of function mutations in the OprD porin that likely reduced diffusion of the antibiotic into the bacterial cell. A clear fitness trade-off between imipenem resistance and competitive ability was observed. Our results indicate abiotic and ecological interactions could impact antibiotic resistance evolution during clinical P. aeruginosa infection and suggest the presence of S. maltophilia may reduce the success of imipenem treatment in individual CF patients.

### **Table of Contents**

Title Page
Abstract 2
Table of Contents
Introduction
Methods
Results
Section 1: Screening CF bacterial strains
Section 2: Investigating S. maltophilia-mediated protection of P. aeruginosa from imipenem 26
Section 3: Experimental Evolution in imipenem and SCFM
Discussion
Chapter 1: Designing a clinically representative selection model
Chapter 2: The gap between in vitro susceptibility testing and treatment success
Chapter 3: The dynamics of <i>S. maltophilia</i> mediated imipenem degradation in CF lung sputum and its impact on <i>P. aeruginosa</i> growth 58
Chapter 4: The evolution of imipenem resistance and impact of <i>S. maltophilia</i> on <i>P. aeruginosa</i> in SCFM
Chapter 5: The interaction between <i>P. aeruginosa</i> and imipenem treatment on <i>S.</i> maltophilia persistence in evolved co-cultures
Chapter 6: Adaptation to CF lung sputum70
Conclusion
Abbreviations
Acknowledgements
Declaration
Bibliography

### **Introduction**

Clinical antibiotic resistance is defined by a pathogens capacity to survive and progress disease in patients treated with the maximum safe concentration of antibiotics. The World Health Organisation (WHO) reports over 700,000 people die each year from antibiotic resistant infections, predicting the number to rise to 10 million by 2050 [1]. Surviving patients spend tens of millions of extra days recovering from more severe infections [2] imposing a substantial economic and developmental cost that could force up to 24 million people into poverty by 2030 [1]. Antibiotic use has risen by a third since 2000 [3] and a very strong relationship between level of use and rate of resistance has been established [4]. Currently, reducing overall antibiotic use is the main strategy for limiting the global emergence and spread of resistance [5], primarily achieved by reducing their incorrect administration. Between 8.8-23.1% of all antibiotic prescriptions in the UK are classed as inappropriate [6] with this value being considerably higher in the developing world [7, 8]. Most of our current understanding of how antibiotic resistance evolves comes from single species assays in simple laboratory media, not taking into account the impact of host and existing microbial community members. This is a clear shortcoming as other species may shape pathogen responses to antibiotics by creating protective extracellular structures or actively degrading antimicrobials [9, 10]. Incorporating additional bacterial species into clinically representative in vitro assays of antibiotic resistance evolution could potentially provide a more comprehensive understanding of infections in vivo, and therefore have greater capacity to inform better medical practises and more effective treatments.

### Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a resilient opportunistic pathogen

*Pseudomonas aeruginosa* is an aerobic, gram-negative bacteria that exists in almost every environment, from lakes and soils [11, 12] to floors and sink-networks [13, 14]. Its wide-reaching success is due to several intrinsic biological properties: minimal nutrient requirements [15], innate toxin tolerance [16] and prolific Horizontal Gene Transfer (HGT) [17, 18], which enables it to recombine and acquire genes that are required to thrive in conventionally harsh environments. Its high phenotypic plasticity and rapid capacity to adapt is made possible by a large genome size [19] of 6.3mbp [20] which contains multiple plastic genome regions that can be variably expressed [21]. Over eight percent of *P. aeruginosa*'s gene complement is dedicated entirely to regulation [22] providing unusually high variation in phenotypic expression compared with other bacteria [23]. This physiological flexibility is key to understanding *P. aeruginosa*'s capacity to colonise, adapt and differentiate into a wide range of different environments.

*P. aeruginosa* also possesses a diverse suite of virulence factors which, due to its ubiquitous nature, enables it to operate as an opportunistic pathogen across plant and animal species, including humans. *P. aeruginosa* infections are a persistent problem throughout hospitals where it regularly infects burns [24], pulmonary-deficient lungs [25] and patients with compromised mucosal immunity [26]. In intensive care units *P. aeruginosa* is one of three bacteria that cause the overwhelming majority of all nosocomial infections [27, 28, 29] and is the number one cause of ventilator associated pneumonia [30]. Its capacity to exist on hospital surfaces [31] and in sink networks for several months [32] can result in high transmission between patients via direct contact with hospital

workers [33, 34] or indirect transmission via intermediate environmental reservoirs [32, 35]. Eliminating these contaminated sites is nearly impossible due to hospital strains possessing high degrees of innate and adapted resistance to most disinfectants [36]. This long-term persistence and extreme durability makes it difficult to prevent transmission between patients.

A large section of the population particularly vulnerable to opportunistic *P. aeruginosa* infection are Cystic Fibrosis (CF) patients. Cystic fibrosis is a recessive genetic disorder that results in the dysfunction or downregulation of the CF Transmembrane Regulator ion channel, responsible for maintaining chloride ion homeostasis at mucosal surfaces [37]. Its dysfunction leads to a characteristic overproduction of thick mucus which interferes with digestion and mucosal immunity leading to regular bouts of respiratory inflammation and repeated chronic bacterial infections [38, 39]. Cystic fibrosis is the most common lethal hereditary disease among white Europeans [40], with incidence rates typically between 1:2000 – 1:4000 depending on country [41]. Due to a 1% yearly mortality rate and a median life expectancy of 29 years [42], it is one of the major causes of death in the under 30's. The vast majority of infections are polymicrobial [43] as lung conditions support an incredibly diverse microbial community [44, 45, 46] consisting of bacterial, viral and fungal species that form a complex network of interspecies and interhost interactions [47, 48]. As a result, nearly 90% of CF-related deaths are caused by respiratory failure directly associated with severe bacterial infections [49, 50], predominantly *Pseudomonas*.

Antibiotic resistance evolution is a major hurdle in the treatment of *P. aeruginosa* infection of the CF lung, resulting in less effective therapy, higher mortality rates and greatly reduced quality of life. In the UK, prolonged lung infections increase the medication cost alone by £3.2k per CF patient per year on average [51, 52]. Although acute infections are often successfully treated in juveniles, longterm chronic P. aeruginosa infections are much harder to eradicate due to the establishment of antibiotic resistant biofilms [53, 54]. Historically chronic P. aeruginosa infection was present in over 80% of CF patients beyond the age of 20 [55]. Uneven testing regimes makes modern carriage rates hard to predict [42] although some European cohort studies still show that over 80% of CF patients harbour the bacterium [56], while in the USA chronic infection rates are between 65% and 70% [57]. P. aeruginosa infection of CF patients remains a major problem for western healthcare and represents an important eco-evolutionary biomedical problem as bacterial adaptation to the lung and the evolution of antibiotic resistance are both intimately linked with disease progression. Treatment against acute and chronic *Pseudomonas* infection is primarily antibiotic-based making the global trend of increasing resistance [58] a major challenge for treating CF patients [59]. Multi-drug resistant (MDR) strains of P. aeruginosa are commonplace in the clinical environment [60] and have a significantly higher prevalence in CF patients [61, 62], which substantially reduces the pool of effective antibiotics available. This is especially problematic when treating P. aeruginosa whose intrinsic tolerance to toxins confers complete or partial resistance to several classes of antibiotics [63, 64]. Increased drug resistance requires stronger, later stage antibiotics to clear or control infection, which are typically associated with increased toxicity, side effects and a considerable decrease in patient quality of life [65, 66, 67]. Extremely drug resistant strains require the use of 'last line' antibiotics, usually at the cost of potentially life-threatening side-effects [65]. Understanding how P. aeruginosa evolves antibiotic resistance under in vivo growth conditions can give critical insights into informing future treatments for CF patients.

#### The evolution of antibiotic resistance in P. aeruginosa

High levels of innate resistance and considerable adaptive potential makes *P. aeruginosa* one of the most challenging pathogens to treat with antibiotics. In the WHO's priority list of pathogens with the highest global need for novel antibiotic development, carbapenem resistant P. aeruginosa was ranked in the top three at 'Priority 1: Critical' [68]. Innate or intrinsic resistance refers to the underlying capacity of a bacteria to resist antibiotics, typically conferred through inherent structural or metabolic features shared by all members of the species. In Pseudomonas, innate resistance against most antibiotic groups is particularly high [69, 70] due to heavily restricted porin sizes [71, 72] leading to substantial outer membrane impermeability [70], alongside the constitutive expression of multiple resistance associated efflux pumps and degradative/inhibitory enzymes [69, 70, 73]. In contrast to innate, adaptive or acquired resistance emerges as a result of evolution in environments containing antibiotics and can be loosely grouped into four main mechanisms [74]: reduced antibiotic uptake via porins [75], increased antibiotic removal via efflux pumps [75, 76], modification of antibiotic targets and modification of the antibiotics themselves [77, 78]. Like many bacterial pathogens *P. aeruginosa* can develop antibiotic resistance phenotypes at the population level, protecting the whole community and enabling long term persistence. Extracellular biofilms are formed by a mesh of secreted proteins, polysaccharides, lipids and free-DNA [79]. They act as a semi-solid physical barrier to antibiotic penetration [80] and create structural heterogeneity in the environment, reducing diffusion and supporting the formation of tightly controlled micro-niches which can enhance antibiotic tolerance [81, 82, 83]. Once established, infective P. aeruginosa populations contain a small proportion of slow growing 'persister cells' whose reduced metabolism lowers their sensitivity to antibiotics, enabling reseeding of the environment when most of the population has been eradicated [84, 85, 86]. Both biofilm and persister cell formation are highly advantageous mechanisms to resist antibiotic treatment and are regularly selected in clinical isolates [86, 87].

Ultimately, adapted antibiotic resistance is caused by either gain or loss of function mutations which evolve through two distinct pathways: de novo mutation or HGT. De novo mutations are randomly incurred changes in nucleotide sequence generated during errors in DNA replication or from exposure to mutagenic chemicals [88]. In gene coding regions, Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms (SNPs) can introduce stop codons or alter amino acid translation which increases, decreases or completely removes the functionality or efficiency of a protein [89]. More complex insertion and deletion SNPs can cause reading frameshifts which de-aligns all subsequent codons leading to incorrect translation and usually protein misfolding and dysfunction [90]. Sometimes loss of function mutations do not directly cause changes in phenotype, but instead induce the reorganisation of cellular metabolism which indirectly causes the observed phenotype [89]. Less common de novo mutations include the deletion or duplication of gene regions which can alter transcriptional output and enable gene-pairs to neo- or sub-functionalise [91]. Furthermore, mutations in non-coding regions can also induce resistance phenotypes through alterations in non-coding RNA's [92] and by reducing the capacity for regulatory sequences to bind to upstream gene regions [93]. Alternatively, HGT is the acquisition of novel genetic material from other populations typically via mobile genetic elements such as integrons, plasmids and phages [69, 94]. Although relatedness between species constrains the rate of HGT [95, 96] species in different phylogenetic kingdoms have been shown to share genetic material [97]. The introduction of novel antibiotic resistance genes through HGT is a

common mechanism of resistance evolution in clinical *P. aeruginosa* [98, 99, 100]. Typically, acquired resistance to individual antibiotics does not incur a fitness cost because compensatory mutations are regularly evolved [101, 102, 103], which alleviate the reduction in fitness usually associated with gain or loss of function mutations. However, the use of combination therapies and alternating antibiotic regimes means MDR is widespread in clinical *P. aeruginosa* and usually does come with a distinct fitness cost [104].

It is important to note that not all resistance phenotypes that emerge are due to genetically evolved traits and can often result from environmentally induced changes in gene expression. P. aeruginosa demonstrates considerable behavioural plasticity when responding to stress, utilising a wide array of transcription factors and methylation-based epigenetic modifications to augment protein production based on the environment [105, 106, 107]. Quorum sensing (QS) is a cell-cell signalling mechanism used for controlling gene expression, ubiquitous throughout bacterial species, [108]. It utilises small soluble peptides with relatively low production costs, to coordinate gene expression at the populational level based on cell density. This type of regulated plasticity is very useful for responding to environmental change and as a result QS regulated traits are typically involved in counteracting both biotic and abiotic stress [109]. Furthermore, growth conditions considerably impact gene regulation and biofilm formation [46, 110], simply growing *P. aeruginosa* on isobutyrate in place of L-glutamate carbon sources results in a 487-fold increase in colistin resistance [111]. Transcriptome analysis has demonstrated a substantial difference in the relative expression of 1000's of genes in clinical P. aeruginosa CF isolates when grown in different laboratory models [112]. This is a persistent problem for clinical antibiotic sensitivity tests where pathogenic samples that record as sensitive in vitro are often not successfully controlled during subsequent patient treatment [113]. This issue is further amplified during polymicrobial infections where antibiotic treatment against a focal pathogen rarely takes into account the patient's microbiota [48]. Incorporating ecological elements into in vitro antibiotic resistance evolution assays is the first step required to give clinicians a robust understanding of how the microbial ecology of individual patients may impact treatment outcomes.

### The impact of inter-species interactions on antibiotic tolerance and evolution

Bacterial communities consist of a wide range of interspecies interactions, many of which have the potential to alter the antibiotic sensitivity of individual members. The production of inhibitory or degradative enzymes is a common resistance mechanism across genera [114] and can potentially provide community level protection by reducing local concentrations, enabling the survival of sensitive strains [115]. This effect can emerge from secreted enzymes in the environment [116, 117] or intracellular enzymes that internally break down antibiotics [9]. Alternatively, the secretion of toxic compounds and signalling molecules can induce favourable transcription profiles and metabolic rates which increase tolerance [118, 119, 120]. Multi-species biofilms are also common [121] with their benefits extending to all inhabitants [122]. This protection can be enhanced when different species contribute novel compounds which augment the structural properties of the matrix [10, 122]. Furthermore, local microenvironments created by biofilms can intensify otherwise weak interspecies interactions [52]. Conversely, ecological interactions can actively decrease tolerance to antimicrobials in communities with cross-feeding networks where bacteria rely on products from other species to perform specific metabolic functions [123, 124]. Antibiotic treatment can remove sensitive community members, disrupt feeding networks, and lead to the loss of tolerance in

otherwise resistant species [124]. Many of these ecological interactions are density dependent, requiring moderately high concentrations of cells to have a substantial effect. Therefore, the emergence of these interactions are dependent on both the complexity of the community in question and the capacity of the environment to support high growth rates. More diverse communities decrease the likelihood that individual species exist at sufficiently high numbers for an interaction to emerge. This means that community composition and environmental growth conditions need to be considered when validating observed interactions *in vitro*.

Importantly the effect ecologically derived antibiotic tolerance has on the evolution of antimicrobial resistance is mostly unknown. The development of community level protection may theoretically raise the Minimum Selective Concentration (MSC), the antibiotic concentration required to positively select for adaptive resistance. Thus, potentially costly resistance evolution in sensitive species provides a reduced fitness advantage in the presence of antibiotics, which could drive inter-species co-dependence. Alternatively, since competitive interactions tend to dominate in bacterial communities [125], tolerant individuals may drive the evolution of resistance in sensitive species as resistant species can grow and acquire nutrients during antibiotic treatment, imposing a competitive advantage. There is some evidence that bacterial adaptation and resistance evolution can be constrained in multi-species communities which reduces the rate of resistance. Microbial communities consist of a complex network of interspecies interactions with substantial capacity to impact antibiotic tolerance. Despite this the inclusion of microbial community members into *in vitro* studies investigating the evolution of clinical antibiotic resistance is rare [127], representing one of the major gaps in the current literature.

The CF lung microbiome is incredibly diverse containing around 30 microbes on average [128], and as a result infections are polymicrobial [129, 130] consisting of several disease causing pathogens including *P. aeruginosa*. The lung conditions provide the optimum environment for high density, high diversity growth: the sputum itself is relatively nutrient rich [131] and excess mucous provides a physical scaffold for growth [132, 133] while protecting against the host immune system [55]. CF microbial community composition varies throughout time and emerging evidence suggests that periods of ecological instability may be the primary driver of pulmonary exacerbation in patients [48]. Several ecological interactions between *P. aeruginosa* and CF community members have been linked to increased antibiotic tolerance through a variety of proposed mechanisms. Most observed interactions have been identified between S. aureus and P. aeruginosa, the main focal pathogens of CF infection [134]. Evolving *P. aeruginosa* in the presence of *S. aureus* alters its lipopolysaccharide composition conferring increased beta-lactam resistance [135], while 2-heptyl-4-hydroxyquinoline N-oxide (HQNO) secretion by *P. aeruginosa* increases *S. aureus*'s tolerance to tobramycin and vancomycin by suppressing aerobic respiration and inducing small colony formation [120, 136]. However, HQNO has also been shown to increase S. aureus's tolerance to chloroxylenol and several other antibiotics [137], demonstrating positive and negative effects. Alterations in biofilm architecture has similarly been observed as S. aureus contributes staphylococcal protein-A which interacts with P. aeruginosa's psl-polysaccharide to increase biofilm tobramycin resistance [10]. These interactions are not limited to S. aureus: B. cenocepacia also interacts with P. aeruginosa inducing the development of firmer, more resistant biofilms [138]. Enzyme mediated community level antibiotic protection has also been recorded: Prevotella produced beta-lactamase can protect P. aeruginosa against ceftazidime when grown at high cell densities [139]. There is also some

evidence the production of Diffusible Signal Factors (DSF's) by *S. maltophilia* increases *P. aeruginosa*'s tolerance to polymyxins [118], 15/40 clinical strains produce DSF's and when *P. aeruginosa* was grown in 200 times the mean DSF concentration of clinical sputum [140] it lead to marginally increased tolerance [118]. Most theoretical mechanisms for ecologically derived antibiotic resistance have been identified as likely taking place in the CF lung yet no study has investigated if these interactions impact the evolution of antibiotic resistance. However, if we want experimental results to be able to inform clinical practise, *in vitro* assays must be performed under clinically representative growth conditions.

### Choosing an experimental model for investigating CF infection

Despite the advantages that come from using simple laboratory media they suffer from the major drawback of being unrepresentative of in vivo growth conditions. Although antibiotic treatment is a major selection pressure during infection it is simply one of many environmental factors. Therefore any investigation into antibiotic resistance evolution during CF lung infection requires using the most accurate and reliable model system available. Animal models are one option, despite CF not existing in mice a partial CF-like phenotype can be induced by the knock-out of a CFTR homologue gene with 78% Amino Acid (AA) sequence homology to its human equivalent [141]. CF mice are incredibly inefficient as models because they do not establish chronic airway infections and pathogenesis is completely different compared to humans [142]. In contrast, CFTR-homologue knockouts in pigs and ferrets are much more accurate as models of human infection [143], although considerably more expensive and unethical to test on. A common alternative to the use of animals are human epithelial cells which work well for studying virulence, disease progression and immune factor interactions [144, 145]. A more complex variant is the ex vivo pig lung model which closely mimics P. aeruginosa virulence factor production, QS and tissue damage in humans. Both models work well however they introduce a lot of uncontrollable variation, making it hard to elucidate the impact of individual factors alongside still being quite costly. Organoid models, three-dimensional tissue structures grown from stem cells, offer a more complex CF model as each cell can express its entire genetic complement [146, 147]. While they excel in studying how specific genetic factors correlate with treatment outcomes [146], their high specificity to individual patients severely limits the wider application of any observed trends.

However, there are also two standardised laboratory medias designed to simulate CF sputum: the less complex Artificial Sputum Media (ASM) utilises 20 amino acids, two salts, egg yolk emulsion, fish sperm DNA and Tris buffer [148], while the more accurate SCFM contains nine salts, 19 amino acids, glucose, iron sulphate, four vitamins and MOPs buffer. SCFM was originally designed by Palmer et al. (2007) [106] to replicate the average chemical composition of CF lung sputum samples and has undergone several iterations, notably the addition of mucin, the primary chemical component of the CF lung. Other variants also incorporate salmon sperm DNA, however the large-scale phenol extraction required comes at considerable extra cost and preparation time [52], while providing little additional biological accuracy. SCFM's main benefit is that its exact content and concentration is known, creating the most accurate growth media from a chemical perspective. RNA-sequence profiling demonstrates SCFM induces expression profiles most similar to *in vivo* growth conditions for genes involved in bacterial metabolism, infection and antibiotic resistance, compared with simple laboratory media, ASM, murine models and human epithelial cells [112]. Although time consuming to make, SCFM is considerably easier to use over long periods enabling more replication and is the

most chemically similar to actual CF lung sputum, which is important as this is the main source of nutrients for respiratory pathogens.

### **Study overview**

There are several key gaps in the literature this study is attempting to address. Firstly, to help fix the overwhelming lack of knowledge in how P. aeruginosa adapts to SCFM, which is currently addressed in only one study [149]. Secondly, to understand how the common respiratory pathogen S. maltophilia can interact with P. aeruginosa in the CF lung, as there has not yet been a study investigating how ecological interactions impact the long-term evolution and adaptation of antibiotic resistance in *P. aeruginosa*. Lastly, despite the clinical importance of imipenem, there remains limited understanding of how resistance evolves in *P. aeruginosa* at clinically relevant concentrations of antibiotics. To begin to address these areas we divided our study into two conceptual sections: Ecological, focusing on the short-term effects of substrate and species interactions, and Evolutionary, looking at how these features impacted the phenotype and genotypes of *P. aeruginosa* over time. We first screened a selection of clinical S. aureus, S. maltophilia and P. aeruginosa isolates in six clinically relevant antibiotics in LB and SCFM. These were grown in both monocultures and cocultures to identify any potential ecological interactions. We then developed a growth model based on clinical and theoretical data of *P. aeruginosa*'s growth and antibiotic pharmacokinetics in the CF lung to more closely mimic the selective pressures operating upon P. aeruginosa. Finally, a long-term selection experiment in the presence of regular imipenem treatment and a resistant strain of clinical S. maltophilia was performed before populations were analysed at both phenotypic and genetic levels.

Ultimately, the aim of this study was to help bridge the current disparity between *in vitro* models and *in vivo* clinical data by including often overlooked complexities of CF infection. We found that lung sputum in general, and *S. maltophilia* in the context of imipenem, significantly increased *P. aeruginosa*'s capacity to survive individual antibiotic treatments. Both factors altered *Pseudomonas*' evolution during simulated imipenem therapy, with *S. maltophilia* leading to faster resistance emergence and increased overall tolerance in *P. aeruginosa*. These results have significant potential to both advance the field of evolutionary ecology and inform medical professionals on the best therapeutic option for individual patients.

### **Methods**

### **Bacterial Strains**

Eight strains of bacteria were used throughout this study. Two were variants of the laboratory lineage *P. aeruginosa* 01: 'PA01' and 'PA01:rfp' which possessed the tomato-red fluorescent marker. The remaining six were clinical isolates: *S. aureus*-521307, *S. maltophilia*-518951, -521307 and -515698, and *P. aeruginosa*-519857 and -515968. Clinical strains were previously isolated from sputum samples that originated from the respiratory tracts of Danish adults with cystic fibrosis suffering from chronic infection, provided by Sören Molin and Helle Krogh Johansen at the Rigshospitalet Copenhagen [150]. Isolates with the same ID-number originate from the same patients and all were previously been confirmed by 16S and whole genome sequencing. PA01:rfp was previously constructed by the insertion of the red fluorescent dTomato, alongside gentamicin resistance, into the attTn7 site of wild-type PA01 by electroporation via a plasmid originally found in the *E. coli* strain 'DH5 $\alpha$  pUC18T-mini-Tn7T-dsRedExpress' [151]. This insertion was also previously confirmed via PCR.

Glycerol stocks of all bacteria were prepared by vortexing 100  $\mu$ l of cultures grown in 200  $\mu$ l media for 24 hours with 100  $\mu$ l of 50% sterile glycerol solution, before being stored at -80°C. Inoculation cultures were prepared by streaking frozen glycerol stocks onto agar plates. Single colonies were randomly selected, mixed into 200  $\mu$ l media and grown overnight for 16 hours at 37°C with constant shaking. Diluted inoculation cultures were made by combing 10  $\mu$ l overnight bacterial culture with 190  $\mu$ l of the appropriate media unless otherwise stated. All shaking performed throughout this study was performed at 220 rpm with an orbital diameter of 12.5 mm. Glycerol stocks of populations evolved in SCFM were cultured in SCFM in place of LB media. Assays involving SCFM used inoculation cultures grown and diluted in SCFM and SCFM agar. Nunc 96-well plates were used for culturing unless otherwise stated, with bacterial growth confined to the internal wells as external wells are more prone to evaporation. External wells were filled with 200  $\mu$ l media to gauge contamination with the exception of antibiotic broth microdilutions where the left and right columns contained the upper and lower concentration boundaries.

### Laboratory media

Luria-Bertani (LB) media and LB reduced salt media (0.5 vs 5 g/L NaCl) were prepared according to the manufacturer's instructions and sterilised via autoclaving at 121°C for 30 minutes. *Pseudomonas* isolation agar was made according to the manufacturer's instructions by dissolving one vial of C-N *Pseudomonas* supplement (100.0 mg cetrimide, 7.5 mg nalidixic acid) in 100 ml sterile media before aseptically adding to 400 ml autoclaved liquid agar media allowed to cool below 60°C. SCFM was prepared fresh on the day of use from sterilised stock solutions of its individual components following concentrations previously establish in Palmer et al. (2007) [106]. To enable *S. aureus* growth minor amounts of vitamin B were added at the following concentrations: Thiamine 1 mg/L, Niacin 1.2 mg/L, Calcium pantothenate 0.25 mg/L and Biotin 0.0005 mg/L. The pH of prepared SCFM was adjusted to between 6.95 and 7.05 before being vacuum filter sterilised through 0.22 nm filters into autoclaved jars. Stock solutions were stored at either 4°C or -4°C and regularly replenished based on their relative stability and biochemical properties. 5g/L of porcine mucin was added to simulate mucous concentrations in the CF lung, based on previous studies on SCFM [152], ASM [153]

[154] and medical reports [155]. To avoid the high loss of mucin experienced during filter sterilisation, mucin was pre-sterilised in a 70% ethanol wash and left for 24 hours in a 70°C water bath to let ethanol to evaporate. Sterilised mucin was then combined with 100 ml of sterile water and left at 4°C for 24 hours with rolling-shaking to fully dissolve, then combined with sterile SCFM. Mucin markedly raises the optical density of pure media and increases filtration time preventing its inclusion in assays that require sensitive measurements of growth or involve the sterilisation of culture media. To solve this problem two media variants were used: SCFM with pre-sterilised mucin added after filtration, referred to as 'SCFM(m+)', and SCFM with mucin dissolved before filter sterilisation, referred to as 'SCFM(m-)'. SCFM(m-) reflects a roughly 90% loss of mucin during filtration, giving an Optical Density (OD) reading (0.060) equivalent to LB media (0.050).

### **Optical density measurements**

Optical density readings at the 595 nm wavelength (OD595) and red fluorescence intensity at excitation:532 and emission:588 nm were measured as an estimate of bacterial growth in liquid culture using the Tecan Infinite Pro plate reader. To account for heterogeneity of growth within individual wells, readings were calculated from an average of five measurement taken in a filled square pattern, with each point 500  $\mu$ m apart. The cell densities of starting inoculation cultures was calculated by measuring the number of Colony formation Units (CFU) in serially diluted liquid culture on agar. We did not evaluate how increasing OD595 scales with colony formation because the relationship in *P. aeruginosa* has been well documented as being linear [156].

### Antibiotic sensitivity assays

Antibiotic sensitivity of *S. aureus*-521307, *S. maltophilia*-518951, -521307 and -515698, *P. aeruginosa*-519857 and -515968, PA01 and PA01:rfp strains were tested against six antibiotics commonly used to treat respiratory infections in CF patients [157]: imipenem, vancomycin, ciprofloxacin, tobramycin, colistin and ceftazidime. Microdilution assays were performed using the rows of a 96-well plate, consisting of eleven 200 µl wells of serially diluted concentrations with one 200 µl well left antibiotic free. The middle concentration was determined by the clinical breakpoint for *P. aeruginosa* as stated by EUCAST (2019) [158], except vancomycin for which the *S. aureus* clinical breakpoint was used due to it targeting gram +ve bacteria. Plate positions were randomised within replicates and measurements were independently repeated three times for each antibiotic-bacteria pairing. All randomisation performed throughout this study used the Mersenne Twister algorithm to assign a random value to each treatment, sorting from largest to smallest, and sequentially assigning plate number and well positions based on that randomised order.

Resistance was defined as the Minimum Inhibitory Concentration (MIC), when the OD595 dropped below double that of starting inoculated media (<0.130). If more than one MIC score was observed another three replicates were performed and the mean score was used. Antibiotic stock solution was made fresh according to the manufacturer's instructions on the morning of the assay and dissolved in LB media or SCFM(m-), before being filter sterilised through 0.22 nm syringe filters. 100  $\mu$ I of antibiotic stock was added to the first two columns of a 96 well plate, leaving the top and bottom rows empty. 85  $\mu$ I of media was then added to wells in column one and 100  $\mu$ I to all wells of the remaining 11 columns. Serial dilutions were then performed from column 2 to column 11: taking

100  $\mu$ l over, thoroughly mixing then repeating. Finally, columns 2-12 were filled with 85  $\mu$ l media. Leaving six rows per plate, of 11 wells containing 185  $\mu$ l serially diluted antibiotic media and one well of 185  $\mu$ l antibiotic free media. Wells were inoculated with 15  $\mu$ l of overnight culture diluted by 1:20 (10  $\mu$ l into 190  $\mu$ l) in the appropriate media (approximately 3.75 x 10<sup>5</sup> CFU/ml), bringing the starting well OD595 to below 0.065 for LB and SCFM(m-) or 0.6 for SCFM(m+). MIC Plates were then incubated at 37°C for 24 hours with constant shaking before lids were removed and OD595 and Red Fluorescence Intensity (RFI) measurements taken. Every plate had one row inoculated with PA01 to control for variation in antibiotic concentration, if its MIC was less than the clinical breakpoint and matched other PA01 controls the antibiotic dilutions were considered sufficiently accurate.

Antibiotic sensitivity was also measured in paired and triple cultures of PA01:rfp, SM-518951 & SA-521307, alongside a co-culture of PA01:rfp and SM-521307. Polycultures were made by mixing separately grown monocultures in equal proportions, diluting by 1:20, then adding 30  $\mu$ l diluted inoculation culture to 170  $\mu$ l antibiotic containing wells. This kept the relative cell proportion for each species equal to the monoculture assays. The MIC of *P. aeruginosa* in mixed culture was determined by measuring the level of RFI. Antibiotic inhibition was considered significant when red fluorescence was less than triple that of starting inoculated media (<3,000). This MIC measurement was consistent with 100% of OD595 MICs determined during single species assays, enabling the two to be used interchangeably. The MICs of polycultures was measured in triplicate for all antibiotics screened except for imipenem which was replicated between 7 and 18 times due to observed ecological protection.

### Imipenem degradation assay in LB media

To investigate if *S. maltophilia* breaks down imipenem when grown in LB, low starting densities of overnight SM-518951 was used to inoculate 15 ml of 128  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem containing LB media. Bacteria were grown for 78 hours at 37°C with constant shaking and treatments were replicated three times for antibiotic free and 128  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem treatments. Every 24 hours, three ml of culture was removed, sterilised with 0.22 nm filters, and 185  $\mu$ l pipetted into 15 wells of a 96 well plate before being inoculated with 15  $\mu$ l of diluted bacterial strains with previously established MICs. Four bacterial strains were used: PA-515698, PA-519857, PA01 and SM-521307, and each strain was replicated three times. Inoculated filtrates were grown at 37°C with shaking for 20 hours and the average OD595 score was taken across each set of three wells as a measure of bacterial growth.

### Imipenem degradation assay in SCFM

To assess if *S. maltophilia* breaks down imipenem when grown in SCFM, the capacity of PA01:rfp to grow in periodically sampled and sterilised filtrate was assayed. Two treatment groups were used: Imipenem concentration (0  $\mu$ g/ml, 1  $\mu$ g/ml, 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml) and Bacterial inoculant (No bacteria, *P. aeruginosa, S. maltophilia* and a co-culture of the two), creating sixteen tubes of 20 ml SCFM. Imipenem concentrations were made by adding 2.5 ml filter sterilised imipenem containing SCFM(m-) to 16.0 ml and 14.5 ml SCFM(m+) for monocultures and co-cultures respectively. Cultures were then made by combining and diluting 0.6 ml of independently prepared overnight cultures with 11.4 ml SCFM(m+). 1.5 ml of diluted inoculum was added to 18.5 ml imipenem containing SCFM(m+) for monocultures, while 3.0 ml of diluted overnight PA01:rfp and SM-518951 were combined and thoroughly mixed before 3.0 ml was added to 17.0 ml SCFM(m+) for co-cultures. In the no bacteria treatment, 2.5 ml of sterile filtered SCFM(m-) and 1.5 ml sterile SCFM(m+) was added to 16.0 ml SCFM(m+). Tubes were incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C with constant shaking for 48 hours, every eight hours two ml of media was sampled, syringe filtered through 0.22 um filters and 185 µl pipetted into six wells. 15 µl of diluted overnight PA01:rfp grown in SCFM(m-), was added to each well and grown for 24 hours. Every eight hours OD595 readings were taken to measure *P. aeruginosa* growth and averaged for each well to evaluate growth inhibition over the 24-hour period. Fresh batches of PA01:rfp were prepared for each eight hour interval to keep inoculating cell densities roughly equal.

### Impact of mucin on imipenem sensitivity

To evaluate the relative impact of mucin on imipenem tolerance, MIC broth microdilution assays in pure LB media and LB(m+) media, supplemented with 5g/L porcine mucin were performed for monocultures of PA01:rfp and co-cultures of PA01:rfp and SM-518951. Pre-sterilised mucin was dissolved in 100 ml sterile water for 24 hours and added to 100 ml sterile LB media, this LB media contained double the concentration of its constituent components so the final nutrient composition of both LB and LB + 5g/L mucin was equal. The assay was replicated at least six times for monocultures and at least 12 times for co-cultures.

## Long-term imipenem resistance evolution experiment on *P. aeruginosa* in the absence and presence of *S. maltophilia* in SCFM

PA01:rfp and SM-518951 were grown in mono- and co-cultures in 200 µl SCFM(m+) in the absence and presence of three imipenem concentrations (1  $\mu$ g/ml, 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml), reflecting the typical clinical concentrations in lung sputum during conventional IV [159] and nebulised treatments [160] [161]. Imipenem solutions were prepared as previously described. To reduce the loss of mucin by filtration only 25  $\mu$ l of imipenem containing SCFM(m-) was added to each well. 0  $\mu$ g/ml treatments were made with 25 µl of imipenem free filter sterilised SCFM(m-) to keep mucin concentrations equal. On day zero, monocultures were made by diluting 10 µl overnight culture in 190 μl SCFM(m+) before 15 μl was transferred into 185 μl of antibiotic containing SCFM (approximately  $3.75 \times 10^5$  CFU/ml). For co-cultures, 40 µl of each diluted strain was combined and thoroughly mixed before 30  $\mu$ l was added into 170  $\mu$ l of SCFM. Keeping the relative addition of each species equal meant any impact on growth or antibiotic resistance remained proportional. All treatments were replicated ten times and plates were incubated at 37°C throughout the assay with constant shaking. Every two days, 15 µl of each evolved population was serially transferred into 185 µl of fresh SCFM containing imipenem relative to the starting treatment concentration. Mixing was not performed at any stage of the transfer to minimise biofilm disruption and model the colonisation of fresh sputum, as clinical treatment success is defined by growth inhibition rather than complete eradication [54, 55]. Although this introduced some random effects, this is the only stage where mixing was not performed, and relatively homogeneous population subsets were still transferred. Serial transfers were repeated 12 times over a 24-day period. To reduce the risk of contamination and potential human error individual populations were not randomised. Instead, plate positions and plate number for monoculture and co-culture replicates were randomised in sets of four imipenem concentrations (0 µg/ml, 1 µg/ml, 4 µg/ml and 8 µg/ml) at each transfer stage. All evolved bacterial populations were cryopreserved at -80°C in 25% glycerol at days 4, 12, 18 and 24.

### Isolation of P. aeruginosa colonies from evolved populations

*Pseudomonas aeruginosa* colonies were isolated from frozen glycerol stocks by spreading directly onto *Pseudomonas*-selective SCFM agar plates and grown for 16 hours at 37°C. A single colony from each individual population from all treatments was randomly selected, grown for 16 hours in 200µl SCFM(m+) at 37°C with shaking, and 25% glycerol stocks made, resulting in a single clonal evolved *P. aeruginosa* population isolated from each replicate treatment population.

### Observing the presence of S. maltophilia in co-cultures

The presence of *S. maltophilia* in co-cultures from all four sampling time points was evaluated by plating roughly equal quantities of frozen whole population glycerol stocks straight onto tobramycin containing SCFM agar plates (64  $\mu$ g/ml) preventing *P. aeruginosa* growth. Plates were grown for 24 hours at 37°C. *S. maltophilia* was considered present if there was any observable growth of dot-like white colonies characteristic of *S. maltophilia*. This was independently replicated twice for each sampling point.

### Quantifying imipenem resistance of evolved populations

Imipenem broth microdilution assays were independently performed in SCFM(m+) twice for each isolated clone to measure change in imipenem tolerance over the course of the selection experiment. Each isolated clone from all imipenem culture concentrations at every sampling day was assayed as previously described. Briefly, twelve serially diluted imipenem containing wells (0-128  $\mu$ g/ml) in a single row of a 96 well plate were inoculated with diluted overnight culture creating a starting OD595 below 0.6 (approximately 3.75 x 10<sup>5</sup> CFU/ml). The assay row for each clone was randomised within replicates as previously described. Plates were grown for 24 hours at 37°C with constant shaking before lids were removed and OD595 measurements taken. Growth inhibition curves were constructed from the average OD595 scores for each well concentration. An overall score of imipenem resistance was measured as Area Under the Curve (AUC), this integral was measured from the combined area in OD595 between each successive imipenem concentration, calculated using the trapezium rule.  $0 \mu g/ml$  wells were not included because they did not contain any imipenem. To account for the opacity of mucin in SCFM(m+) raising the AUC of wells with no growth, a baseline for pure 200 µl SCFM(m+) incubated at 37°C for 24 hours with shaking was established (0.585) and subtracted from all OD595 values before integral calculation. Furthermore, broth microdilutions require antibiotics to be filter sterilised, removing mucin and lowering the base OD595 values in the three highest concentrations ( $32-128 \mu g/ml$ ). To account for this the average difference in OD595 below the baseline (0.585) for each concentration was calculated from sterile imipenem containing wells grown for 24 hours at 37°C and added before AUC calculation. This ensured a consistently even background baseline for each dilution, as the OD595 of uninoculated SCFM(m+) was highly consistent across all days. Lastly outliers were identified using a simple conservative mathematical model: If the AUC of a clone lay outside triple the range of the remaining nine clones for a given treatment combination and sampling day it was excluded. In total, only 5 of 300 (1.7%) of datapoints were considered as outliers and removed.

### Measuring pyoverdine and pyocyanin production of evolved P. aeruginosa clones

Pyoverdine and Pyocyanin were quantified as previously described in Sass et al. (2017) [162] and O'Loughlin et al. (2013) [163]. Briefly, inoculation cultures from evolved clonal populations at the final sample point (day-24) were diluted to between 0.05-0.06 OD595 and grown in 200  $\mu$ l SCFM(m-) for 22 hours at 37°C with shaking. Afterwards OD595 measurements were taken before cultures were centrifuged at 200 x g at room temperature for 30 minutes. 100  $\mu$ l of supernatant was then collected and measured at OD wavelength: 405, 595 and 695 nm. Supernatants exceeding an OD595 reading of 0.3 indicated pellet dispersal and were excluded from the analysis. The background OD595 of uninoculated centrifuged media was subtracted before measurements were normalised to starting culture OD595: Relative Pyoverdine production = OD405/OD595, Relative Pyocyanin production = OD695/595 nm. All clones were measured six times and the average taken from at least four replicates, depending on pellet dispersal.

### Measuring the growth of evolved P. aeruginosa clones in the absence of imipenem

The relative growth of evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones sampled from day 24 was estimated from 22hour growth curves in the absence of imipenem. Overnight inoculation cultures were diluted and mixed twice by 15 µl in 185 µl SCFM(m-) giving a starting OD595 of between 0.095 and 0.10 (approximately 5.5 x 10<sup>5</sup> CFU/ml). Plate and well number was assigned by randomly ordering all evolved clones in sets of two replicates and allocating sequentially to each plate position across two 96-well plates. The order was re-randomised for each pair of replicates. One randomly placed well in every plate contained the ancestral PA01:rfp strain to control for variation. Plates with notably different control wells were excluded from later analysis (three plates in total). Plates were Incubated at 37°C with lids on and constant shaking for 22 hours with OD595 readings taken every 20 minutes and red fluorescence every two hours. Two metrics of growth were calculated: Rate of exponential growth or 'Max-V' and Area under the curve or 'total growth' [164]. Max-V (mOD595/hour) was measured as the maximum rate of linear change in OD595 over a given fivehour period, based on simple linear regression. It describes the initial speed of fresh substrate colonisation. Optical density does not directly relate to population size instead being proportional to the log of population size [165]. Therefore, by measuring the rate of linear change during the exponential log-phase we estimate the overall growth rate, 'r'. Total growth was determined as the complete area under the 22-hour growth curve, calculated as previously mentioned by the sum of area change in OD595 between each 20-minute interval, using the trapezium rule. It represents the capacity of a bacterial population to maintain sustained high-density growth.

## Evaluating relative fitness of evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones by competition with the ancestral PA01

The fitness of individual evolved clones sampled from day-24 were quantified by performing competition assays with the non-fluorescently tagged PA01 ancestor in SCFM(m+). Clones and PA01 were separately grown in SCFM(m+) inoculation cultures before 15  $\mu$ l was diluted in 185  $\mu$ l SCFM(m+). 15  $\mu$ l of diluted evolved clone and 15  $\mu$ l of PA01 ancestor were then combined with 170  $\mu$ l SCFM(m+), mixed, and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours with constant shaking. The starting number of cells for each was kept roughly equal (approximately 5.35 x 10<sup>5</sup> CFU/ml each). OD595 and red fluorescence intensity readings were taken after 24 hours. The background OD595 (0.585) and RFI (450) values of uninoculated SCFM(m+) were subtracted from the final 24-hour OD595 and RFI

scores. RFI values were then normalised to final culture OD595 (RFI/OD595), showing the proportion of co-culture consisting of fluorescent cells, and averaged across at least ten replicates. Relative well and plate positions for each group of two replicates were randomised as previously described. At least one well per plate contained PA01 and PA01:rfp to measure the ancestral fitness and control for variation between plates and days. Five out of 22 plates were excluded in total due to contamination. The competitive growth scores of evolved clones were normalised against the competitive score of the ancestral PA01:rfp competing against PA01. The average competitive score for the ancestral PA01:rfp strain was subtracted from the average for each evolved clone before being divided by the ancestral value. This generated a competitive index relating to the relative increased in competitive ability, with the ancestral fitness represented as 0. A relative phenotypic increase of 1.0 represents a doubling compared to the ancestor. This same approach of normalising phenotypic changes relative to the ancestor was also performed for Max-V growth rate, Total growth rate, Pyocyanin production and Pyoverdine production. Since the relative proportion of difference between clones remains equal this transformation does not alter statistical testing. Lastly to assess if evolved clones had lost their ability to fluoresce over the course of the selection experiment, RFI scores from the 22<sup>nd</sup> hour of the previously performed monoculture growth curves were normalised against total growth AUC and compared. All clones had maintained roughly equal RFI relative to total growth except for two outliers that over-expressed red fluorescence and which were then removed from the final dataset.

 $Competitive \ ability = \frac{(Culture \ RFI - Media \ RFI)}{(Culture \ OD - Media \ OD)}$ 

 $Competitive \ index = \frac{Evolved \ competive \ ability - Ancestral \ competitive \ ability}{Ancestral \ competitive \ Ability}$ 

#### Sequencing of evolved P. aeruginosa clones

48 clonal isolates of P. aeruginosa were sequenced in total: Six from individual monocultured populations and six from individual populations co-cultured with S. maltophilia, sampled from day 24 for each imipenem culture concentration (0  $\mu$ g/ml, 1  $\mu$ g/ml, 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml). The starting ancestral PA01:rfp strain was also sequenced. Genome sequencing was provided by MicrobesNG using the following protocol: Three beads were washed with extraction buffer containing lysozyme (or lysostaphin for Staphylococcus sp.) and RNase A, incubated for 25 min at 37oC. Proteinase K and RNaseA were added and incubated for 5 min at 65°C. Genomic DNA was purified using an equal volume of SPRI beads and resuspended in EB buffer. DNA was quantified in triplicates with the Quantit dsDNA HS assay in an Ependorff AF2200 plate reader. Genomic DNA libraries were prepared using Nextera XT Library Prep Kit (Illumina, San Diego, USA) following the manufacturer's protocol with the following modifications: two nanograms of DNA instead of one were used as input, and PCR elongation time was increased to 1 min from 30 seconds. DNA quantification and library preparation were carried out on a Hamilton Microlab STAR automated liquid handling system. Pooled libraries were quantified using the Kapa Biosystems Library Quantification Kit for Illumina on a Roche light cycler 96 qPCR machine. Libraries were sequenced on an Illumina instrument using a 250bp paired end protocol. Reads were adapter trimmed using Trimmomatic (version: 0.30) with a sliding window

quality cut-off of Q15 [166]. De novo assembly was performed on samples using SPAdes (version: 3.7) [167], and contigs were annotated using Prokka (version 1.11) [168].

### Genomic analysis of evolved clone sequences

SNP and indel variants were identified by assembling paired-fastq reads of each sequenced clone to the assembled ancestral PA01:rfp genome and the published PA01 reference genome 'AE004091.2' [169] using the program Snippy from Galaxy (version: 4.5.0) [170]. Nucleotide base differences with a minimum coverage of five or more and a proportional change of at least 0.9 were considered sufficient to indicate an SNP. Ancestral PA01:rfp paired-fastq reads were compared against its own assembled genome to identify errors in the assembly process, two SNP's which were also present in over 90% of clonal genomes were identified and excluded. Contigs were viewed using the integrative genomic viewer (version: 2.8.10). The chromosomal location and impact on protein translation of SNPs were identified using BLASTnt and BLASTx searches [171] on the surrounding 400bp region. The effect of codon changes on amino acid translation were calculated and compared against the annotated AE004091.2 genome [169]. Commonly evolved SNPs in non-coding regions were characterised by identifying upstream and downstream genes using BLASTnt. Association with resistance was defined as when the same SNP appeared at least twice in separate clones and when over 70% of mutants had evolved resistance. Lastly, the structural and functional properties of the proteins encoded by mutated genes were identified by comparing information across three databases: National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) [171], UniProt [172], and Pseudomonas genome DB [173].

### **Statistical Analyses**

Statistical significance of the effect of experimental conditions was primarily determined through direct mean comparisons between treatment groups using a standard least squares model with an emphasis on effect leverage. This gives reliably accurate significance scores and enables more indepth comparisons compared with alternatives, such as mixed effect models which take population as a random effect. Significance to reject a null hypothesis of no effect was universally determined at p<0.05. Two tailed t-tests were used to determine statistical significance between paired treatment group means. Assumption of equality of variance was based on both the experimental design and the distribution of data points. When within group variation and samples sizes were equal pooled Students t-tests were used due to superior statistical performance [174]. When these assumptions were not met un-pooled Welch's t-tests were used. Assumptions of variance were confirmed using Levene's test. To evaluate if evolved populations statistically differed from the starting ancestral strain Dunnett's tests were used, independently comparing average scores of multiple treatment groups to the ancestral mean. The ancestor represents a single population and therefore replicate measurements were used to compare against multi-population treatment averages. High variation between ancestor replicates or evolved clones decreases the likelihood observed changes in treatment groups are significantly different from the ancestral phenotype.

To compare the effect of treatments with more than two levels, primarily imipenem culture concentration and presence of competitor species, two-way full-factorial ANOVA's or Analysis of Covariance (ANCOVA), were used for comparing variance between two multi-level treatment groups, and to determine the significance of potential interaction effects. These were notably used to determine if gradients between linear regressions were significantly different. When the direction

of effect was not linear across treatment groups post-hoc tests each pair-t or Dunnett's tests were also applied. Non-parametric tests were used when data violated the core assumption of normality, primarily during SNP analysis. Wilcoxon and Kruskal-Wallis tests of mean rank score were used for comparing two or more than two treatment levels respectively. Owing to the variety of tests used each will be clearly signposted. Data handling and outlier identification was performed in excel (version: 2009). Statistical analyses and initial graph drawing were performed in R (version: 4.0.1). Graphics were enhanced and theoretical diagrams drawn in Inkscape (version: 1.0.1). Genome circle plots were made in R using modified code originally made by Jack Law at the Friman lab group, University of York.

### **MIC Significance Testing**

To avoid the statistical problems associated with semi-qualitative MIC scores [175], changes in antibiotic tolerance between LB media and SCFM(m-) grown strains were compared by taking the mean OD595 value across the imipenem concentrations of the MIC curves for each replicate, excluding 0 µg/ml. The significance of these averages was then evaluated using Student's t-tests. This took into account both the variance in MIC between and the degree of growth within individual antibiotic concentrations. To adjust for some strains growing at higher densities in SCFM(m-) compared to LB media, SCFM(m-) MIC curves were normalised against those for LB. This was done by averaging the difference in OD595 between the 0  $\mu$ g/ml concentration wells in LB and SCFM(m-) for each strain-antibiotic pair. This difference was then subtracted from the OD595 scores for all other SCFM(m-) well concentrations. This difference was not subtracted from growth inhibited SCFM(m-) wells giving an equal baseline for both medias. These adjustments completely removed the bias between growth in SCFM(m-) and LB media. The reliability of this significance method was also assessed. Firstly, LB and SCFM(m-) replicates with equal MIC curve averages had equal MIC scores, demonstrating no false negatives. Secondly, Student's t-tests between the MIC curve averages of LB and SCFM(m-) replicates with equal MIC scores were all not statistically significant, indicating no false positives. For PA01:rfp polycultures this process was performed for RFI in place of OD595.

### **Results**

### Section 1: Screening CF bacterial strains

Initially, two primary research questions were asked at the start of this study. Does CF lung sputum significantly alter the antibiotic tolerance of bacterial pathogens and can clinical *S. maltophilia* or *S. aureus* protect sensitive *P. aeruginosa* against antibiotic treatment in co-cultures. The first question needed to be addressed so we could evaluate if clinically accurate growth media would be a necessity for later assays modelling *in vivo* resistance evolution. We proposed that the nutritional and structural complexity of SCFM and mucin could provide a generic protective effect against most antibiotics, increasing tolerance. The second question was aimed at identifying the presence and significance of potential interspecies interactions that may take place in CF lung communities. We hypothesised that clinical strains with high resistance could provide inter-specific protection to sensitive *P. aeruginosa*, manifesting as a capacity to grow beyond its normal MIC.

## The growth substrate of the CF lung substantially impacts the standing minimum inhibitory concentration of bacterial species

To study the effect CF lung sputum substrate has on antibiotic tolerance, selected bacterial strains were grown in SCFM(m-) and LB media across a range of antibiotics and concentrations. Overall, bacteria reached higher MIC scores in SCFM(m-) compared to LB media (ANOVA: F(1,77)=11.6302, p=0.0010), and this was notably associated with a clear interaction effect between antibiotic and species (ANOVA: F(10,77)=2.1899, p=0.0271). Interestingly, within species the degree of this effect often followed consistent trends, while also depending on the individual strain in question. In *P. aeruginosa*, growth in SCFM(m-) universally increased antibiotic tolerance to tobramycin, colistin and ciprofloxacin, with clinical strains showing markedly higher increases compared to laboratory PA01 for tobramycin, ciprofloxacin and imipenem (Fig. 1). The MIC of *P.* aeruginosa against vancomycin and chloramphenicol was not affected by media type, likely due to all strains possessing high innate resistance to these antibiotics. Generally, higher MIC scores in LB were not associated with greater percentage MIC increases in SCFM(m-) (ANOVA: F(44,1)=2.7424, p=0.1048), demonstrating that strains with higher tolerance in LB media did not undergo greater increases in SCFM(m-).



## <u>Figure 1</u>: Increase in the antibiotic tolerance of *P. aeruginosa* in SCFM relative to LB media (0 denotes baseline of no difference).

The MIC for clinical and laboratory *P. aeruginosa* strains grown in LB media and SCFM(m-) were taken across six antibiotics: colistin (black), ciprofloxacin (dark grey), tobramycin (dashed), imipenem (vertical striped), chloramphenicol (light grey) and vancomycin (white). Represented as the relative percentage increase in MIC ( $\mu$ g/ml) from LB media to SCFM(m-). Culturing in SCFM causes both general and isolate-specific increases in antibiotic MIC score for *P. aeruginosa*. MIC scores in each media were replicated at least three times. Error bars are constructed from  $\pm$  one standard error of the mean from both LB media and SCFM(m-) replicates. Statistical significance at p<0.05 (\*), p<0.001 (\*\*) and p<0.0001 (\*\*\*) was determined using Students t-tests between the mean MIC curve OD595 values of media replicates normalised to the difference in growth in 0  $\mu$ g/ml. The cross demarcation represents shifts from antibiotic sensitivity to clinical resistance as defined by the ECUAST 2019 clinical breakpoints [158].

Like *P. aeruginosa, S. maltophilia* strains demonstrated both consistent and strain specific changes in MIC when grown in SCFM(m-) across the assayed antibiotics. Synthetic CF sputum consistently increased antibiotic tolerance against colistin and ciprofloxacin. Although the percentage increase in MIC for strain SM-515698 and SM-521307 was identical, SM-518951 demonstrated substantially lower increases, potentially linked to its lower overall resistance in LB media (Fig. 2). Strain specific increases in tolerance were notably observed in individual isolates against tobramycin, imipenem and vancomycin. *S. maltophilia* also demonstrated the only observed case of SCFM substrate decreasing antibiotic tolerance, reducing the MIC of all three strains equally against chloramphenicol. Since only one clinical *S. aureus* strain was tested we cannot infer potential interstrain differences, however its profile of MIC change across antibiotics was notably different from both *P. aeruginosa* and *S. maltophilia*.



## <u>Figure 2</u>: Impact of SCFM on the antibiotic tolerance of clinical CF isolates relative to LB media (0 denotes baseline of no difference).

The MIC for four clinical isolates of *S. aureus* and *S. maltophilia* in colistin (black), ciprofloxacin (dark grey), tobramycin (dashed), imipenem (vertical striped), chloramphenicol (light grey) and vancomycin (white), were tested in LB media and SCFM(m-). Displayed in relative percentage increase in MIC ( $\mu$ g/ml) from LB to SCFM(m-). SCFM induces increases and decreases in antibiotic tolerance, varying across species, strain and antibiotic. Each treatment was replicated at least three times. Error bars are constructed from ± one standard error of the mean from replicates for both medias. The 100% increase in colistin for SM-518951 exceeded the upper concentration of the MIC assay meaning it could be an underestimate. Statistical significance at p<0.05 (\*), p<0.001 (\*\*) and p<0.0001 (\*\*\*) was measured using Students t-tests between mean MIC OD595 values of LB media and SCFM(m-) replicates normalised to differences in total growth at 0 µg/ml. The cross represents shifts from antibiotic sensitivity to clinical resistance as defined by the ECUAST 2019 clinical breakpoints [158].

Most observed increases in MIC from LB to SCFM for individual strain-antibiotic pairings were significant (Table 1). Insignificant increases represent strains with only marginally increased growth in higher antibiotic concentrations. The clinical isolate PA-519857 is particularly interesting because although it possessed lower levels of tolerance to tobramycin in LB media compared with strain PA-515698, it demonstrated substantially higher MIC values when grown in SCFM. PA-515698 displayed a similar response against imipenem, increasing its MIC from LB to SCFM while all other strains demonstrated no altered tolerance between the two medias. This confirms that while using substrate that mimics CF lung sputum results in increased tolerance to a range of antibiotics, the degree of this effect varies considerably between clinical strains and individual species.

	Effect of Growth Substrate on Average MIC												
Strain	Colistin [2]		Ciproflo	Ciprofloxacin [0.5]		Tobramycin [4]		Imipenem [4]		Chloramphenicol [8]		Vancomycin [2]	
P. aeruginosa	LB	SCFM	LB	SCFM	LB	SCFM	LB	SCFM	LB	SCFM	LB	SCFM	
PA01	2.0	4.0 (*)	0.083	0.167 (*)	2.0	4 (*)	2.0	2.0	64	64	>128	>128	
PA01:rfp	2.0	4.0 (*)	0.073	0.125 (*)	2.0	4 (***)	2.0	2.0	64	64	>128	>128	
PA-515698	2.0	4.0 (**)	0.5	1.0	4.7	8 (**)	1.0	4 (*)	512	512	>128	>128	
PA-519857	1.8	4.0 (*)	0.25	1.0	2.0	14.7 (***)	2.0	2.0	512	512	>128	>128	
S. aureus													
SA-521307	>128	>128	0.125	0.25 (*)	2.7	3.0	<0.125	<0.125	5.3	26.7 (*)	1.0	2.3	
S. maltophilia													
SM-521307	2.0	32 (**)	4.0	16 (*)	>256	>256	4.0	8 (*)	16.0	8 (*)	>128	>128	
SM-515698	0.5	8 (*)	4.0	16 (*)	64	128 (*)	>256	>256	16.0	8.0	58.7	128 (*)	
SM-518951	64.0	128 (**)	4.0	6.7	>256	>256	>256	>256	16.0	8 (*)	>128	>128	

### Table 1: Average antibiotic MIC of bacteria cultured in LB media and SCFM.

MIC scores of *P. aeruginosa*, *S. aureus* and *S. maltophilia* against colistin, ciprofloxacin, tobramycin, imipenem, chloramphenicol and vancomycin when grown in either standard LB media or SCFM(m-). Growth substrate alters antibiotic sensitivity depending on species, isolate and antibiotic. The clinical breakpoint for each antibiotic is included in '[]' μg/ml. Each MIC treatment combination was replicated at least three times. Statistical significance of change from LB to SCFM is measured at p<0.05 (\*), p<0.001 (\*\*) and p<0.0001 (\*\*\*) and was determined by paired Student's t-tests between average MIC curve OD595, normalised to total growth in 0 μg/ml.

# While resistant *S. aureus* and *S. maltophilia* do not confer protection to sensitive *P. aeruginosa* against most antibiotics, *S. maltophilia* does provide protection against imipenem in SCFM

To investigate if antibiotic resistant clinical strains could confer protection to P. aeruginosa, sensitive PA01:rfp was grown in co-cultures with S. maltophilia (SM-518951) and S. aureus (SA-521307) in both SCFM(m-) and LB media. P. aeruginosa specific growth was measured through intensity of red fluorescence. There was not a measurable difference in P. aeruginosa's MIC against tobramycin, colistin, ciprofloxacin, chloramphenicol and vancomycin when grown in LB or SCFM(m-) in S. aureus and S. maltophilia polycultures. In imipenem, clinical S. maltophilia consistently raised the MIC of clinically sensitive PA01:rfp from 2  $\mu$ g/ml to 8  $\mu$ g/ml in SCFM(m-) (Fig. 3A). This extended beyond the 4 µg/ml breakpoint used for determining clinical imipenem resistance [158], conferring passive resistance to PA01:rfp. Moreover, a full-factorial ANOVA of PA01:rfp's imipenem MIC AUC, measured in red fluorescence intensity, was performed across monoculture, S. maltophilia coculture and S. aureus trio-culture treatments. The presence of S. maltophilia alone did not significantly impact P. aeruginosa tolerance (AUC: F(1,70)=0.0036, p=0.9522; Fig. 3B). However it did increase tolerance when interacting with SCFM(m-) (AUC: F(1,70)=8.5217, p=0.0047). S. maltophilia protection was observed in SCFM(m-) for both duo-cultures with P. aeruginosa and trio-cultures with P. aeruginosa and S. aureus. Although PA01:rfp exhibited lower red fluorescence intensity at 1 µg/ml and 2 µg/ml imipenem concentrations when grown in the trio-culture (Welch's t-test: t(46.7)=2.3721, p=0.0219), indicating reduced protection when S. aureus is present. It was also observed that SCFM(m-) significantly increased monocultured P. aeruginosa's growth at lower imipenem concentrations (AUC: F(1,70)=5.7787, p=0.0186), showing SCFM can still improve growth at sub-inhibitory concentrations even when it does not alter the overall MIC score.



Figure 3 – S. maltophilia increases P. aeruginosa's tolerance to imipenem in SCFM.

Plot of average imipenem MIC curves for monocultures (black circle), co-cultures (white circle/triangle) and triocultures (black inverted triangle) of laboratory PA01:rfp in the absence and presence of clinical *S. maltophilia* (red) and *S. aureus* (blue) cultured in SCFM(m-) (A) and LB media (B). Curves are constructed from average red fluorescence intensity measurements (ex:em 532:588nm) and indicate PA01:rfp-specific growth. The presence of *S. maltophilia* confers passive protection to sensitive *P. aeruginosa* against imipenem in SCFM, enabling it to grow beyond the threshold for clinical resistance. MIC curves were replicated at least seven times and error bars show  $\pm 1$  standard error of the mean. Dotted green lines represents trio-cultures.

In summary, comparing MIC scores between LB media and SCFM(m-) demonstrated lung substrate does markedly alter the resistance profile of bacterial isolates, in several instances passing beyond the Eucast clinical breakpoint for resistance determination [158]. This means that not only is standard laboratory media unsuitable for *in vitro* assays attempting to model *in vivo* antibiotic treatment, but that lung sputum is likely responsible for clinical sensitivity screening poorly correlating with successful treatments [113]. Furthermore, although interspecific protection was not found to emerge in the vast majority of cases, *S. maltophilia* was able to provide significant protection to *P. aeruginosa* against imipenem when grown in SCFM(m-). Considering that this effect occurred at clinically significant concentrations and emerged from low starting cell densities, it warranted further investigation, since it is highly likely to take place in *in vivo* CF lung communities and therefore potentially impact treatment outcomes.

### <u>Section 2: Investigating S. maltophilia-mediated protection</u> of *P. aeruginosa* from imipenem

Having established that *S. maltophilia* can protect *P. aeruginosa* against imipenem by enabling growth beyond the clinical resistance breakpoint, we proposed two potential mechanisms to help explain this finding and design subsequent assays. Particularly focusing on why this protective interaction only emerged for this specific antibiotic and when cells were grown in media that mimicked CF growth conditions.

### Hypothesis 1.) S. maltophilia drives imipenem detoxification

S. maltophilia possesses two genomic beta-lactamase genes  $bla_{L1}$  and  $bla_{L2}$  [176] and the extracellularly secreted beta-lactamase L1 confers broad spectrum carbapenem resistance [177] by hydrolysis [178]. This protein is constitutively expressed in many S. maltophilia strains [179] and explains the high resistance observed in 2/3 tested clinical isolates. We would expect imipenem to naturally break down in solution incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C, meaning the presence of S. maltophilia alters the dynamics of imipenem degradation from negative linear to negative exponential, as increasing cell density generates more beta-lactamases at a higher rate over time. This would substantially reduce the total time P. aeruginosa has to survive in inhospitable media. Since imipenem has bactericidal activity by disrupting cell wall synthesis [180], P. aeruginosa is actively killed in concentrations above its MIC in contrast to simply having its growth inhibited. As a result, the longer populations spend in environments containing lethal levels of imipenem, the less likely individual cells will survive to colonise the media after antibiotic concentrations fall. However, the observation that protection was only conferred when co-cultures were grown in SCFM demonstrates that the presence of S. maltophilia alone does not explain the interaction. We would not expect the production of constitutively expressed factors to substantially vary between medias. Therefore, the growth substrate itself plays an equally substantial role in enabling S. maltophilia to provide a protective effect.

### Hypothesis 2.) Mucin derived protection

The mesh-like structure of aqueous mucin in SCFM has the potential to both increase the survival of *P. aeruginosa* in lethal imipenem concentrations and enhance the relative effect of *S. maltophilia*mediated antibiotic degradation. Mucin causes a two-fold delay in beta-lactam diffusion rates [181] and binds several antibiotic classes reducing their efficacy [182, 183]. This may lower the average exposure of *P. aeruginosa* to imipenem, reducing rate of cell death at otherwise lethal concentrations. Furthermore, the composition of mucin imposes a physical barrier that likely enables the formation of structural pockets, generating reservoirs of *P. aeruginosa* cells partially isolated from the media. This effect would be amplified by biofilm production, as mucin serves as an attachment surface promoting biofilm formation in *P. aeruginosa* [184]. Together, these factors could increase survivability until *S. maltophilia* detoxifies the global environment. However, they may also reduce the diffusion of nearby beta-lactamases away, enabling *S. maltophilia* to detoxify the local environment. The structural heterogeneity imposed by mucin could lead to structural reservoirs detoxifying at a faster rate, enabling *P. aeruginosa* to survive until the whole environment becomes habitable for colonisation.

## Mucin alone is not the component of SCFM that enables *S. maltophilia* to protect *P. aeruginosa* against imipenem

We hypothesised that if mucin was the active component of SCFM, the addition of mucin to standard LB media would enable S. maltophilia to protect P. aeruginosa against imipenem. Imipenem broth microdilution assays were performed for P. aeruginosa monocultures and S. maltophilia co-cultures in LB media and LB supplemented with 5g/L mucin. P. aeruginosa specific growth was measured in red fluorescence intensity (ex:em 532:588nm). It was observed that LB + mucin did not induce any change in PA01:rfp's MIC when co-cultured with S. maltophilia (SM-518951) compared to standard LB media, remaining at 4  $\mu$ g/ml (Fig. 4). This was reflected in there being no significant difference between MIC AUC scores for co-cultures in both media types (Student's t-test: MD=5928, SD=5499; t(12)=1.08, P=0.3031). Following previous results, S. maltophilia presence did not significantly impact P. aeruginosa's tolerance in standard LB media compared to monoculture (Students t-test: MD=7681, SD=7151; t(22)=1.07, P=0.2945). However, we did observe that including clinical levels of mucin did increase P. aeruginosa's tolerance to imipenem, raising the functional MIC of PA01:rfp from 2  $\mu$ g/ml to 4  $\mu$ g/ml (MIC AUC Students t-test: MD=52601, SD=6159; t(11)=8.54, p=<0.0001). Therefore, despite providing its own protective effect, mucin alone was not responsible for S. maltophilia protecting P. aeruginosa against imipenem in SCFM.





Plots of the average imipenem MIC curves for monocultured PA01:rfp (A) and PA01:rfp co-cultured with clinical *S. maltophilia* (B) in LB media (circles) and LB media + 5g/L porcine mucin (triangles) measured in red fluorescence intensity (ex:em 532:588nm). The red fluorescence of LB + 5g/L mucin was normalised to match the baseline of LB media. Mucin does provide a protective by increasing imipenem tolerance in monocultures, however it does not enable the emergence of *S. maltophilia* mediated protection in co-cultures. Error bars represent  $\pm$  one standard error from the mean.

## Inoculating with *S. maltophilia* increases the rate imipenem treated SCFM becomes habitable for *P. aeruginosa* at higher clinical concentrations

To establish if S. maltophilia actively degraded imipenem its rate of loss from imipenem treated SCFM(m+) was indirectly measured by observing how well sensitive P. aeruginosa could grow in its sterile filtrate. We anticipated that S. maltophilia could confer antibiotic protection even after it was removed from culture, leading to higher overall P. aeruginosa growth. SCFM(m+) was treated with four imipenem concentrations: 0 µg/ml, 1 µg/ml, 4 µg/ml and 8 µg/ml, and inoculated with either no bacteria, P. aeruginosa (PA01:rfp), S. maltophilia (SM-518951) or them both. This media was then periodically sampled and filtered before being re-inoculated with PA01:rfp, measuring imipenem degradation indirectly. As expected, higher imipenem concentrations resulted in significantly lower P. aeruginosa growth, measured in average OD595 over 24 hours of filtrate growth (ANOVA: F(3,96)=57.4627, p<0.0001). Bacterial treatment had a significant effect on PA01:rfp's growth in filtrate as imipenem was degraded at a faster rate when SCFM(m+) was inoculated with clinical S. maltophilia (ANOVA: F(3,96)=4.0936, p=0.0088; Fig. 5). However, this effect only emerged at higher imipenem concentrations (4 µg/ml: F(3,20)=3.7411, p=0.0278 and 8 µg/ml: F(3,20)=9.2671, p=0.0005) with no significant effect of bacterial treatment at lower concentrations (0  $\mu$ g/ml: F(3,20)= 2.5418, p=0.0853 and 1 µg/ml: F(3,20)=0.5481, p=0.6551). This effect was likely associated with the observation that the innate degradation of imipenem over time in SFCM(m+), reduced its antimicrobial activity at 1  $\mu$ g/ml and 4  $\mu$ g/ml treatment concentrations in the absence of bacteria.

In 4 µg/ml imipenem treated SCFM(m+), S. maltophilia monoculturing enabled PA01:rfp to grow in filtrate within 24 hours, compared to 32 hours in the no bacteria control treatment, while also enabling significantly higher growth overall, measured in 48-hour AUC growth (Welch's t-test: MD=9.3162, SD=0.7245; t(6.90)=12.85887, P<0.0001; Fig. 5C). P. aeruginosa alone had no effect on the rate of imipenem degradation, causing an insignificant change in 48-hour AUC compared to the no bacteria treatment (Welch's t-test: MD=0.5107, SD=0.4517; t(9.80)=1.13062, p=0.2851). Although interestingly co-culturing with S. maltophilia led to significantly reduced speed of detoxification and lower total PA01:rfp growth compared to the S. maltophilia monoculture (Welch's t-test: MD=2.7551, SD=0.80375; t(8.89)=3.42779, p=0.007). By the 40<sup>th</sup> hour of bacterial growth there was no substantial difference in PA01:rfp filtrate growth between either treatment. In contrast, there was no significant difference between S. maltophilia monoculture and P. aeruginosa co-culture treatments on PA01:rfp's growth in filtrate in SCFM(m+) treated with 8  $\mu$ g/ml (Welch's t-test: MD=0.2005, SD=0.4869; t(9.58)=0.41172, p=0.6896; Fig. 5D). Although P. aeruginosa monoculturing did lead to marginal growth after 48 hours of treatment, compared to the no bacteria group where PA01:rfp filtrate growth was completely inhibited (Welch's t-test: MD=0.341453, SD=0.119; t(9.53)=2.86261, p=0.0177). Lastly we observed that SCFM gradually reduced its capacity to support PA01 growth over time in the absence of imipenem likely due to consumption of resources in SCFM(m+) (ANOVA: F(1,20)=20.4508, p=0.0002).





SCFM(m+) containing 0 µg/ml (A), 1 µg/ml (B), 4 µg/ml (C) and 8 µg/ml (D) of imipenem was treated with no bacteria (black), PA01 (blue), clinical *S. maltophilia* (red) or a co-culture of the two (green) over a 48hour period. The media was sampled in eight hour intervals and filter sterilised before PA01:rfp was grown in the filtrate to indirectly measure imipenem degradation. Growth was measured in OD595 (nm) every eight hours and averaged across 24 hours. Culturing *S. maltophilia* enabled *P. aeruginosa* to start growth earlier in 4 µg/ml and 8 µg/ml imipenem treated SCFM, while co-culturing with *P. aeruginosa* reduced this effect in 4 µg/ml. Each sampling point was replicated six times and error bars correspond to  $\pm$  one standard error from the mean. Lastly, to explore the possibility that S. maltophilia only detoxified imipenem when grown in SCFM, its capacity to degrade imipenem in LB media was also assessed. We anticipated that the constitutive expression of beta-lactamases should enable S. maltophilia to actively degrade environmental imipenem independent of substrate. Clinical S. maltophilia (SM-518951) was cultured in LB media containing 128 µg/ml imipenem, before the culture was filter sterilised and used to grow four sensitive bacterial strains for 24 hours. The filtrate of media not originally inoculated with S. maltophilia completely inhibited all bacterial growth over all sampling time-points (Fig. 6A), while growing clinical S. maltophilia in imipenem treated LB media had a significant effect of promoting the growth of otherwise susceptible *P. aeruginosa* isolates after 72 hours (Average OD595: F(1,23)=6.0716, p=0.0216); Fig. 6B). Notably, at the 48-hour mark there was minor growth of SM-521307 in both S. maltophilia absent and present treatment, which may represent its own betalactamase production. However, strains in general did not have a significant effect on average growth (F(3,23)=0.0391, p=0.9894). Although this data demonstrates that S. maltophilia does degrade imipenem in when cultured in LB, this was a preliminary assay performed before the experimental design was improved for SCFM(m+). Therefore, since the starting impenem concentrations were different these results do not show that the rate of S. maltophilia mediated detoxification is slower when grown in LB media.



Figure 6 - S. maltophilia increases the habitability of imipenem treated LB media.

LB media containing 128  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem was left sterile (A) or inoculated with clinical *S. maltophilia* (B) and periodically sampled and filtered every 24 hours for three days. Laboratory (white) and clinical (light and dark grey) isolates of *P. aeruginosa* alongside a low resistance *S. maltophilia* isolate (black) were grown in the filtrate for 24 hours before OD595 readings were taken. Previous growth of a highly imipenem resistant *S. maltophilia* isolate increased the capacity for sterile media to support sensitive bacterial growth. Averages for each strain were taken across three replicates for each sampling point. Error bars represent ± one standard error from the mean. Previously established imipenem MIC  $\mu$ g/ml scores when grown in LB are noted in '[]'  $\mu$ g/ml.

In conclusion, we found clear support for imipenem degradation by *S. maltophilia* being responsible for enabling *P. aeruginosa* to grow beyond its clinical breakpoint. Clinical *S. maltophilia* substantially protected PA01:rfp at 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml clinical imipenem concentrations, with some evidence that the presence of *P. aeruginosa* slightly reduced this effect. The inclusion of the structural component mucin alone was not responsible for explaining why this interaction only emerged in SCFM. However, considering that *S. maltophilia*'s capacity to degrade imipenem was not inhibited when grown in LB, it suggests another component of the SCFM is likely responsible. Having firmly established the dynamics and likely clinical importance of this interaction from an immediate ecological perspective we shifted our focus to investigate how the presence of *S. maltophilia* could affect the long-term emergence of imipenem resistance on an evolutionary scale.

### Section 3: Experimental evolution in imipenem and SCFM

While it was found that the presence of S. maltophilia could increase P. aeruginosa's tolerance to imipenem in short-term cultures, it was unclear if this relationship was evolutionarily stable and how it would affect resistance development in the long-term. We predicted that if there is inter-specific protection, there would be weaker selection for resistance evolution. This relationship could in turn change as a function of resistance, where the evolution of increased tolerance in P. aeruginosa reduces the relative benefit of the protective effect leading to increased selection. Initially, such reduced selection could promote smaller stepwise increases in resistance compared to the single large mutations often associated with stronger selection pressures. Furthermore, adaptations linked to antibiotic resistance could lead to reduced growth and fitness in the absence of antibiotics due to associated mechanistic costs. To evaluate if the presence of clinical S. maltophilia strain (SM-519851) had any impact on the evolution of imipenem resistance in P. aeruginosa, a 24-day selection experiment was performed in SCFM(m+) across four imipenem concentrations: 0 µg/ml, 1 µg/ml, 4 µg/ml, and 8 µg/ml. A subset of either monoculture PA01:rfp or co-cultures with S. maltophilia were passaged into fresh imipenem treated SCFM(m+) every two days simulating the repeated colonisation of CF lung sputum during antibiotic treatment. Ten replicate populations were evolved per treatment combination, and individual clones were isolated from each at day 4, 12, 18 and 24, before a series of phenotypic assays were performed including antibiotic tolerance, competitive fitness and pyoverdine and pyocyanin virulence factor production. The survival of S. maltophilia was confirmed using selective plating, and 48 evolved clones alongside the ancestral strain were genetically sequenced.

## Imipenem treatment induces the competitive exclusion of resistant *S. maltophilia* by *P. aeruginosa*

To observe if S. maltophilia persisted with P. aeruginosa in co-cultures, its presence from each sampling timepoint was tested by plating glycerol stocks onto S. maltophilia selective agar. S. maltophilia was stably maintained in the majority of P. aeruginosa co-cultures not exposed to imipenem (Fig. 7). However, was rapidly lost when media was treated with the antibiotic. In the absence of imipenem 80% of co-cultures maintained a measurable level of S. maltophilia throughout the 24 days, while only 40% of co-cultures treated with 1  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem stably retained S. maltophilia. In both 0 µg/ml and 1 µg/ml treatments all cultures that lost S. maltophilia had done so by the fourth day. Comparatively, in 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml 60% and 80% of cultures from day-4 respectively had retained S. maltophilia. However, by day-24 all had lost the bacterium, with the exception of one culture in the 4  $\mu$ g/ml treatment. The majority of these co-cultures lost S. maltophilia by day twelve although a small number lost it at day-18 and day-24. Although the CFU/ml of S. maltophilia in co-cultures was not directly measured, in stable co-cultures the number of plated colonies ranged between 20 and 100 for 0 µg/ml imipenem and between 1 and 20 for 1 and 4 µg/ml imipenem treatments. Finally, all S. maltophilia monocultured populations grown in the absence of P. aeruginosa retained S. maltophilia after 24 days regardless of imipenem treatment concentration. This shows that although S. maltophilia can be stably be maintained in SCFM with either *P. aeruginosa* or imipenem, it cannot do so with both combined.





Presence of *S. maltophilia* was detected by streaking co-cultures with PA01:rfp onto *S. maltophilia* selective SCFM agar and identifying colony formation after 24 hours. This was independently performed twice for every set of ten population from each imipenem treatment 0 µg/ml (light grey), 1 µg/ml (striped), 4 µg/ml (dark grey) and 8 µg/ml (black), from each sampling time point over the 24-day selection experiment in SCFM(m+). *S. maltophilia* is stably maintained in co-cultures with *P. aeruginosa* in the absence of antibiotics, while it is steadily lost in a dose-dependent manner when co-cultures are treated with imipenem . Error bars are not included as all replicates were consistent. Only eight populations were sampled for each treatment on day four, the presence of *S. maltophilia* in one culture from 0 µg/ml was inferred based on presence in later sampling points.

## Co-culturing with clinical *S. maltophilia* leads to faster emergence and higher overall levels of evolved imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa*

The evolution of imipenem resistance was determined by comparing the resistance of evolved P. aeruginosa clones from each sampling time point. Broth microdilution assays were performed in SCFM(m+) and the AUC of the resulting MIC curves were taken as an overall measure of resistance. Treating P. aeruginosa cultures with higher imipenem concentrations significantly increased the resistance of evolved clones (ANOVA: F(3,292)=150.2280, p<0.0001), and this effect increased over time, significantly interacting with sampling time point (ANOVA: F(3,292)=53.9117, p<0.0001; Fig. 8). Interestingly, co-culturing P. aeruginosa with S. maltophilia led to higher overall resistance on average compared to monocultures (ANOVA: F(1,71)=13.7649, p<0.0004). However, the presence of S. maltophilia did not significantly interact with sampling time to alter resistance (F(1,71)=0.1617, p=0.6888) indicating it only increased the magnitude of evolved resistance, not its overall rate. However, S. maltophilia co-culturing did lead to the faster emergence of resistance, as clones with increased resistance appeared by day-4 compared to day-12 for monocultures. Furthermore, by the end of the 24-day selection experiment higher levels of resistance for S. maltophilia co-cultured clones were still maintained (Welch's t-test - 1  $\mu$ g/ml: t(12.01)=5.030272, p=0.0003, 4  $\mu$ g/ml: t(14.06)=6.885012, p<0.0001 and 8 µg/ml: t(13.76)=7.030621, p<0.0001). This effect was particularly pronounced in the 1  $\mu$ g/ml treatment where initial co-culturing with *S. maltophilia* entirely determined if P. aeruginosa evolved increased resistance. The increased resistance of S. maltophilia co-cultured clones, measured in MIC AUC, was also reflected in their functional MICs. The average MIC of monocultured *P. aeruginosa* clones from day-24 was: 1.7 (SD=0.95) in 0 µg/ml, 1.6 (SD=0.52) in 1  $\mu$ g/ml, 16.0 (SD=0) in 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 16.0 (SD=0) in 8  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem treatments. While clones cocultured with S. maltophilia had mean imipenem MIC scores of: 1.9 (SD=0.88) in 0 µg/ml, 5.2 (SD=2.53) in 1 µg/ml, 25 (SD=7.60) in 4 µg/ml and 32.0 (SD=0) in 8 µg/ml treatments. Over the course of the selection experiment there was only one instance of *P. aeruginosa* being completely eradicated from SCFM(m+) culture, this happened by the fourth day in a monoculture population treated with 8 μg/ml imipenem. Lastly, selection in SCFM in the absence of imipenem lead to significantly reduced imipenem resistance in evolved clones compared to the ancestral strain (Welch's t-test: t(25.7)=3.89935, p= 0.0006), with no significant effect of S. maltophilia co-culturing (Welch's t-test: t(17.11)=0.099376, p=0.9220). This means the evolution of resistance in P. aeruginosa is not a generic adaptation to in vitro SCFM(m+) condition and that the presence of clinical S. maltophilia is most substantial during imipenem treatment.



Figure 8 – S. maltophilia enhances imipenem resistance evolution in P. aeruginosa.

The evolution of imipenem resistance in PA01:rfp clones was measured by comparing average MIC AUC OD595 (nm) scores from broth microdilution assays in SCFM(m+). Each point represents the average imipenem resistance score across ten clones isolated from independent populations of PA01:rfp monoculture (black circles) and clinical *S. maltophilia* co-culture (white circles). Populations were regularly treated with either 0  $\mu$ g/ml (A), 1  $\mu$ g/ml (B), 4  $\mu$ g/ml (C) or 8  $\mu$ g/ml (D) imipenem. The presence of *S. maltophilia* leads to the faster emergence and higher overall levels of imipenem to resistance. MIC scores for each clone was measured twice. Error bars are constructed from  $\pm$  one standard error of the mean. In total 5/300 data-points were identified as outliers and removed; they did not observed relationships.

## *P. aeruginosa* clones evolved reduced maximum growth rates in SCFM while *S. maltophilia* co-culturing leads to lower reductions

Growth curve profiles of evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones sampled from day-24 of the selection experiment were assayed over 22 hours in SCFM(m-) to evaluate if changes in growth had been evolved in response to experimental selection. The maximum growth rate of evolved clones decreased over the course of the selection experiment compared to the starting ancestral strain (Fig. 9). Interestingly this decrease was more pronounced in the absence of S. maltophilia, as co-cultured clones possessed significantly lower reductions in Max-V on average (ANOVA: F(1,69)=5.6829, p=0.0199). This effect was most pronounced at 0  $\mu$ g/ml and 1  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem concentrations and reflects how monocultured clones had significantly decreased maximum growth rates compared the ancestral control group (N=12) (Dunnett's test, 0 µg/ml (p=0.0299), 1 µg/ml (p=0.0003), 4 µg/ml (p=0.0045) and 8 µg/ml (p=0.0372) imipenem). While the difference for S. maltophilia co-cultured clones was not significant (Dunnett's test, 0 µg/ml (p=0.1541), 1 µg/ml (p=0.0628), 4 µg/ml (p=0.1802) and 8 µg/ml (p=0.0538) imipenem). Change in Max-V growth rates was independent of imipenem culture concentration (ANOVA: F(3,69)=1.5023, p=0.2216), or an interaction with S. maltophilia (ANOVA: F(3, 69)=1.4781, p=0.2281). In comparison to maximum rate of growth, total growth remained roughly equal compared to the ancestral strain, with no significant effect of imipenem culture concentration (ANOVA: F(3,69)=1.4475, p=0.2374), S. maltophilia co-culturing (ANVOA: F(1,69)=0.9671, p=0.3292), or an interaction between them (ANOVA: F(3,69)=1.6758, p=0.1812) on growth curve AUC (Fig. 10). Furthermore, total growth values within treatment combinations did not significantly differ from the starting ancestral control group (N=12) for both monoculture and S. maltophilia co-culture treatments (Dunnett's test, 0 µg/ml (p=0.7406 & p=0.9183), 1 µg/ml (p=0.3900 & p=0.9046), 4 µg/ml (p=0.7617 & p=0.7497) and 8 µg/ml (p=0.4497 & p=0.5511) imipenem, respectively). S. maltophilia co-culturing did result in higher total growth in the 8 μg/ml treatment compared to monocultures, (Welch's t-test: t(14.98)=2.34539, p=0.0332) however, considering this was only marginally significant and the effect did not appear in 4  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem it was likely the result of experimental error.


Figure 9: SCFM adaptation leads to reduced Max-V growth rates in P. aeruginosa.

The maximum rate of exponential growth (Max-V) was measured in SCFM(m-) for isolated monocultured (solid grey) and *S. maltophilia* co-cultured (dashed grey) *P. aeruginosa* clone from day-24 of the selection experiment in SCFM(m+). Clones came from independent populations regularly treated with either 0  $\mu$ g/ml (A), 1  $\mu$ g/ml (B), 4  $\mu$ g/ml (C) or 8  $\mu$ g/ml (D) imipenem. Rates were normalised to the ancestor to give relative increase. The average ancestral Max-V rate is represented as y=0. After long-term selection in SCFM(m+) Max-V growth rates decreased independently of imipenem culture concentration, however this effect was less pronounced in clones that had been originally cultured with clinical *S. maltophilia*. Max-V growth rates were replicated at least six times for each clone.



grey) and *S. maltophilia* co-cultured (dashed grey) PA01:rfp clones from 0  $\mu$ g/ml (A), 1  $\mu$ g/ml (B), 4  $\mu$ g/ml (C) and 8  $\mu$ g/ml (D) imipenem, sampled at day-24 from the selection experiment. Total growth was converted to relative total growth increase and the ancestral average is represented as y=0. Culturing in SCFM(m+) and the presence of imipenem or *S. maltophilia* did not have a significant effect. Total growth rate was calculated from at least four replicates for each clone

## Evolving in SCFM increases the competitive ability of *P. aeruginosa* clones while imipenem treatment is associated with reduced adaptation

To investigate if SCFM adaption impacted competitive fitness, evolved P. aeruginosa clones were grown in SCFM(m+) alongside the non-red fluorescing variant of the ancestral PA01 in the absence of antibiotics. Culturing in higher imipenem culture concentrations was significantly associated with a clear reduction in competitive ability increase in P. aeruginosa clones (ANOVA: F(1,70)=5.8578, p=0.0013; Fig. 11). By the end of the selection experiment almost all *P. aeruginosa* clones across all treatments possessed at least a marginal increase in competitive ability compared to the ancestral PA01:rfp strain. On average, monocultured clones had significantly increased competition indexes compared to the ancestral control group (N=18) (Dunnett's test - 0 µg/ml: (p=0.0003), 1 µg/ml: (p=0.0004), 4 μg/ml: (p=0.0033), 8 μg/ml: (p=0.0191). This was shared by *S. maltophilia* co-cultured *P. aeruginosa* clones (Dunnett's test - 0 μg/ml: (p=0.0015), 1 μg/ml: (p=0.01872) and 4 μg/ml: (p=0.0292)) but was not significant in 8  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem (p=0.2018). Lastly, evolving in the presence of S. maltophilia competitor did not appear to significantly affect competitive ability (ANOVA: F(1,70)=1.1604, p=0.2851), or significantly interact with imipenem concentration (ANOVA: F(3,70)=2.6158, p=0.0578). This was reflected when competitive indexes were compared between monocultures and S. maltophilia cocultured clones within imipenem concentrations (Welch's t-test - $0 \mu g/m!$ : (t(11.9)=1.17924, p=0.2614), 1  $\mu g/m!$ : (t(14.9)=2.0716, p=0.0561), 4  $\mu g/m!$ : (t(17.9)=1.1112, p=0.2812) and 8 μg/ml: (t(16.1)=1.2335, p=0.2351). Overall, these results suggest selection in SCFM does lead to media adaptation in *P. aeruginosa*, which is limited during clinical imipenem treatment.



Figure 11: Competitive index of evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones.

Relative increase in competitive fitness was measured from the red fluorescence intensity of evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones from day-24 of the selection experiment competed against their non-red fluorescing ancestral strain. Cells were grown in SCFM(m+) for 24 hours in the absence of antibiotics. Each box plot consists of ten clones from monocultured (solid grey) and *S. maltophilia* co-cultured (striped grey) treatment regularly treated with either 0  $\mu$ g/ml (A), 1  $\mu$ g/ml (B), 4  $\mu$ g/ml (C) and 8  $\mu$ g/ml (D) imipenem. Selection in SCFM increases competitive ability and the relative increase is lower at higher imipenem culture concentrations. The average for each clone was calculated from at least ten replicates. 2/79 clones from different treatments were identified as outliers and removed due to the over expression of red fluorescence.

# The evolution of imipenem resistance by *P. aeruginosa* in SCFM imposes a distinct fitness cost in terms of reduced competitive ability without an observable trade-off in growth rate

Competitive index was used as a measure of relative fitness for performing linear regression analysis to evaluate if evolved imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa* clones imposed an overall growth cost. Clones with increased imipenem resistance performed worse competitively compared to those with low resistance, with a whole model ANOVA demonstrating a significant association  $(F(1,75)=24.1023, p=<0.0001, R^2=0.2432; Fig. 12)$  that was reflected within both monocultured  $(F(1,37)=9.6299, p=0.0037, R^2=0.2065)$  and *S. maltophilia* co-cultured treatment groups  $(F(1,36)=12.1166, p=0.0013, R^2=0.2518)$ . In contrast to our original hypothesis suggesting that *S. maltophilia* presence would select for more costly resistance phenotypes, we observed almost identical linear trade-offs between both treatment groups. ANCOVA on competitive fitness demonstrates an insignificant effect of *S. maltophilia* co-culturing (F(1,73)=0.1382, p=0.7112) and notably an interaction effect with imipenem tolerance (F(1,73)=0.0012, p=0.9730), showing both linear gradients to be equal. Level of evolved imipenem resistance explained a significantly substantial proportion of the variation in competitive ability demonstrating a clearly distinct fitness trade off associated with increased imipenem resistance.



Figure 12: Evolving imipenem resistance results in a trade-off with competitive fitness.

Linear regressions between competitive fitness index in SCFM(m-) and imipenem MIC AUC resistance in SCFM(m+), were performed for monocultured (black circle) and *S. maltophilia* co-cultured (white circle) *P. aeruginosa* clones from day-24 of the selection experiment. We found the evolution of higher levels of imipenem resistance was significantly associated with reduced competitive ability, indicating a distinct fitness-resistance trade-off. 2/79 clones were identified as outliers and excluded due to the over expression of red fluorescence, both possessed low imipenem resistance and did not augment the overall relationship observed.

To evaluate if this imipenem resistance-fitness trade-off was also reflected in reduced growth rates further linear regression analyses were applied. We found that evolving increased levels of imipenem tolerance did not impose a significant growth cost in either maximum growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,67)=1.3012, p=0.2582, R<sup>2</sup>=0.0274, Fig. 13A), total growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,67)=3.4693, p=0.0669, R<sup>2</sup>=.0637, Fig. 13B), or an interaction between them (ANOVA: F(1,67)=0.0057, p=0.9399). The lack of a clear association between growth rate and imipenem AUC resistance was reflected within treatment groups as in monocultured *P. aeruginosa* clones the maximum growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,29)=0.2335, p=0.6326), total growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,29)=1.7962, p=0.1906), and their interaction (ANOVA: F(1,29)=2.6069, p=0.1172) were all not significantly associated with imipenem resistance. Although imipenem resistance was not linked to variation in maximum growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,34)=0.0122, p=0.9127) or total growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,34)=0.3130, p=0.5795) in *S. maltophilia* co-cultured clones there was a marginally significant positive interaction term between them (ANOVA: F(1,34)=4.4624, p=0.0421). This means that *S. maltophilia* co-cultured clones with higher maximum and total growth rates possessed greater imipenem resistance, suggesting slightly improved growth rates in SCFM may be responsible for higher imipenem AUC resistance scores.





Linear regression graphs comparing imipenem tolerance measured in MIC AUC in SCFM(m+) against relative increase in maximum growth rate (A) and total growth rate (B) in SCFM(m-) for PA01:rfp clones from day-24 of the selection experiment across all imipenem treatments. Regression lines are grouped by monoculture (black circle) and *S. maltophilia* co-culture (white circle) treatments. There was no significant relationship found between maximum growth rate or total growth on imipenem tolerance, suggesting no growth trade-off.

Lastly, to investigate if the ability of *P. aeruginosa* clones to grow in SCFM affected their ability to compete against the ancestral strain, maximum growth rate and total growth rate was compared against competitive index scores. Overall, maximum rate of growth was not associated with improved competitive fitness (ANOVA:  $[F(1,67)=0.1707, p=0.6808, R^2 = 0.0085)$  as clones capable of faster exponential growth were not better at outgrowing the ancestral strain. Interestingly, clones with higher total growth rates were significantly linked with lower competitive indexes on average (ANOVA: F(1,67)=7.7802, p=0.0069, R<sup>2</sup> = 0.1238). Furthermore, there was a strong positive interaction term between both growth metrics (ANOVA: F(1,67)=8.5507, p=0.004)], meaning that clones possessing high values in both traits were relatively more competitive against the ancestral strain than clones with high scores in only one. This effect was most pronounced in P. aeruginosa monocultures where high total growth rate significantly reduced competitive ability (ANOVA: F(1,31)=12.4832, p=0.0013), while also interacting with maximum growth rate to increase it (ANOVA: F(1,31)=17.4820, p=0.0002). In contrast, S. maltophilia co-cultured clones demonstrated no significant effect of total growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,32)=0.4883, p=0.4897) or its interaction with maximum growth rate (ANOVA: F(1,32)=0.0214, p=0.8839). These results indicate that faster growth rates do not increase fitness when grown in SCFM, and likely explain why growth does not correlate with evolved imipenem resistance. Overall, the costs of evolved imipenem resistance and the advantages of SCFM adaptation are reflected in the capacity to outcompete competitors and not simply in growth rate, suggesting more complex adaptations are responsible for improved competitive media colonisation.

## Evolutionary changes in pyoverdine and pyocyanin production depend on the presence of *S. maltophilia* and imipenem concentration, while increased pyoverdine is linked to improved competitive ability

Change in the virulence of evolved clones was measured through the production of pyoverdine and pyocyanin in SCFM(m-), which are linked to iron sequestration and cytotoxic ability, respectively. Pyoverdine production universally increased across all evolved clones and when compared to the ancestral replicates (N=12) showed a significant increase on average for monocultured (Dunnett's test: p<0.0001) and S. maltophilia co-cultured groups (Dunnett's test: p<0.0001; Fig.14). Overall, there was not a significant effect of imipenem culture concentration (ANOVA: F(3,72)=0.1891, p=0.6649), S. maltophilia presence (ANOVA: F(1,72)=1.4824, p=0.2265), or an interaction between the two (ANOVA: F(3,70)=0.6628, p=0.5776). Indicating increased pyoverdine production is a universal adaptation to the SCFM. In contrast, pyocyanin production typically decreased in P. aeruginosa clones evolved in SCFM and that this effect was stronger in the presence of S. maltophilia (Fig. 15). Comparison against the ancestral replicate control group (N=12) found significant decreases in pyocyanin production for both monocultured (Dunnett's test: p=0.0001) and S. maltophilia co-cultured (Dunnett's test: p<0.0001) evolved clones. The significant decrease was primarily observed in the absence of imipenem and although S. maltophilia presence alone had little effect (ANOVA: F(1,72)=0.1333, p=0.7161) its interaction with imipenem concentration was significant (ANOVA: F(3,72)=8.0149, p=0.0001). This reflects how relative pyocyanin production was higher in S. maltophilia co-cultured evolved clones in 0 µg/ml (Students t-test: t(15)=2.16979, p=0.0463) and 1  $\mu$ g/ml (Student's t-test: t(17)=2.10659, p=0.0499) imipenem treatments. While monocultures had significantly higher production in 4  $\mu$ g/ml (Student's t-test: t(16)=2.57946, p=0.0199) and 8 µg/ml imipenem (Student's t-test: t(18)=3.13566, p=0.0057).



Figure 14: - P. aeruginosa increases pyoverdine production when evolved in SCFM.

The pyoverdine production of isolated PA01:rfp clones from day-24 of the selection experiment in SCFM(m+) was assayed in SCFM(m-) by measuring the OD405 (nm) of supernatants divided by the OD595 (nm) of cultures pre-centrifugation. Production was then normalised to the ancestral level giving the relative increase. Box plots represent ten monocultured (solid grey) or *S. maltophilia* co-cultured (dashed grey) independent *P. aeruginosa* clones from the 0  $\mu$ g/ml (A), 1  $\mu$ g/ml (B), 4  $\mu$ g/ml (C) and 8  $\mu$ g/ml (D) imipenem treatments. Culturing in SCFM(m+) lead to the universal increase in pyoverdine production across all treatment groups. The assay was replicated at least four times for each clone.



Figure 15 – Pyocyanin production of SCFM evolved P. aeruginosa.

Box-plots represent the average pyocyanin production across 10 independent monocultured (solid grey) and *S. maltophilia* co-cultured (dashed grey) PA01:rfp clones grown in SCFM(m+) for 24 days under regular 0  $\mu$ g/ml (A), 1  $\mu$ g/ml (B), 4  $\mu$ g/ml (C) and 8  $\mu$ g/ml (D) imipenem treatments. Relative increase in production was calculated by normalising the OD695/OD595 of supernatants and precentrifuged cultures to the ancestral pyocyanin level. Selection in SCFM(m+) led to decreased pyocyanin production while imipenem treatment limited this reduction in monocultures. Co-culturing with *S. maltophilia* led to relatively equal pyocyanin production levels across imipenem treatments. Each clone was independently assayed at least four times.

Further linear regressions were performed to find out if competitive ability was associated with pyocyanin or pyoverdine production in SCFM. Increased production of pyoverdine in evolved P. aeruginosa clones was significantly associated with improved competitive fitness, (ANOVA: F(1,75)=8.6765, p=0.0043, R<sup>2</sup>=0.1037). This trend was present within both monoculture (ANOVA: F(1,37)=2.1984, p=0.1466, R<sup>2</sup> = 0.0561) and *S. maltophilia* co-culture (ANOVA: F(1,36)=5.8305, p=0.0210, R<sup>2</sup>=0.1394) treatment groups, however it was only significant in the latter. Overall, higher pyocyanin production was not significantly correlated with altered competitive ability (ANOVA: F(1,75) = 1.6006, p=0.2097,  $R^2 = 0.0209$ ). However, within the monoculture treatment group its production was significantly linked to reduced competitive fitness (ANOVA: F(1,37) = 5.3805, p=0.0260,  $R^2=0.1270$ ). In contrast, pyocyanin production was completely independent of competitive ability among *S. maltophilia* co-cultured clones (ANOVA: F(1,36) = 0.1182, p=0.7330,  $R^2$ =0.0033). It is possible that since imipenem resistance is a primary predictor of competitive fitness that pyocyanin and pyoverdine are simply covarying with evolved tolerance and are not actually associated with competitive ability. Comparing virulence factor production against imipenem AUC resistance demonstrated that pyocyanin production was positively correlated with evolved resistance, (ANOVA: F(1,74) = 13.2299, p=0.0005, R<sup>2</sup>=0.1517), while any association with pyoverdine was insignificant, (ANOVA: F(1,74)=0.0283, p=0.8668, R<sup>2</sup>=0.0004). This indicates the relationship between increased pyocyanin production and decreased competitive fitness is likely the result of covariance with imipenem tolerance and that pyoverdine production is likely directly connected to improved competitive ability.

### Mutations in five common gene regions were significantly associated with imipenem resistance in evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones

To investigate how genomic changes underpinned the evolution of phenotypic traits, one clone from six replicates within each treatment was randomly chosen and sequenced. The presence of SNP mutations were identified in protein coding and non-coding regions and compared across S. maltophilia and imipenem culture treatments (Fig. 16C, Fig. 16D). The functional role of these genes was identified using protein databases [171, 172, 173]. Imipenem resistance was notably associated with mutations in a small suite of five chromosomal regions, two genic and three intergenic. Mutations in the oprD gene, encoding the OprD porin, emerged only in imipenem resistant clones and 63% (15/24) of all clones from 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem treatments had mutations in the oprD gene. These mutations consisted of a wide variety of insertions, deletions and single base substitutions across a 1119 bp region near the centre of the gene, all resulting in either novel stop codon expression or frameshifts. Mutations in the PA1874 gene, encoding an outer-membrane glycoprotein, were only present in two resistant clones. In both instances these were the same synonymous C to T substitution at AA position 775 (Threonine). One of these PA1874 mutants from the S. maltophilia co-culture treatment also had an oprD mutation and a higher AUC resistance score compared to the other PA1874 mutant, from the monoculture treatment, without an oprD mutation. This suggests that these mutations may have had synergistic effects on imipenem resistance.

Mutations in three intergenic regions were also notably associated with imipenem resistance. An individual C to T mutation between the *ppiD* and *fabL* genes was present in 44% (21/48) of clones, 71% (15/21) of which had evolved increased resistance. These two genes encode a periplasmic folding chaperone and an NADPH dependent enoyl-ACP reductase, respectively. Mutations in this

region were particularly common in the 8 µg/ml imipenem treatment as 75% (9/12) of clones were *ppiD-fabL* mutants. It also appeared in 50% (3/6) of the moderately imipenem resistant clones from the co-cultured 1 µg/ml treatment, suggesting its effects are likely quite minimal. Mutations in the second intergenic region appeared in seven clones, 86% (6/7) of which possessed increased imipenem resistance. This region consisted of a relatively long inverted repeat sequence between the *PA3463* and *PA3464* genes, encoding a hypothetical protein of unknown function and a zinc dependent phospholipase nuclease. All mutations were within 22bp of one another and consisted primarily of single C to G transitions, however one clone possessed a complex CGAAAC to GAAAAA. Lastly, a single A to C SNP between *PA4838*, encoding an uncharacterised membrane protein, and *speA*, coding an arginine decarboxylase, appeared in 54% (26/48) of all evolved clones, and 81% (21/26) of these possessed increased imipenem resistance.

On average, clones exposed to higher imipenem concentrations possessed mutations in a significantly greater number of these regions (Kruskal-Wallis test: X<sup>2</sup>(3)=12.0139, p=0.0073, with mean rank scores of 17.0, 20.0, 26.1 and 34.8). The mean number of mutated regions per clone was: 0.833 (SD=0.83485) for 0  $\mu$ g/ml, 1.08 (SD=1.0836) for 1  $\mu$ g/ml, 1.67 (SD=1.3027) for 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 2.41 (SD=0.9962) for 8 µg/ml. Although evolved clones cultured with S. maltophilia possessed mutations in a greater number of resistance-associated regions in 1, 4 and 8 µg/ml imipenem concentrations, this increase was not statistically significant (Wilcoxon test Z=1.29952 p=0.1938, with mean rank scores of 16.25 and 20.75). The difference in SNP number between S. maltophilia co-culture and monoculture groups remained not significant when comparing just 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml treatments (Wilcoxn: Z=0.35672, p=0.7213, with mean rank scores of 11.96 and 13.04). This means that S. maltophilia co-cultured clones did not possess significantly more mutations in the five genomic regions we have identified as associated with imipenem resistance. Considering we only observed slight differences between monocultured and co-cultured P. aeruginosa clones, this suggests the difference observed in evolved resistance may be the indirect result of an improved ability to grow in SCFM at sub-inhibitory concentrations. Alongside possible epistatic interactions with other nonresistance associated mutations.



#### Figure 16: Coding region SNPs in evolved P. aeruginosa clones.

Frequency and position of SNP variants for six out of ten randomly selected *P. aeruginosa* clones from day-24 of the selection experiment for each treatment combination. Mutations in the *oprD* and *PA1874* gene are associated with increasing imipenem treatment concentrations:  $0 \mu g/ml(A)$ ,  $1 \mu g/ml(B)$ ,  $4 \mu g/ml(C)$  and  $8 \mu g/ml(D)$ . Mutation in several genes commonly emerge regardless of monoculture (blue) or *S. maltophilia* co-culture (red) treatment conditions. 48 evolved clones were sequenced in total. The number of clones possessing mutations in individual genes are represented by circles of increasing size (dark greendark yellow). Clones with multiple SNPs in the same gene were only counted once. Intergenic regions are noted by '<>' between the flanking genes.

### Long term evolution in SCFM resulted in several commonly mutated genomic regions independent of imipenem or *S. maltophilia* treatment

Beyond imipenem resistance, mutations in several other genomic regions regularly emerged in clones evolved independently in SCFM, regardless of antibiotic treatment. Over the 24 days of selection PA01 clones accrued 10.21 (SD=3.10) SNPs on average (0.04165 mutations per generation) A total of 92% (44/48) of all clones possessed an identical missense mutation in the *aat* gene, responsible for coding a leucyl/phenylalanyl-tRNA protein transferase. A single A to T substitution led to the conversion of lysine to asparagine at AA position 33. Mutations in the *ctpH* gene, encoding a putative chemotaxis transducer, appeared in 73% (35/48) of clones. All SNPs were within the same 6 bp region, causing silent alanine to alanine or glycine to glycine substitutions at AA position 162 and 163, respectively. Around 54% (26/48) of all clones evolved a missense mutation in the PA1649 gene, a homologue of linC, which codes a short chain dehydrogenase protein. All mutations were a single G to C SNP causing a Glycine for Arginine substitution at AA position 217. Mutants were also slightly more common in clones with evolved imipenem resistance: 63% (19/30) of resistant and only 39% (7/18) of non-resistant clones had a mutation in PA1649. Interestingly nine of these resistant mutants did not possess a mutation in the oprD porin gene, suggesting linC may aid the evolution of increased resistance in the absence of other changes. Roughly half (7/14) of all PA1649 mutants from 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem concentrations were also double mutants with oprD. Furthermore, double mutants were not more common in the S. maltophilia co-cultured groups. Lastly, we observed a recurrent missense mutation leading to the substitution of Alanine to Serine at AA position 53 in the exaC gene, which is linked to the expression of an Acyl-CoA reductase-like dependent aldehyde dehydrogenase - present in 13% (6/48) of evolved P. aeruginosa clones.

Mutations in the cdrA gene, which encodes a large exoprotein involved in biofilm development, appeared in 46% (22/48) of clones. These mutations were all synonymous and varied in position within a single 51 bp region. The most common SNPs were: C to T at AA position 1572 (Asparagine), A to G at AA position 1589 (Alanine) and a complex TAGC to CAGT at AA position 1582 (Asparagine). 72% (13/22) of these clones possessed more than one mutation in this region. The complex mutation at AA position 1582 is particularly interesting because it appeared at notably higher levels in S. maltophilia co-cultured clones in 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem. Roughly 78% (7/9) of clones with evolved resistance and this specific SNP had been co-cultured with S. maltophilia. It is also worth mentioning a few notable genic mutations that only appeared once in a single clone. One mutant from the 0 µg/ml S. maltophilia co-culture treatment possessed a pair of missense mutations in the PA0715 gene, which encodes a reverse transcriptase family protein. The mutations caused Cystine to Tyrosine and Lysine to Glutamine substitutions at AA positions 166 and 192, respectively. The same clone also possessed a G to A mutation in *coaA*, a phage coat gene, substituting Glycine for Arginine. Lastly one clone from the 4  $\mu$ g/ml monoculture treatment possessed a T to G missense mutation in tarD, coding a hypothetical tartrate dehydrogenase, changing Tyrosine to Asparagine at aa position 324.

There were also mutations in a three notable intergenic region that appeared at very high frequencies. One individual C to G SNP appeared in 92% (44/48) of all clones, in the non-coding region between the *PA2604* gene encoding a YcaA-like hypothetical protein, and *PA2605* encoding the sulfurtransferase TusD. Secondly, a variety of SNPs were observed in 83% (40/48) of clones in the region between *malT* and *PA3421*, encoding a transcriptional regulator and a hypothetical

protein of unknown function, respectively. Two were notably common, emerging in a Rhoindependent transcription terminator region. At least one appeared in 67% (32/48) of all clones. Several clones had multiple mutations in this intergenic region. Mutations in the last intergenic region between *yheU* and *PA3464* genes, emerged in just 8% of clones (4/48). Considering that both genes encode hypothetical proteins of unknown function and the relatively low frequency mutations in this region were likely of limited importance

To evaluate if imipenem or *S. maltophilia* treatment resulted in clones accruing a larger number of SNPs, several Kruskal-Wallis tests were applied. Overall, there was not a significant difference in number of SNPs for clones evolved in different imipenem concentrations ( $X^2(3)=1.6386$ , p=0.6507), with mean rank scores of 23.25 for 0 µg/ml, 21.13 for 1 µg/ml, 27.958 for 4 µg/ml and 25.67 for 8 µg/ml treatments. Furthermore, the average number of SNPs per clone did not significantly vary between monocultured and co-cultured clones in 0 µg/ml, 1 µg/ml and 8 µg/ml. However, in 4 µg/ml imipenem *S. maltophilia* co-cultured clones did have significantly more SNPs on average ( $X^2 = 4.5231$ . p=0.0344, mean rank scores of 4.33 for monocultures and 8.67 for co-cultures). This indicates the increased imipenem resistance of co-cultured clones did not come from more mutations across most genes associated with SCFM adaptation, but is instead likely linked to subtle differences in a few individual genes or their interactions with one another.

#### **Discussion**

The aim of this study was to understand how *P. aeruginosa*'s susceptibility to antibiotics is affected by the presence of other species in conditions that mimic the environment of the CF lung. Accurate in vitro models provide a valuable insight into how antibiotic resistance and pathogenicity develop over the course of patient treatment. Imipenem is one of the most effective drugs available for treating *Pseudomonas* [185, 186], making the emergence of resistance to this antibiotic particularly concerning [68]. Despite this there have been no in vitro studies investigating how imipenem resistance evolves in an environment attempting to replicate in vivo conditions, especially in the presence of clinical S. maltophilia. S. maltophilia persistently infects up 30% of CF patients and transiently infects many more [187, 188]. Due to its high innate resistance is it capable of persisting in the lung when most other species are eradicated [127] making it an important commensal to focus on. Increased experimental complexity does however come with clear trade-offs in time, efficiency and analytical certainty. This is in contrast to many studies in the field which appear to focus on outcome driven assay designs that are often unrepresentative of clinical evolution, yet still apply their conclusions to CF infection. Here we take a clear step towards demonstrating the impact sputum substrate and community members can have on imigenem resistance evolution in P. aeruginosa, while simultaneously proving why more considered assay design is required when attempting to apply *in vitro* findings to clinical infections.

#### **Chapter 1: Designing a clinically representative selection model**

A common theme observed in literature looking to explore how *P. aeruginosa* behaves and evolves in the CF lung through in vitro assays is the use of experimental designs that are unrepresentative of in vivo growth, and which are often biased towards desired outcomes. To avoid this problem in our selection experiment, we developed a model of pathogenic P. aeruginosa growth in synthetic CF lung media (SCFM), based on clinical evidence and antibiotic pharmacokinetics. Imipenem treatment concentrations were based on the average concentration of imipenem recovered from patient lung sputum shortly after therapy. Intravenously administered imipenem rarely exceeds 1 to 2  $\mu$ g/ml in lung sputum [159] while nebulised treatment achieves higher concentrations [161] and more uniform distribution [189]. Generally, the mean concentration of imipenem is roughly 4-fold higher for inhaled compared with I.V. imipenem [160], and this was the primary basis for choosing 1, 4 and  $8 \,\mu g/ml$  as our culture concentrations. Using excessively high antibiotic concentration not only increases the likelihood of eliminating P. aeruginosa from culture but also exposes it to unrealistic selection pressures for resistance evolution. Deciding what level of shaking should applied to cultures was another important decision as the thick dehydrated mucous of the CF lung impairs proper mucocilliary clearance [190]. Although cilia do not perform their function they do still move [191], and minor mixing in sputum would still be expected. To model this we used low shaking speeds of 220 rpm accompanied with a small orbital diameter, which ensured there was enough shaking for low levels of solute flow but not enough to break up forming biofilms.

Low inoculation cell densities and a 48-hour transfer window were chosen to model the two key phases of infective growth: colonisation of fresh sputum and persistence in developed biofilms. A common misconception is that since *P. aeruginosa* develops biofilms during infection, investigations into antibiotic resistance evolution should focus on treating colonies grown in high density biofilms [81, 82, 192, 193]. This approach fails to take into account the fact that biofilms are so antibiotic resistant that they are nearly impossible eradicate without using lethal levels of antibiotics [53, 54]. For example, only 12-19% of fluorescently tagged colistin is able penetrate into established SCFM biofilms [52]. Typically, biofilms are treated clinically by the mechanical removal of lung sputum [194, 195, 196], which makes continual colonisation essential for long term pathogenic persistence in the CF lung. This is why the primary aim of antibiotic treatment in CF patients is not clearing infection but preventing new growth to control infection and pathology in freshly produced sputum [54 & 55] (Fig.17). Therefore, the key stage of infective growth that should be studied for antibiotic resistance evolution is the colonisation of freshly treated lung sputum. Antibiotic treatments are usually prescribed twice a day for a month before antibiotics are changed [197, 198, 199] meaning a potential criticism of our model is that we simulate treatment every 48 hours. However, when considering that P. aeruginosa forms biofilms within 8 hours of inoculation [200], keeping one antibiotic treatment per pre-biofilm formation event is reasonable. Furthermore, constantly replenishing the media to perform daily treatments would lead to another common error in selection experiments [149], keeping P. aeruginosa in a state of perpetual exponential growth. Although CF lung sputum is very nutritionally rich, since P. aeruginosa does grow to high cell densities, nutrient limitation is a key feature of the host environment to include [201, 202]. Capacity to survive in established biofilms at low growth, low nutrient concentrations until fresh sputum is secreted is a major selective pressure that needs to be taken into account because it moderates unrealistic selection for excessively fast growth dynamics.

Although using low starting densities of *P. aeruqinosa* was clinically sound, the amount of *S.* maltophilia that should be used was not as easy to determine. Since it is completely resistant to imipenem and can grow in sputum outside of biofilms it is feasible to propose that it should exist at high cell densities at the beginning of all transfers. This would also have the added benefit of likely increasing the effect of ecologically derived resistance, as more S. maltophilia would mean more beta-lactamase production and enhanced imipenem degradation. We chose low inoculation densities of S. maltophilia because we are only investigating a small snapshot of the total CF microbiome and the constitutive expression of several resistance mechanisms leads to S. maltophilia having a moderately slow growth rate. Together these factors mean we would not expect S. maltophilia to grow to high cell densities in vivo making it unrealistic for us to culture P. aeruginosa in an environment already completely colonised by an S. maltophilia competitor. Therefore, it must be able to provide its protective effect at relatively low densities, as would be expected when existing in a complex microbial community. Being able to demonstrate ecological and evolutionary effects on imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa* at low starting cell densities means this interaction is considerably more likely to take place in vivo. It also meant we did not have to add S. maltophilia into the selection experiment at regular intervals, which enabled us to gauge its capacity to coexist with *P. aeruginosa* over time.

This brief conceptual framework enables the dynamics of *P. aeruginosa* infection and antibiotic treatment to be incorporated into accurate *in vitro* assay designs, providing much greater certainty in applying observations of ecological and evolutionary interactions to clinical infections. Ultimately, it demonstrates the need to fully understand the system being investigated and to not develop assays which bias the results in the direction of the desired outcome, because as we found throughout this study our initial hypotheses were often completely wrong.



Figure 17 – Theoretical diagram of antibiotic treatment in the CF lung.

Figure illustrating the mode of operation for antibiotic therapy against pathogenic *P. aeruginosa* (green triangle) in the CF lung during acute (A) and chronic (B) infection. Resistant *S. maltophilia* community members (blue square) are included in the sputum. During acute infection, antibiotic therapy successfully eliminates *P. aeruginosa* (red cross) preventing long-term infection from establishing. In chronic infection, *P. aeruginosa* has formed antibiotic resistant biofilms that enable its survival during antibiotic therapy. Here therapy is targeted at preventing growth in the surrounding sputum, controlling infection and limiting pathology, rather than completely clearing infection.

#### <u>Chapter 2. The gap between *in vitro* susceptibility testing and</u> <u>treatment success</u>

One of the primary goals of this study was to investigate the impact CF lung sputum has on antibiotic susceptibility testing. We observed that culturing clinical CF isolates in SCFM led to significantly increased antibiotic tolerance compared to standard laboratory LB media, in several instances elevating sensitive isolates beyond the clinical breakpoint for resistance determination. Protection was not universal across antibiotics with species and strain having a significant impact, indicating both generic media protection and active bacteria-environment interactions. In the case of imipenem, clinical mucin levels alone conferred a substantial protective effect which likely applies to other antibiotic groups. This evidence suggests clinically unrepresentative media is responsible for the observation that antibiotic treatments in CF patients often don't control pathogenic strains that test as sensitive *in vitro*. To address this issue we provide preliminary data for generating a quantitative framework that could be used to translate *in vitro* testing into accurate predictions of *in vivo* efficacy.

Bacterial strains within species demonstrated relatively high consistency in the degree of tolerance increase observed when grown in SCFM compared to LB, with substrate-mediated protection against each tested antibiotic emerging at least once. This data suggests CF lung sputum has a relatively generic protective effect independent of antibiotic class. The main candidate likely responsible is mucin, which reduces bacterial exposure to antibiotics by limiting diffusion and acting a physical barrier. Adding mucin at clinical concentrations to LB media quadrupled the MIC of PA01 from 1 to 4 µg/ml against imipenem, however this was only tested for this one antibiotic. It is important to note that since antibiotic susceptibility testing was performed in SCFM(m-) with reduced mucin the relative increases observed for each isolate are likely underestimates compared to in vivo sputum. Although SCFM does appear to provide a universal protective effect, the relative increase in tolerance observed between species and strains within species suggests active interactions between bacteria and the environment. Since genetic background does impact how the tolerance of individual clinical isolates change when grown in sputum-like substrate, it implies the nutritional or structural composition of SCFM is either altering gene expression or interacting with resistanceassociated phenotypes. Media induced changes in gene expression are relatively common throughout bacteria [52] and the availability of a solid mucin scaffold could enable protective biofilms to form faster. Therefore, isolates adapted to CF lung sputum or strains who overexpress biofilm components would have considerably greater protection in SCFM. Alternatively, mucin may provide passive protection by simply binding antibiotic, which has been observed in several antibiotics, significantly reducing their efficacy [182, 183].

*P. aeruginosa* was the only species for which we tested both laboratory and clinical strains, and the highest increases in antibiotic tolerance from LB media to SCFM appeared in clinical isolates. This suggests pre-existing antibiotic resistance or adaptations to *in vivo* growth conditions may predispose clinical isolates to become more tolerant in SCFM, or conversely more sensitive in laboratory media. Interestingly we found no clear link between antibiotic sensitivity in LB and the degree of percentage increase in SCFM, implying that pre-existing resistance did not tend to pre-dispose isolates to higher increases when grown in SCFM. We also observed that despite there being variation between isolates, each species displayed consistent patterns of resistance increase

between LB and SCFM. Inter-species differences could be explained by innate antibiotic resistance, as membrane permeability substantially differs between all three species [203] and inter-species variations in pore dimensions could impact the effectiveness of mucin as a structural barrier. Alternatively, in several instances isolates grew outside of the microdilution range, meaning that greater changes between LB and SCFM might have been observed at higher concentrations, although this would be of limited clinical relevance. It is important to note that these SCFM induced changes in antibiotic tolerance are clinically relevant because on several occasions it elevated clinical isolates that tested as sensitive in LB beyond the breakpoint for resistance determination. This provides clear evidence that CF lung sputum does alter the antibiotic sensitivity of a range of clinical isolates through a mixture of passive and active effects with bacterial physiology.

Our finding that SCFM can significantly increase the MIC in planktonic cells is surprisingly novel as it has not been investigated or reported in previous studies [134]. One study by Kirckner et al. (2012) performed similar MIC susceptibility testing in ASM(m-) finding only minor evidence for increased planktonic cell tolerance. However, they focused more on pre-biofilm formation and microaerophilic growth which universally reduced sensitivity [153]. Despite the ASM also containing low mucin levels little to no protective effect was observed, further supporting our hypothesis that the nutritional content of SCFM substantially contributes to the decreased susceptibility to antibiotics. Several papers have shown SCFM to change the gene expression and physiological properties of *P. aeruginosa* [106, 149, 204, 205], particularly the upregulation of biofilm formation. The physiochemical environment of the host has been well documented to alter bacterial responses [52] and several key properties of *P. aeruginosa* biofilms are altered by environmental conditions [206]. Therefore, it is highly likely our results captured SCFM-induced change in plastic *P. aeruginosa* resistance phenotypes, probably early biofilm formation.

Mucin is likely the main component providing this protection as it induces enhanced biofilm formation which can increase PA01's resistance to tobramycin when grown on solid substrate [184]. Exposure to 2.0 µg/ml tobramycin leads to only 24% (±10%) killing when biofilms are grown for 24 hours on mucin compared with 83% (±8%) on glass. Sterile human mucous and 0.5% mucous buffer have also been shown to increase the survival of PA01 cells during two-hour exposure to 64  $\mu$ g/ml of colistin and 0.25 µg/ml of ciprofloxacin [182]. A few papers have investigated the impact of mucin on P. aeruginosa tolerance in the context of SCFM, but not in simple laboratory media, finding mucindependent changes in PA14 motility provided broad-spectrum antibiotic resistance in SCFM. In the presence of 0.4% mucin 'free-swimming' cells switch to a 'surfing' motility giving increased movement across SCFM-agar [152]. This led to a significantly smaller zone of inhibition for tobramycin, imipenem, ciprofloxacin, colistin, chloramphenicol and seven others antibiotics not examined in our study [175], indicating increased tolerance. However, this effect was not only due to the presence of mucin as 0.4% mucin-agar without SCFM only significantly increased disk diffusion resistance against just tobramycin, ciprofloxacin, colistin and two others. Interestingly, in SCFM broth microdilutions 0.4% mucin significantly increased PA14's MIC against colistin by 700%, while insignificantly increasing chloramphenicol and ciprofloxacin by 100% each and decreasing imipenem by 100% [175]. This represents a noticeable difference from our LB(m+) experiment, however our study benefited from replicating our data which enabled more comprehensive tests for significance in place of the simpler 'three-fold increase'. Furthermore, we used considerably higher mucin levels (5%) which suggests that the protective effect of mucin is most pronounced at more clinically relevant concentrations. However, for our initial susceptibility testing mucin was at analogous

quantities (0.5%), indicating the protective effect of mucin varies depending on if bacterial growth is in liquid or on solid culture.

One potential limitation of our approach is that MIC scoring happens on a log<sub>2</sub> scale meaning a 100% increase from 2 to 4 µg/ml only changes the MIC by 1/4th of a 100% percentage increase from 8 to 16 µg/ml, meaning smaller increases appear more significant. This is an inherent problem with the broth microdilution assay design, which sacrifices a linear scale for wider ranges. However, since we found lower scores did not lead to higher increases, and vice versa, this effect likely had limited impact. Secondly, when comparing tolerance in LB and SCFM we avoided trying to statistically analyse qualitative MIC scores, instead comparing average growth across concentration wells. This took into account both ability to grow in higher concentrations and the level of that growth, while normalising differences in maximum growth capacity between medias. In several instances, MIC increases from SCFM to LB were not significant because they only reflected marginal changes between wells. This method offers a sound alternative approach at the cost of requiring multiple replicates. Another limitation was our relatively small sample size of clinical isolates, especially considering we only tested one isolate of *S. aureus*.

One of the most substantial challenges facing medical professionals when treating CF patients is finding and prescribing antibiotic treatments that control infection successfully [194]. Despite resistance being high in clinical isolates, it often varies considerably between patients making antibiotic susceptibility tests of vital importance. However, they regularly fail to predict in vivo success [207, 208, 209]. Here we demonstrate clearly that CF sputum plays a major role in conferring protection to clinical isolates that test as susceptible during standard in vitro testing. SCFM does however require high preparation times, measuring dozens of individual components and using stock solutions with different shelf lives makes it an expensive and inviable alternative media for clinical laboratory susceptibility testing. However, we did find that for individual species the relationship between MIC in LB and SCFM are often highly conserved across different strains, meaning with enough data it could be possible generate a quantitative framework that clinicians could use for predicting the actual in vivo tolerance of isolates from basic in vitro tests. Alternatively, the addition of pre-sterilised porcine mucin to simple laboratory media is a relatively simple change that could be implemented when evaluating CF patient isolates specifically. Lastly, the fact that S. maltophilia-conferred imipenem resistance only occurred in SCFM demonstrates that ecological interactions can be heavily moderated by the growth substrate. In this study we only focused on antibiotic tolerance. However, there is a whole range of phenotypic traits that may be augmented by interspecies interactions depending on the media used. It is feasible to assume that reduced sensitivity could lead to higher minimum selective concentrations (MSCs), while increased structural complexity may augment intra-specific interactions, which together could change evolutionary outcomes. Future in vitro studies of antibiotic resistance evolution should thus utilise more clinically representative media such as SCFM or ASM

### <u>Chapter 3: The dynamics of *S. maltophilia* mediated imipenem</u> <u>degradation in CF lung sputum and its impact of *P. aeruginosa* <u>growth</u></u>

Despite existing in abundance in the CF lung, the impact of resistant competitors on *P. aeruginosa*'s capacity to tolerate antibiotic treatment under clinically relevant growth conditions has not yet been explored. Clinical isolates of *S. aureus* and *S. maltophilia* did not confer protection against most antibiotics. However, co-culturing with *S. maltophilia* did significantly increase the MIC of sensitive *P. aeruginosa* against imipenem when grown in SCFM. This provides clear evidence that *S. maltophilia* can substantially limit the effectiveness of imipenem therapy in CF patients even at low cell densities, highlighting the potential need to test for the presence of *S. maltophilia* in CF patient microbiomes before imipenem is considered as a treatment.

The increase in functional imipenem MIC for sensitive PA01 grown in co-cultures with *S. maltophilia* enabled *P. aeruginosa* to grow in concentrations beyond its clinical resistance breakpoint, demonstrating the interaction can impact clinical outcomes. We observed pre-culturing *S. maltophilia* in imipenem treated SCFM did substantially increase the rate at which filtrate supported sensitive *P. aeruginosa* growth. Filter sterilising the media physically separated the two bacteria, meaning *S. maltophilia* could only provide a protective effect indirectly through the detoxification of environmental imipenem and not through direct cell-cell interactions. This distinction is important because clear metabolic variation is observed when *P. aeruginosa* competes against other respiratory pathogens [210], and direct competition may have induced more antibiotic tolerant phenotypes. However, this protective effect only significantly reduced the antibiotic control of *P. aeruginosa* at 4 µg/ml and 8 µg/ml clinical imipenem concentrations, which are only achieved in the lung lumen through aerosolization meaning it is not likely relevant to IV treatment. Interestingly the emergence of protection was entirely dependent on culturing in SCFM, despite *S. maltophilia* degrading imipenem in both SCFM and LB media.

In contrast to our initial hypothesis mucin was not the sole compound responsible for enabling this interaction, as S. maltophilia did not protect PA01 when grown together in 5 g/L mucin supplemented LB. We expected the complex mesh formed by long chain mucin proteins to create added structure in the media, which would enable the formation of multi-species pockets. These would reduce solute diffusion while allowing the local degradation of imipenem. The fact we observed a protective effect of S. maltophilia when culturing in SCFM(m-) containing reduced mucin levels indicates that the nutritional complexity of sputum is responsible for the emergence of this interaction. The difference in gene expression between P. aeruginosa grown in basic laboratory media and SCFM is considerable [112] and SCFM likely induced a more tolerant phenotype to emerge. Although we observed that SCFM increased the imipenem MIC of one clinical P. aeruginosa isolate, it had no effect on monocultured PA01, demonstrating that the media operated to increase cell survival in place of enabling growth. Higher survival rates means some cells would still be alive when S. maltophilia reaches a suitable density to start significantly decreasing the concentration of imipenem in solution. This local degradation would ultimately enable the global colonisation of the media by the remaining sensitive P. aeruginosa. Future research could focus on evaluating if the effect of SCFM is more pronounced during kill-curve resistance assays, which would help distinguish its effect on bacterial survival specifically. Furthermore, the mechanism behind this effect is

unknown: the media could reduce growth rates, enhance biofilm formation, or alter metabolic requirements reducing the activity of imipenem related porins, and mucin may still play a synergistic role. Ultimately, we show that substrate dependent emergence of community-level resistance has the potential to substantially alter the success of clinical imipenem treatment in CF patients. This demonstrated that lung sputum and relatively non-pathogenic community members can interact to enhance the antibiotic tolerance of *P. aeruginosa*.

How novel this finding is in the context of the wider literature is somewhat debateable. One review paper has stated *S. maltophilia* provides protection to *P. aeruginosa* [134]. However, the referenced paper only demonstrated imipenem degradation in *S. maraceans* and did not show any impact on the functional MIC of *P. aeruginosa* [211]. A previous paper by the same author did find experimental evidence [212] but in basic laboratory media. Moreover, both bacterial species were grown at very high starting densities before imipenem treatment, artificially increasing the detoxification rate and survival time. Additionally, resistance was measured using the disk diffusion method which has been repeatedly reported as highly inaccurate and unrepresentative of clinical and broth-based resistance scores [213, 214, 215]. Together this shows that although the concept of *S. maltophilia* mediated protection against imipenem towards *P. aeruginosa* and other microbial species has been considered previously, this study is the first to extensively investigate the interaction in the context of clinically representative media.

Discussing the changes observed in imipenem treated SCFM's capacity to inhibit sensitive P. aeruginosa growth after previous bacterial treatment provides several useful insights into the dynamics of imipenem therapy. Firstly, the capacity for *P. aeruginosa* to grow in sterile 1  $\mu$ g/ml and  $4 \mu g/ml$  imipenem treatments supports previous studies demonstrating imipenem is innately degraded in solution at  $37^{\circ}$ C [216]. In 1 µg/ml this effect, combined with the decreased sensitivity afforded by the SCFM, resulted in only minimal control of bacterial growth with filtrate colonisation starting within eight hours of treatment. This shows that the lung lumen concentrations typically achieved through IV administered imipenem treatment is not suitable for treating sensitive P. aeruginosa isolates even if treatment is administered twice daily [197, 198, 199]. This likely explains why in the past the drug was considered clinically ineffective and has only recently undergone a recent resurgence as an aerosolised treatment for respiratory pathogens [160, 217], particularly when treating acute infection in juvenile CF patients [218]. Our results support the effectiveness of nebulised concentrations as P. aeruginosa growth was completely controlled beyond the 12-hour sampling point in both 4  $\mu$ g/ml and 8  $\mu$ g/ml regardless of previous bacterial treatment. This does not however, mean that S. maltophilia has little effect on clinical treatment, as thorough mixing during the filtration stage likely disrupted local imipenem gradients, averaging the concentration throughout the media. Furthermore, S. maltophilia likely exists at higher densities in the lung and may partly colonise sputum in between treatments, leading to faster imipenem degradation rates and likely earlier growth of *P. aeruginosa*. Conversely, the PA01 strain used was relatively sensitive to imipenem and many sensitive clinical P. aeruginosa isolates may still be more tolerant and capable of growth at marginally higher concentrations. Even in the absence of S. maltophilia's ability to detoxify imipenem, concentrations achieved from IV administration only provide very short-term inhibition of sensitive *P. aeruginosa* in lung sputum, suggesting that nebulisation is required for effective control.

Some evidence was also found that shows P. aeruginosa has an antagonistic effect on S. maltophilia's capacity to degrade imipenem. Despite using equal starting cell densities of S. maltophilia for both monocultured and co-cultured treatments, co-culturing with P. aeruginosa significantly reduced the rate of imipenem detoxification in 4  $\mu$ g/ml imipenem. A similar observation was observed in the 1  $\mu$ g/ml treatment, where monocultured *S. maltophilia* caused greater *P.* aeruginosa filtrate growth compared to co-cultured and no bacteria treatments. This means that despite benefiting from S. maltophilia's degradation of imipenem, P. aeruginosa actively disrupts this process, likely through indirect competition or active competitor killing. Interestingly, coculturing *P. aeruginosa* with *S. maltophilia* does not reduce the rate of imipenem degradation in 8 µg/ml SCFM. This demonstrates that imipenem treatment can modulate interspecies antagonism, probably through the more effective killing and inhibition of *P. aeruginosa* at higher concentrations. We also observed that SCFM is not stable over time at 37°C, as *P. aeruginosa*'s growth in filtrate from the 0  $\mu$ g/ml no bacteria treatment reduced over time. This suggests that SCFM gradually loses its capacity to support growth and demonstrates a potential limitation when using SCFM as a model for long-term interactions. Although this is a common feature of most medias, standard laboratory medias tend to be more stable over time.

Although the focus has been on *S. maltophilia* and imipenem, it is important to reiterate that against the majority of antibiotics tested resistant CF community members did not provide ecological protection to *P. aeruginosa*. This could be for a variety of reasons: many resistance mechanisms such as efflux pumps do not actively reduce antibiotic concentration, *S. aureus* and *S. maltophilia* may not achieve high enough cell-densities, or alternatively, *P. aeruginosa*-mediated killing might prevent them from providing any protection. Furthermore, *P. aeruginosa*'s capacity to survive at growth-inhibiting antibiotic concentrations is likely what enables it to colonise the media after detoxification. SCFM might not cause the same increase in survival against other antibiotics, leading to more consistent eradication at lower concentrations.

One arguable limitation of this study is that we might have recorded a larger number of inter-species protective interactions if we had grown *P. aeruginosa*, *S. aureus* and *S. maltophilia* to high cell densities and then applied antibiotic treatment, measuring resistance through elimination-kill curves. However, by keeping starting cell densities low in our assays, we created a more realistic representation of *in vivo* lung conditions. It is unlikely two individual species would both exist at high cell densities when living in large multi-species communities [128, 129, 130], even if the sputum itself can support high bacterial growth overall. Furthermore, antibiotic therapy in the CF lung is primarily targeted at preventing new growth, rather than attacking already established colonies [54, 55], making early sputum colonisation the key stage to investigate the efficacy of antibiotic treatments. Naturally we would expect the protective effect from *S. maltophilia* to be magnified in pre-established multi-species biofilms. Ultimately, pre-culturing bacteria before antibiotic treatment biases the outcome towards our preferred result and greatly increases the likelihood any observed *in vitro* interactions do not actually happen *in vivo*.

A more serious limitation of our approach is that we did not explicitly prove our clinical *S. maltophilia* strain actively degraded imipenem. By using media habitability as a proxy, we may have been quantifying the effect of multiple different factors. However, media habitability does work

very effectively as a proxy when simultaneously taking into account the relative half-life of imipenem in solution, and physically removing *S. maltophilia* means only the environment itself is being measured. Furthermore, there is extensive evidence demonstrating that many *S. maltophilia* strains constitutively express beta-lactamases [176], one of which degrades imipenem [177, 178]. One last limitation is that the regular sampling required for the imipenem degradation assay meant container size had to be scaled up from 200ul to 20ml. This caused more mixing, improved nutrient flow and likely increased antibiotic exposure. The lower surface area to volume ratio could also reduce attachment surface availability and reduce the rate of biofilm formation [219]. This means we probably observed higher levels of bactericidal activity than would be seen in a 96-well plate or the cilia of the lungs. Lastly, measuring in eight-hour increments creates a relatively wide time window where the media could have become habitable for *P. aeruginosa* considerably earlier than measured.

Bacterial microflora in the CF lung are usually thought to be inconsequential when evaluating therapeutic options due to low virulence and regular loss over the course of chronic *P. aeruginosa* infection. Here we demonstrate *S. maltophilia* substantially reduces the efficacy of imipenem therapy. Considering over a quarter of CF patients have simultaneous *S. maltophilia* infections [220], this raises an important consideration when evaluating treatment options. *S. maltophilia* can be pathogenic in its own right and infection is often associated with an increased risk of mortality [221, 222], especially in patients where the focal pathogens have been cleared [223]. Quantitative real-time PCR assays have already been demonstrated to rapidly identify *S. maltophilia* with high accuracy [224] and could be relatively easily integrated into normal microbiome diagnostics for CF patients. Our study demonstrates that there is a potential medical benefit to be gained from identifying the presence of *S. maltophilia* even when it is not the primary infective pathogen. Although it is important to note that just because *S. maltophilia* is present in the lung, it does not mean it will definitely provide a protective effect, indicating the need to perform susceptibility testing first. Ultimately, we established that *S. maltophilia* CF isolates can confer ecologically mediated antibiotic protection to *P. aeruginosa* under clinically relevant conditions in SCFM.

#### <u>Chapter 4. The evolution of imipenem resistance and impact of *S.*</u> <u>maltophilia on *P. aeruginosa* in SCFM</u>

The primary research objective of this part of the thesis was to investigate if ecologically derived antibiotic protection by *S. maltophilia* could alter the evolution of resistance, specifically in the context of CF sputum. We proposed that the local degradation of imipenem by *S. maltophilia* would reduce selection for resistance in *P. aeruginosa* leading to lower levels of evolved tolerance. Instead we found the opposite: *S. maltophilia* co-culturing led to faster rates and higher overall levels of imipenem resistance. This effect was most likely driven by resistance-enhancing inter-specific competition during early sputum colonisation. Several regularly evolved resistance associated mutations, most notably loss of function in the *oprD* porin gene, were consistently evolved alongside a clear fitness trade-off in competitive ability. These results show community derived antibiotic tolerance can affect the long-term evolution of resistance and may enhance the emergence of clinical imipenem resistance, further highlighting the importance of testing for *S. maltophilia* presence in patients' lung microbiomes before using imipenem as a treatment antibiotic.

Comparing clonal imipenem resistance across sampling points demonstrates *S. maltophilia* coculturing led to the earlier emergence of imipenem resistance by several days, which could be attributed to *S. maltophilia*'s degradation of imipenem. Our habitability assay showed co-culturing enabled *P. aeruginosa* to begin growth over eight hours earlier in imipenem treated SCFM. High growth would increase the number of *de novo* mutations in the population and enable the more rapid fixation of low-frequency mutants, increasing the likelihood of resistance emergence. However, this does not explain why *P. aeruginosa* originally co-cultured with *S. maltophilia* was more resistant by the end of the selection experiment compared to monocultures. Higher resistance was reflected in both MIC and AUC scores showing this difference was not simply the result of an improved ability to grow in sub-inhibitory concentrations. Since *S. maltophilia* imipenem degradation could have enabled the earlier adaptation of *P. aeruginosa* in co-cultures, monocultures may have evolved equal imipenem resistance if selection had continued for longer. This however seems unlikely, as the AUC scores of monocultured clones plateaus from day-12, indicating a stable resistance phenotype.

Originally, we proposed *S. maltophilia* would reduce resistance emergence. The regular detoxification of imipenem should lower selection for resistance while direct competition could constrain adaptation by reducing the effective population and therefore the supply of novel resistance mutations. This follows a common trend in bacterial ecology that competition between species constrains abiotic adaptation [125, 225], in this case imipenem. Instead, we found that competition actually promoted resistance evolution, which could happen if competitive exclusion requires higher level resistance mutations to get fixed. In the presence of the highly resistant *S. maltophilia*, low resistance *P. aeruginosa* mutants are not favoured because these they still have lower fitness compared to the competitor, despite having higher fitness relative to the ancestral PA01 when imipenem is present in the environment. This theory is supported by previous evidence which shows the primary selective pressure in bacterial polycultures is the out competition of rival competitor species [226, 227]. Furthermore, the observation that in 1 µg/ml imipenem increased resistance only evolved in *P. aeruginosa* grown with *S. maltophilia*, indicates imipenem resistance is not being evolved as a direct adaptation to the antibiotic at low culture concentrations. By day-24,

9/10 populations still contained *S. maltophilia*, and mild imipenem resistance likely provided a competitive advantage during initial SCFM colonisation. This means that the presence of *S. maltophilia* lowers the MSC for imipenem resistance. It was not however particularly clear why AUC resistance scores continued to increase in 4 µg/ml and 8 µg/ml treatments several days after *S. maltophilia* had been excluded. Although this can perhaps be attributed to the evolution of secondary adaptations that improved *P. aeruginosa*'s capacity to grow in SCFM, which probably emerged after the first twelve days, when *S. maltophilia* was present in the environment. In summary, this data is the first evidence that ecological interactions between species can increase both the short- and long-term evolution of antibiotic resistance, as co-culturing with *S. maltophilia* lowered the MSC for imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa* and increased the maximum threshold for evolved resistance in clinical concentrations.

Having explained the evolution of imipenem resistance in terms of ecological interactions, we then analysed the genetic sequence of a sub-set of evolved *P. aeruginosa* clones. We found that high resistance clones possessed mutations in a larger number of resistance associated regions. However, this difference did not significantly explain variation observed between monocultured and co-cultured treatment groups and reflects a key-limitation when trying to use single-gene explanations to explain relatively complex phenotypes. The observed differences in resistance are therefore likely the effect of positive epistatic interactions between multiple mutations with small individual effects. Increasing evidence is demonstrating the important role epistasis plays in resistance evolution, particularly when populations are evolving in sub-lethal levels of antibiotics [228]. Furthermore, the functional overlap between mutated genes associated with imipenem resistance and adaptation to the SCFM indicates improved media growth and colonisation may also be linked to differences in resistance phenotype.

So far, there has yet to be a study investigating the evolution of imipenem resistance in P. aeruginosa in vitro. Our results demonstrate a small suite of mutations are likely involved, with the primary genetic determinant being frameshift and stop codon insertion mutations in the oprD gene. oprD encodes the outer membrane porin OprD, which is involved in the uptake of amino acids, peptides and carbapenem antibiotics [229]. These mutations were likely loss of function as they appeared in the centre of the gene, probably leading to a non-functional or misfolded protein [89, 90], reducing porin expression and limiting imipenem uptake. A relatively uncommon synonymous mutation in the PA1874 gene was also associated with increased resistance. This gene encodes a hypothetical outer-membrane glycoprotein which has been found to confer biofilm specific resistance against several antibiotics in *P. aeruginosa* [230]. Although the effects of synonymous mutations can be hard to predict, they can alter transcription factor and ribosomal binding, substantially altering the expression of individual genes, or alter the folding of the resulting protein. Considering that deletion of this gene is associated with increased antibiotic sensitivity [230], it is feasible to propose that this mutation likely increased expression. It has previously been hypothesised the PA1874 may form one component of a mostly uncharacterised efflux pump [230], however it may just as easily reduce the impermeability of the envelope to imipenem. However, many resistant clones did not possess mutations in either gene, indicating they are not the sole determinants of imipenem resistance. Although it is worth noting that oprD is highly regulated at both pre- and post-transcriptional levels [229], meaning downregulation may be achieved through transcriptional regulation instead of direct and more permanent mutation-driven change. Performing transcriptomics analysis on evolved clones would have been the next clear step in this

project to investigate how differences in gene expression were associated with resistance phenotypes.

Mutations in three intergenic regions were also notably associated with imipenem resistant clones. However, they also appeared at very low levels in sensitive lineages, indicating there is possibly some cross-over between adaptations for resistance and improved SCFM colonisation. Attempting to determine their effects is more speculative because the non-coding regions between genes often have unknown functions. Firstly, mutations in the intergenic repeat between the PA3463/4 genes were very significantly associated with increased imipenem resistance. While the upstream gene PA3463 is entirely uncharacterised, the downstream PA3464 codes for a zinc dependent Phospholipase Nuclease (PLC). PLC's are key for developing twitching motility phenotypes in P. aeruginosa, which are a common evolved train in resistant clinical isolates [231]. Performing twitching motility assays on evolved clones may have helped to clarify the importance of this mutation. The second intergenic region, between the PA4838 and speA gene, was also associated with imipenem resistance. The upstream PA4838 codes an uncharacterised membrane protein, while speA is a member of a superantigen toxin family heavily associated with virulence and reduced antibiotic resistance in *Streptrococcus* [232]. Implicating minor changes in expression may subtly increase imipenem resistance. Thirdly, mutations were identified in the *ppiD-fabL* region, which could have improved outer-membrane stability. The upstream ppiD gene encodes a periplasmic folding chaperone involved in cell envelope maintenance and has been associated with ciprofloxacin resistance at low concentrations in E. coli [233]. The downstream fabl gene encodes an NADPH dependent enoyl-ACP reductase involved in fatty acid synthesis and is a common antibiotic target across bacterial species [234]. Considering the bactericidal activity of imipenem stems from cell-wall synthesis disruption [180], this mutation could have enhanced the repair of the outer envelope. In addition, improved maintenance of external barrier may provide a simultaneous advantage in the presence of S. maltophilia because clinical strains consistently secrete extracellular lipases and proteases [235]. Overall, all three intergenic regions were considerably more common in clones evolved at higher imipenem concentrations, supporting the hypothesis that imipenem resistance was likely caused by synergistic effects between a variety of different mutations.

In the wider literature, several beta-lactam selection experiments in *P. aeruginosa* have also tested imipenem sensitivity. Beta-lactam antibiotics operate by binding to inner-membrane Penicillin Binding Proteins (PBPs) and preventing the formation of peptidoglycan. Resistance mechanisms primarily involve increasing outer membrane impermeability and the upregulation of efflux pumps [236]. This corroborates our findings that imipenem resistance is likely gained through reducing outer membrane permeability, increasing biofilm formation and maintaining cell envelope integrity. Mutations in the Mex-AB-OprM efflux pump are commonly associated with meropenem resistance but not imipenem resistance [237], further in line with our results. During a seven-day selection experiment in meropenem, three mutations were commonly evolved: oprD inactivation, efflux pump overexpression, and alteration of the binding site of PBP-3 [238]. Only oprD inactivation was associated with decreased imipenem sensitivity, and this is supported by cross-resistance studies that show oprM increases resistance against meropenem but not imipenem [239]. In line with previous findings, our study explicitly proves oprD inactivation is one of the major mechanisms for imipenem resistance, while the oprM efflux pump is left unaffected. This may be because OprM is a broad activity efflux pump [236] and could incur higher fitness costs relative to mutations in oprD, which performs fewer functional roles. Our findings are also supported by research in clinical CF

isolates, which found reduced *oprD* expression was only correlated with increased carbapenem resistance, and that in some isolates loss of *oprD* correlated with increased imipenem resistance [240]. This may directly demonstrate that the presence of mutations in other regions are required for *oprD* to confer clinical imipenem protection and helps explain the common emergence of mutations not mentioned in other selection experiments. However, it is very important to stress that direct comparisons with *in vitro* selection studies from the literature are inherently limited because in their assays concentrations often reach up to 10-100x the clinical breakpoint [237, 238]. This would lead to selective pressures entirely unrepresentative of clinical evolution and likely explains why such high numbers of inherently costly mutations are selected for. Furthermore, high degrees of evolved resistance gained through epistatic interactions are considerably more common when bacteria are exposed to clinical levels of antibiotics [228]. Interestingly, clinical *P. aeruginosa* isolates also tend to have a small number of core resistance determining genes [240], which further supports our suggestion that we have captured an accurate representation of clinical resistance evolution.

Contrary to our original hypothesis, the removal of imipenem by S. maltophilia in co-cultures did not reduce selection for imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa*. However, we also anticipated that this effect would manifest in a reduced fitness trade-off in growth. Although not finding a clear cost in terms of growth, we did identify distinct trade-offs in competitive ability associated with increasing imipenem resistance. The gradient of fitness loss was practically identical between monoculture and S. maltophilia co-culture groups, despite significant differences in imipenem resistance between independently evolved clones. This is unsurprising considering competitors were driven to extinction and antibiotic concentration was the primary factor affecting competitive cost. This indicates imipenem resistance consistently evolved through the same genetic pathways and caused proportional costs to competitive ability. This is similar to previous meropenem selection experiments where a low supply of available mutations created a bottleneck which drove the selection and fixation of high-cost resistance [238]. In contrast, ceftazidime resistance can evolve through a large pool of potential resistance mutations which does enable the stepwise evolution of low-cost resistance through multiple small resistance determinants [238]. Interestingly large genome deletions were found to be a common cause of meropenem resistance [238] but were completely absent in our clones, likely due to their considerably high fitness cost and the clear importance of competitive ability when growing in SCFM.

Unexpectedly, no compensatory mutations that restored the fitness of antibiotic resistant clones were observed, even though they are often regularly reported for other antibiotics [101, 102, 103]. However, some evidence is suggesting that the actual impact of compensatory mutations are often overestimated *in vitro* studies [241] and that they more typically resolve costs associated with single gene mutations [242], in-place of complex multi-gene phenotypes. Furthermore, at higher culture concentrations in our assays, most growth within the transfer window occurs in the presence of antibiotics and therefore selection for growth in their absence is limited. Most compensatory mutations associated with carbapenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa* either alter periplasmic proteases such as *ctpA* or the structural elements of mutated efflux pumps [237]. As observed, none of our clones possessed efflux pump mutations which may have limited their capacity for compensatory mutations. Although, since competitive ability was only assayed at day-24, resistant clones from earlier time points may have had greater reductions in competitive fitness. Our results clearly indicate the evolution of resistance during clinical imipenem treatment does cause a fitness cost

reflected in reduced competitive ability. This is not lost over successive generations, demonstrating there is a persistent genetic load that likely stacks when combined with resistance to other antibiotics.

The approach used in this study was designed to maximise accuracy and clinical relevance, however several limitations need to be discussed. A key issue is that we only isolated, assayed and sequenced individual clones in place of comparing whole populations, meaning some variation was likely missed as levels of resistance can vary among individuals in the same culture. However, by choosing one clone from entirely independently evolved population we gained a more representative picture of consistently evolved evolutionary trends. One technical limitation is that some clones were sequenced to considerably higher read depths than others, meaning some mutations may not have been identified, particularly at the start and end of assembled contigs. We used moderately generous SNP definition parameters to adjust for this, which gave a wider range of potential SNPs. Comparing against both the reference genome assembly and the PA01 reference genome (AE004091.2) greatly improved our accuracy at identifying sequencing errors. The semiindependence of clones between sampling points within cultures was also an issue as there was no way to standardise how closely they were related to previous isolates. This caused a problem in day-18 8 µg/ml imipenem where a pair of S. maltophilia co-cultured P. aeruginosa clones had noticeably lower imipenem resistance scores and dragged down the average. However, by using a relatively large sample size of ten populations for each treatment combination we mostly avoid this problem, demonstrated by reasonably smooth plots of resistance between sampling points. Lastly, growth in SCFM exposed P. aeruginosa to another adaptive force making it hard to distinguish between substrate and resistance adaptations, or mutations that were linked to both. Although this was a key part of our study, because the sputum likely augments the evolutionary trajectory of resistance evolution, an alternative approach would be to evolve the bacteria in SCFM first, perform some sequencing, then treat with imipenem. This way resistance develops in a genetic background already adapted to SCFM, and imipenem mutations are easier to distinguish because they are not evolving at the same time with media adaptations.

In summary, this research provides the first evidence that ecological interspecies interactions between pathogen and microbial community members can significantly increase the evolution of antibiotic resistance. This demonstrates that other species may have a more nuanced role than simply providing novel genetic material for HGT. Since this was demonstrated in clinically relative conditions, it has implications beyond the field of evolutionary ecology. It reiterates the need to take the wider diversity of patient microbiomes into consideration, if we are to reign in the local emergence of MDR P. aeruginosa in hospitals, which is already a major problem for both CF and non-CF patients. This is especially important as imipenem is currently one of the most efficacious drugs for treating severe pulmonary *P. aeruginosa* and there is strong evidence that extensive clinical imipenem use is also selecting for more generalist carbapenem resistant strains [243]. Carbapenem cross-resistance is particularly concerning because the newest carbapenem, doripenem, is one of the most promising emerging antibiotic therapies for treating P. aeruginosa in CF patients [69]. Future directions would include long-term selection experiments with two or three species, taking particular care to keep conditions as clinically accurate as possible, despite the risk of not achieving predicted outcomes. Over time, this would enable the construction of more complex in vitro CF communities where individual interactions have already been previously identified.

## <u>Chapter 5. The interaction between *P. aeruginosa* and imipenem treatment on *S. maltophilia* persistence in evolved co-cultures</u>

Interspecific interactions extend beyond community-level resistance and the loss of S. maltophilia from P. aeruginosa co-cultures treated with imipenem demonstrates that antibiotic treatment may indirectly reduce lung microbial diversity which could further impact patient health. During the selection experiment, dual-cultures of both bacteria were able to stably co-exist when grown in the absence of antibiotics. However, exposure to imipenem led to the consistent loss of S. maltophilia in  $4 \mu g/ml$  and  $8 \mu g/ml$ . The formation of stable communities contrasted with our original hypothesis that anticipated the competitive exclusion of S. maltophilia, since P. aeruginosa has a faster intrinsic growth rate and is regularly observed to eliminate competing species in vitro [120, 244, 245, 246, 247]. Previous in vitro studies on interspecies persistence with P. aeruginosa utilised simple laboratory medias, indicating that the SCFM might be responsible for enabling stable co-existence. The nutritional and structural complexity of CF sputum could provide a wider range of ecological niches, alongside the physical separation of cells. Generally, competition is reduced in static cultures or biofilms compared with well mixed liquid cultures [227, 248], and the selection experiment used growth conditions between these extremes: liquid cultures with low shaking, regular nutrient replenishment and the presence of structural mucin. This likely generated some additional spatial heterogeneity in the cultures, partially limiting inter-species interactions and therefore reducing P. aeruginosa's ability to eliminate competitors, as is observed in vivo.

Furthermore, the SCFM substrate itself may have modulated antagonistic behaviour in *P. aeruginosa*, leading to more benign inter-species interactions, particularly if gene expression shifts towards more varied resource acquisition. This was partially observed with most clones from 0 µg/ml treatments evolving reduced pyocyanin production. Pyocyanin is a bactericidal virulence factor [249] used for controlling the growth of competitors [250]. A common observation in CF patients is that as *P. aeruginosa* infection progresses, clinical isolates become less aggressive over time to both the host and microbiome [251]. This is a trend we might have captured however, we also observed lower pyocyanin reduction when *P. aeruginosa* was evolved with *S. maltophilia* in the absence of imipenem. Therefore, although SCFM modulated antagonistic interactions, the presence of *S. maltophilia* reduced this effect. This may be reflective of early *in vivo* adaptation, during which increased pyocyanin production is a more common phenotype in clinical isolates [252, 253]. Together this implies competition against other microbes may be a notable driving force for increased virulence *in vivo* and may explain why clinical production decreases over time [254] as microbial diversity reduces.

An unexpected result was that the competitive exclusion of *S. maltophilia* by *P. aeruginosa* is induced by antibiotic treatment, providing evidence for a novel factor that might contribute towards the clinical trend of reduced lung diversity over time. Initially, we proposed antibiotic treatment would curtail *P. aeruginosa* growth, increasing reliance on *S. maltophilia* for survival and therefore limiting competition. Instead the opposite was observed: *S. maltophilia* was lost from co-cultures treated with imipenem. Considering that all monocultured *S. maltophilia* populations survived imipenem treatment and their loss from co-cultures increased with imipenem concentration, it demonstrates a clear interaction between imipenem treatment and *P. aeruginosa*. At higher imipenem concentrations, resistant *S. maltophilia* is capable of outgrowing initially sensitive *P.* 

*aeruginosa,* increasing competition and potentially selecting for more antagonistic interactions. Species driven competition aligns with the observation that *S. maltophilia* co-culturing led to *P. aeruginosa* clones having higher max-V growth rates on average, particularly at low-moderate imipenem culture concentrations. Together this supports our previous explanation that enhanced interspecies competition led to increased imipenem resistance evolution in *P. aeruginosa*.

However, the mechanism of competitive exclusion is not entirely clear as pyocyanin production was roughly equal in *S. maltophilia* co-cultured clones across imipenem treatments, suggesting it might instead have played a role in controlling competitor growth. *Pseudomonas* controls several community-level behaviours through the Pseudomonas Quinolone Signal (PQS) QS system [255], most notably phenazine production. Phenazine is used by *P. aeruginosa* to kill *E. coli* in co-cultures [247] and provides a likely candidate mechanism for the removal of *S. maltophilia* from cultures. Worth noting is that PQS-controlled systems are often induced during stress responses [255], making it possible *S. maltophilia* was excluded due to a generic stress response to imipenem by *P. aeruginosa*. This is supported by enhanced phenazine production specifically being found to increase antibiotic tolerance [192], however we did not observe other markers associated with increased stress response such as elevated pyocyanin [256]. The use of the nitrate reductase activity test [257] to test for relative phenazine production could help explain the mechanism of imipenem-induced *S. maltophilia* loss in future research.

One limitation with our approach is that we only tested for the observable presence of *S. maltophilia*, not relative percentage of biovolume, meaning although present the bacteria may have simply existed at inconsequential densities. However, it is worth noting is that since *S. maltophilia* is slow growing we would not expect high densities *in vitro* or *in vivo*, and although we did not quantify CFU/ml, we did qualitatively observe that selectively plating small amounts of 0 µg/ml co-cultures led to substantial colony formation, indicating at least moderate levels of persistence. Furthermore, since each population was independently evolved, and each treatment replicated ten times, the consistent parallel development of community composition is indicative of a significant presence of *S. maltophilia*. One more constraint is that we only tested long term persistence in SCFM and not LB media. However, this would not have helped explain *in vivo* interactions, and there is already extensive evidence that *P. aeruginosa* simply outcompetes other species in simple laboratory medias [120, 244].

Ultimately, our results demonstrate antibiotic treatment induces more antagonistic and competitive behaviours in *P. aeruginosa*, leading to the out-competition of other microbial species. Across CF patients there is a consistent trend of decreasing microbial lung diversity with time [258, 259], associated with antibiotic treatment removing sensitive species [128] and focal pathogens directly altering community composition [260]. Here we indicate there is likely an interaction effect between *P. aeruginosa* and antibiotic regime which also drives the loss of community members *in vivo*, particularly those already possessing antibiotic resistance. This highlights another danger of prescribing ineffective antibiotics, as changes in microflora are connected to severe decline in lung function [261] and worsened pulmonary exacerbations [48]. Antibiotic treatment could inadvertently remove resistant low virulence community members that would otherwise help control *P. aeruginosa* growth through direct competition. These results simultaneously have useful

applications for the field of evolutionary ecology, as our assay demonstrates growth substrate and media complexity may be key to creating stable polymicrobial communities *in vitro*. The inclusion of the wider microbiome is one of the major next frontiers for CF assay design, however these assays are rarely performed with even two or three species communities because *P. aeruginosa* regularly outcompetes other microbes *in vitro* [193, 262]. Our results suggest the use of more clinically relevant growth media, alongside the inclusion of components that add structural complexity such as mucin, may increase the capacity for bacterial species to persist together. Future research could investigate if imipenem induced competitive exclusion still happens when both species are left to adapt together in SCFM several days before antibiotic treatment is applied.

#### Chapter 6. Adaptation to CF lung sputum

Inclusion of growth substrate representative of *in vivo* lung sputum was a key element of our assay design and we observed that SCFM imposed significant evolutionary pressures on *P. aeruginosa*. During the selection experiment in SCFM, clones underwent parallel evolutionary changes in several phenotypic traits and genomic regions, emerging independent of imipenem or *S. maltophilia* treatment conditions. These provide several insights into the specific influence of CF sputum during the early stages of lung infection and adaptation, helping to identify new candidate genes likely involved in the process.

Mutations commonly evolved in several resource metabolism genes that are likely associated with P. aeruginosa using a wider variety of nutrients as primary metabolites. Dehydrogenase based metabolism was notably affected, as over half of all clones underwent a missense substitution in the PA1649 (linC) gene which encodes an uncharacterised short chain dehydrogenase. Furthermore, 10% of clones possessed mutations in the *exaC* gene, encoding a reductase-like aldehyde dehydrogenase. Dehydrogenases operate on a wide range of substrates [263] but are primarily involved in short chain fatty acid (SCFA) and sugar metabolism [264, 265, 266]. Altered amino acid metabolism was also a likely evolved adaptation as a single SNP appeared in 92% of all clones in the non-coding region between the PA2604/5 genes. The upstream PA2604 is entirely uncharacterised, however the downstream PA2505 encodes the TusD sulphur-transferase subunit, part of the sulphur relay system in *Pseudomonas* [267]. This system is most notably responsible for the metabolism and catabolism of sulphur containing amino acids, such as methionine and cysteine [268], both represented in SCFM. Mutations in this region likely help regulate downstream TusD expression to take advantage of the wider range of amino acids available. Mutations in these metabolic pathways are consistent with the observation that P. aeruginosa predominantly uses SCFAs and amino acids as carbon sources when grown in SCFM, even when glucose is readily available [52, 106]. These metabolic preferences are also reflected during in vivo growth [269]. Lastly, the broad functionality of many dehydrogenases may explain why PA1649 (linC) was notably more present in imipenem resistant clones and suggests some of these metabolic adaptations may extend towards increasing antibiotic tolerance, particularly as most imipenem resistant PA1649 mutants did not possess oprD mutations. Although they could also alternatively be compensatory mutations to overcome the costs of evolved imipenem resistance. Our results provide strong evidence P. aeruginosa evolves a selection of metabolic adaptations when cultured in SCFM, demonstrating that the nutritional complexity of CF lung sputum does likely directly influence genomic adaptation during chronic infection.

Changes in metabolism are often controlled by plastic gene expression and a substantial proportion of SCFM evolved clones possessed mutations in two regions associated with genomic and proteomic regulation, indicating sputum adaptation is linked to non-plastic changes in wider gene expression. Over 90% of clones had the same missense amino acid substitution in the *aat* gene, which codes a leucyl/phenylalanyl-tRNA protein transferase. This transferase plays a key role in protein degradation by N-terminal conjugation [270], suggesting that altering the post-translational regulation of proteins is a key adaptation to SCFM. A variety of SNPs were also evolved in over 85% of clones in the intergenic region between *PA3421 and MalT. PA3421* is entirely uncharacterised, however *MalT* encodes a transcription factor involved in the upregulation of genes involved in the uptake and metabolism of malto-oligosaccharides [271]. This could reflect that the use of substrate

which mimics CF lung sputum leads to commonly evolved changes in pre-transcriptional and posttranslational regulatory networks. Although rare, one clone underwent several mutations in the *PA0715* gene which codes for a reverse transcriptase family protein. However, due to its singular appearance it was most likely the result of random genetic drift. Considering that growing PA14 in isolated CF sputum upregulates many genes involved in amino acid, SCFA and sugar uptake and metabolism [272], it is likely that mutations in these regulatory gene regions are also likely impacting the core metabolism of *P. aeruginosa*, further implicating the nutritional complexity of SCFM as a major selective pressure.

Selection for the acquisition of inorganic compounds also appeared to be a considerable adaptive force in SCFM. Increased pyoverdine production was universally evolved across all clones, alongside mutations in the phosphate chemotaxis gene *ctpH* which emerged in over 70% of evolved clones. The consistent appearance of these changes demonstrates that iron and phosphate are particularly limited in this environment and that P. aeruginosa alters its capacity to sense and acquire these resources when adapting in SCFM. Pyoverdine is a siderophore commonly secreted by *P. aeruginosa* to scavenge essential iron from both the environment and host cells [273] when local iron is limited. Transcriptional changes are also observed in the upregulation of pyoverdine biosynthesis and synthase genes when *P. aeruginosa* is cultured in isolated CF sputum [272], reflecting strong similarities in the effects of SCFM and CF lung sputum on P. aeruginosa's iron acquisition. The ctpH gene on the other hand encodes a chemotaxis receptor involved in sensing low to high inorganic phosphate gradients [274]. Considering all mutations in this gene were silent, and appeared within the same six bp region, they could have operated to alter expression while keeping the protein structure in-tact. Most likely it led to the upregulation of the ctpH receptor, as CF sputum also upregulates several chemotaxis genes in P. aeruginosa [272], enabling lower levels of phosphate to be detected and acquired. Together, this suggests iron and phosphate limitation is a major adaptive barrier to growth in SCFM, which P. aeruginosa overcomes through non-plastic changes in pyoverdine and chemotaxis receptor expression.

Iron sequestration is a common host strategy to limit bacterial growth, and although CF sputum iron concentrations are roughly four times higher than healthy sputum [275], it is still environmentally limited [276]. Since pyoverdine is also involved in the upregulation of biofilm formation [277] and several virulence genes [278], adaptation to lung sputum may intrinsically drive enhanced virulence through selection for improved iron acquisition. However, high iron availability intrinsically increases growth rates and pathogenesis, as there is a very close relationship between sputum iron availability and *P. aeruginosa* bacterial load in CF patients [279]. Clinically, CF isolates tend to have reduced [280], and sometimes completely absent [281], levels of pyoverdine production, while longitudinal studies demonstrate production decreases over the course of infection [273]. Initially this appears to contradict our findings. However, pyoverdine production is upregulated in clinical CF *Pseudomonas* isolated from acute infections [282, 283]. A proposed mechanism is that pyoverdine production decreases as more efficient iron acquisition develops [282], primarily membrane-bound heme transporters [284]. Interestingly, the low iron environment of the SCFM has recreated the adaptation of increasing energetically costly [285] pyoverdine production, typically observed in clinical strains during the initial stages of lung infection.

Curiously this result was is in complete contrast to a previous study, Schick et al. (2018) that performed a similar SCFM selection experiment for 220 generations, or approximately five days [286], with PA14 and without the inclusion of antibiotics or community members [149]. They found pyoverdine production levels decreased and concluded they had successfully recreated in vivo adaptation. However, reduced production levels were identical in both SCFM and Minimal media treatments. The growth model used in their study likely resulted in cultures being in continual exponential growth due to performing small transfers into high volume media every 24 hours. This would result in iron being in abundance and limit cell-density controlled QS induction of pyoverdine. Furthermore, they did suggest some of their results may have been from adaptation to in vitro growth conditions instead of the SCFM specifically. Interestingly, Schick et al. (2018) did find high mucin concentrations led to lower reductions in pyoverdine, suggesting the presence of mucin in our assay likely played a key role in stimulating increased production. High viscosity would limit nutrient flow and reduce local iron levels, increasing the need for iron scavenging while simultaneously reducing diffusion efficiency. In support of this, no change in pyoverdine production was observed during an SCFM selection experiment using *P. aeruginosa* strain AA2 which did not include mucin [193]. Including mucin and non-mucin treatments in our own selection experiment would have enabled more pronounced insight into its effects. Ultimately, P. aeruginosa universally upregulates pyoverdine production to improve the acquisition of limited iron in the sputum, capturing trends observed during acute infection stages. Increased production is directly associated with stimulating the production of other virulence factors and supporting overall biofilm development until alternative iron acquisition mechanisms evolve.

Despite biofilm formation not being directly assayed, we observed that mutations in the biofilmassociated cdrA gene emerged in over 45% of all clones. CdrA is a versatile biofilm matrix protein, regulated by the cyclic-di-GMP signalling system. It binds indiscriminately to extracellular polymeric substances and supports the agglutination of cells into aggregate biofilms [287, 288, 289]. Similar to the *ctpH* gene, all mutations were silent but appeared within a very narrow region, indicative of altered transcription through changes in ribosomal or transcription factor affinity. The deletion of the cdrA gene leads to significant biofilm defects [287] and since biofilm production factors are upregulated in sputum [272], these mutations likely stimulate the expression of CdrA. Interestingly there was one variant form of this mutated gene that was notably more present in imigenem resistant S. maltophilia co-cultured clones compared with other treatment groups. Altered biofilm production may operate to decrease antibiotic sensitivity while simultaneously reducing harmful interactions with competitors, providing a potential mechanism to explain disparities observed among evolved imipenem phenotypes. Mutations in this gene support the concept that biofilm formation is a key adaptive phenotype in CF sputum while simultaneously indicating that P. aeruginosa might adapt to both competitors and antibiotic treatment through permanent changes to biofilm development.

Reductions in pyocyanin production also appeared to be an adaptive response to long term growth in SCFM, suggesting adaptation to CF lung sputum may be a primary driver of reduced virulence. The redox activity of pyocyanin is used by *P. aeruginosa* to attack host cells and competing microbes [290] by interfering with an array of core cellular functions from energy metabolism to innate immunity [254]. Since the main targets of pyocyanin, lung epithelial cells and innate immune factors, were not included in this study, the lack of increase in production makes logical sense and indicates adaption to growing in lung sputum does not in itself increase virulence. In fact the reverse was
observed as pyocyanin levels decreased which suggests adaptation to the lung sputum substrate actively drives decreased pathogenicity. Pyocyanin is one of the major virulence factors produced by *P. aeruginosa* and is directly associated with pulmonary exacerbation and increased severity of disease [291]. In murine models, *P. aeruginosa*'s capacity to produce pyocyanin is strongly linked with mortality [292], disease progression, and capacity to clear infection [293]. A well-established trend is that virulence reduces over the course of chronic *P. aeruginosa* infection in the CF lung [252, 294]. Reduced virulence is associated with increased persistence and there is increasing evidence suggesting the trend also applies to pyocyanin [254]. Although pyocyanin is regularly recovered from CF patient sputum [295, 296], and some clinical *P. aeruginosa* isolates overproduce pyocyanin [297], phenotype diversity is relatively high [291] and *in vivo* concentrations can range between 0.00 to 27.3 µg/ml across patients [296]. Our results indicate that moderate to long term growth in CF sputum-like conditions reduces pyocyanin production and is therefore likely a key driver of the relationships of reducing virulence over time.

A common by-product of SCFM adaptation in evolved clones was a significantly reduced Max-V growth rate. We observed clear increases in competitive fitness, especially in 0 µg/ml imipenem, indicating that this change is linked to SCFM adaptation and is not the result of random drift. Considering the range of metabolism-linked mutations, it is likely that improved sputum colonisation comes at a distinct cost in decreased exponential growth. SCFM is a more complex nutritional environment and although consuming a wider range of nutrients is advantageous for long-term colonisation, upregulating more varied nutrient uptake systems is energetically costly, providing long term success at the cost of short-term growth. This further highlights the problem with using growth rates to measure fitness, as they are not necessarily representative of long-term survival. Alternatively, the reduction in Max-V growth rates may simply have been a result of adaptation to in vitro growth conditions. Populations typically entered stationary growth within 16-22 hours and then had to persist in high densities for another day. Reduced nutrient availability towards the end of each transfer window may have selected for lower metabolic rates, which improved long-term survival between transfers. This seems unlikely because not only could filtered SCFM support multiple rounds of moderate density growth, but evolved strains with reduced Max-V rates also competitively outperformed the ancestor over 24 hours. Furthermore, the total growth rate remained unchanged indicating growth capacity had not been fundamentally reduced.

Overall, our finding that metabolism-associated genes are consistently evolved in parallel populations grown in SCFM is in agreement with previous evidence that found the nutritional diversity of SCFM is the main driver of within-population diversity [149]. Interestingly the genomic regions we observed to be regularly mutated were not in the group of 20-54 'pathoadaptive' genes identified as most often evolving in clinical CF isolates [298, 299, 300], with the exception of *oprD*. However, there is considerable overlap between the functionality of mutated genes, such as: aldehyde dehydrogenase [299], amino acid metabolism [298, 299], chemotaxis [298], degradative protein regulation [299, 300] and cyclic-di-GMP regulated biofilm formation [301, 298, 299, 300]. The primary differences were that the vast majority of clinical mutations were caused by nonsense loss of function mutations which were non-existent in our genomes, excluding *oprD*. Clinical isolates have a high prevalence of large genomic deletions [300], and in one study, mutations in 45/52 pathoadaptive genes were nonsynonymous [298]. This suggests that although laboratory SCFM captures some of the selection pressures operating *in vivo*, the actual lung environment is considerably more complex probably due to selection by the host. The presence of an active

immune system, a wide variety of antibiotic treatments and more aggressive competitors likely drives more rapid adaptation in the form of severe genomic deletions and loss of function mutations. Adapting to SCFM alone results in relatively modest adaptations that are not particularly deleterious outside of the SCFM environment, however this could be further tested by performing competition assays against the ancestor in standard laboratory media.

One major draw-back with analysing our sequence data is that comparing SNP presence does not in itself explain their effect on gene function. Predicting the effect of mutations in genes involved in broad metabolic processes is particularly difficult, especially when observed genetic changes were synonymous, having no clear effect on protein structure. However, we can still make reasonable hypotheses for potential effects on expression levels based on our understanding of transcriptional control and the general trends of gene regulation observed in *P. aeruginosa*. Furthermore, despite being descriptive, simply observing mutations at high frequencies suggests consistent parallel evolution, especially as clones were isolated from populations that were evolved independently to one another. A more practical consideration is that we measured relative pyoverdine production using the same media as the selection experiment, contrasting other studies which tested evolved traits in a neutral laboratory media [149]. Being unable to quantify media-based expression level reduces our capacity to interpret the relative effect of SCFM. However, this insight would be inherently limited as testing phenotypes in basic laboratory media is mostly irrelevant to answering the clinical aspect of our research questions. Fundamentally, our selection experiment was limited by not simultaneously selecting populations grown in LB media, making it impossible to disentangle SCFM-specific adaptations. Doing so would have resulted in halving the number of replicates for each treatment, considerably decreasing our reliability and statistical power. Furthermore, commonly observed in vitro adaptations did not emerge in our clones or were already evolved in the ancestor. Lastly, this problem was why such care was taken for creating clinically representative assay designs, as we are measuring adaptation to our clinical growth model specifically, which is ultimately only a proxy for *in vivo* infection.

To summarise, SCFM does impose clear selective pressures on *P. aeruginosa*, most likely to utilise the wider array of nutrients available, enhance biofilm formation and improve acquisition of limited iron in the environment. This manifests through a mixture of mutations affecting both specific mechanisms, primarily amino acid and sugar metabolism, alongside broader changes to pre- and post-transcriptional regulatory systems. There is clear evidence for synergistic interactions between media adaptation, competitor presence and resistance evolution mutations, demonstrating the importance of accurate growth substrate. However, in comparison to clinical strains, observed mutations emerged in genes with more narrow functions compared to broader regulators. It seems likely that selection by the host immune system and the complexity of the lung environment pose a wider range of stronger selection pressures than our *in vitro* assay. Here we provide some new candidate genes likely involved in *in vivo* lung adaptation and begin to explain the evolutionary effect of CF sputum substrate individually, separate from the context of wider infection.

## **Conclusion**

The emergence of antibiotic resistance in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* is the major driver of death in cystic fibrosis patients, the most significant hereditary genetic disease in the European population. Despite the complexity of *in vivo* infection, key clinical elements such as growth substrate and microbial community members are excluded from most in vitro assays of resistance evolution, severely limiting the relevance of their findings to the clinical context. We have demonstrated that sputum substrate significantly decreases antibiotic susceptibility in clinical isolates and enables S. maltophilia to confer ecological protection to sensitive P. aeruginosa, reducing the clinical efficacy of imipenem. Long-term imipenem treatment in SCFM resulted in the competitive exclusion of resistant S. maltophilia, which would have otherwise stably coexisted in co-cultures with P. aeruginosa. Furthermore, the initial presence of S. maltophilia resulted in faster evolution and higher overall levels of imipenem resistance in *P. aeruginosa*. Resistance was conferred by a small suite of mutations, primarily loss of the OprD porin, and was heavily associated with a fitness tradeoff in competitive ability. Synergistic interactions with adaptations to the SCFM itself were also associated to differing levels of resistance. Evolution in CF sputum is geared towards improved nutrient metabolism, biofilm formation and iron acquisition, however mutational changes were considerably less severe than those observed in clinical isolates. Our results demonstrate that considering the impact of CF lung sputum should not be overlooked when investigating the evolution of antibiotic resistance in *P. aeruginosa*, as the use of sputum replicating media can significantly alter the outcome of evolutionary studies. This indicates a need for the sensitivity testing of clinical isolates to incorporate basic sputum components, or for the creation of an advisory framework detailing likely species-antibiotic-media interactions. Here, we provide the first evidence in the field that ecologically conferred antibiotic tolerance can increase the long-term evolution of resistance at both the phenotypic and genotypic level. This interaction very probably emerges during in vivo infections, stressing the importance of performing diagnostic testing on patient lung microflora before administering specific last-line antibiotics, such as imipenem. Ultimately, the CF lung contains dozens of microbial species many of which possess intrinsic antibiotic resistance, meaning this study has likely only scratched the surface of the scope of these interactions and their potential implication for resistance evolution.

## **Abbreviations**

CF	Cystic Fibrosis
SCFM	Synthetic Cystic Fibrosis Media
SCFM(m+)	Synthetic Cystic Fibrosis Media + 5 g/L porcine mucin
SCFM(m-)	Synthetic Cystic Fibrosis Media + 0.5 g/L porcine mucin
LB media	Luria-Bertani media
LB(m+) media	Luria-Bertani + 5 g/L porcine mucin media
WHO	World Health Organisation
MDR	Multi Drug Resistant
SNP	Single Nucleotide Polymorphism
HGT	Horizontal Gene Transfer
QS	Quorum Sensing
MSC	Minimum Selective Concentration
HQNO	2-heptyl-4-hydroxyquinoline N-oxide
DSF	Diffusible Signal Factor
ASM	Artificial Sputum Media
МІС	Minimum Inhibitory Concentration
RFI	Red Fluorescence Intensity
OD	Optical Density
CFU	Colony Forming Units
PA01	Pseudomonas aeruginosa 01
PA01:rfp	Pseudomonas aeruginosa 01 : red fluorescence protein
Max-V	Maximum rate of growth
AUC	Area Under the Curve
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
AA	Amino Acid
PLC	Phospholipase Nuclease
PBP	Penicillin Binding Protein
PQS	Pseudomonas Quinolone Signal
SCFA	Short Chain Fatty Acid

## **Acknowledgements**

Particular thanks goes to my primary supervisor Ville Friman who acted as the major guiding influence throughout this project, and to Michael Bottery who introduced me to SCFM and was a regular source of useful information and advice. My secondary supervisor Paul Fogg also notably contributed by providing helpful comments during TAP meetings. Special thanks goes to Anastasia Unitt for her continual support, and to Jack Law as his circle plot r-code enabled me to perform more research in the time-limits of my masters. Lastly acknowledgement deservedly goes towards the examiners of this thesis.

## **Bibliography**

- World Health Organisation, 2019. New report calls for urgent action to avert antimicrobial resistance crisis [WWW Document], n.d. URL <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/29-04-2019-new-reportcalls-for-urgent-action-to-avert-antimicrobial-resistance-crisis</u> (accessed 8.31.20).
- [2] CDC Global Health, 2020. Infographics Antibiotic Resistance: The Global Threat [WWW Document], URL <u>https://www.cdc.gov/globalhealth/infographics/antibiotic-</u> resistance/antibiotic resistance global threat.htm (accessed 8.31.20).
- [3] Van Boeckel, T.P., Gandra, S., Ashok, A., Caudron, Q., Grenfell, B.T., Levin, S.A., Laxminarayan, R.,
  2014. Global antibiotic consumption 2000 to 2010: an analysis of national pharmaceutical sales data. Lancet Infect Dis 14, 742–750. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(14)70780-7</u>
- [4] Costelloe, C., Metcalfe, C., Lovering, A., Mant, D., Hay, A.D., 2010. Effect of antibiotic prescribing in primary care on antimicrobial resistance in individual patients: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 340, c2096. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.c2096</u>
- [5] Llor, C., Bjerrum, L., 2014. Antimicrobial resistance: risk associated with antibiotic overuse and initiatives to reduce the problem. Ther Adv Drug Saf 5, 229–241. https://doi.org/10.1177/2042098614554919
- [6] Smieszek, T., Pouwels, K.B., Dolk, F.C.K., Smith, D.R.M., Hopkins, S., Sharland, M., Hay, A.D., Moore, M.V., Robotham, J.V., 2018. Potential for reducing inappropriate antibiotic prescribing in English primary care. J Antimicrob Chemother 73, ii36–ii43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkx500</u>
- Hart, C.A., Kariuki, S., 1998. Antimicrobial resistance in developing countries. BMJ 317, 647–650. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.317.7159.647
- [8] Ayukekbong, J.A., Ntemgwa, M., Atabe, A.N., 2017. The threat of antimicrobial resistance in developing countries: causes and control strategies. Antimicrobial Resistance & Infection Control 6, 47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-017-0208-x</u>
- [9] Perlin, M.H., Clark, D.R., McKenzie, C., Patel, H., Jackson, N., Kormanik, C., Powell, C., Bajorek, A., Myers, D.A., Dugatkin, L.A., Atlas, R.M., 2009. Protection of Salmonella by ampicillin-resistant Escherichia coli in the presence of otherwise lethal drug concentrations. Proc Biol Sci 276, 3759– 3768. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2009.0997</u>
- [10] Beaudoin, T., Yau, Y.C.W., Stapleton, P.J., Gong, Y., Wang, P.W., Guttman, D.S., Waters, V., 2017. Staphylococcus aureus interaction with Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm enhances tobramycin resistance. npj Biofilms and Microbiomes 3, 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41522-017-0035-0</u>
- [11] Hauser, A.R., Jain, M., Bar-Meir, M., McColley, S.A., 2011. Clinical Significance of Microbial Infection and Adaptation in Cystic Fibrosis. Clin Microbiol Rev 24, 29–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00036-10</u>
- Botzenhart, K., Döring, G., 1993. Ecology and Epidemiologyof Pseudomonas aeruginosa, in: Campa, M., Bendinelli, M., Friedman, H. (Eds.), Pseudomonas Aeruginosa as an Opportunistic Pathogen, Infectious Agents and Pathogenesis. Springer US, Boston, MA, pp. 1–18.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-3036-7\_1">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-3036-7\_1</a>

- [13] Garvey, M., McMurray, C., Holden, E., Walker, J.T., 2020. 5 Waterborne transmission of Pseudomonas aeruginosa, in: Walker, J. (Ed.), Decontamination in Hospitals and Healthcare (Second Edition), Woodhead Publishing Series in Biomaterials. Woodhead Publishing, pp. 101–114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-102565-9.00005-4</u>
- Botzenhart, K., Döring, G., 1993. Ecology and Epidemiologyof Pseudomonas aeruginosa, in: Campa, M., Bendinelli, M., Friedman, H. (Eds.), Pseudomonas Aeruginosa as an Opportunistic Pathogen, Infectious Agents and Pathogenesis. Springer US, Boston, MA, pp. 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-3036-7\_1</u>
- [15] Son, M.S., Matthews, W.J., Kang, Y., Nguyen, D.T., Hoang, T.T., 2007. In Vivo Evidence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Nutrient Acquisition and Pathogenesis in the Lungs of Cystic Fibrosis Patients. Infection and Immunity 75, 5313–5324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.01807-06</u>
- [16] Planet, P.J., 2018. 155 Pseudomonas aeruginosa, in: Long, S.S., Prober, C.G., Fischer, M. (Eds.), Principles and Practice of Pediatric Infectious Diseases (Fifth Edition). Elsevier, pp. 866-870.e1. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-40181-4.00155-9</u>
- [17] Freschi, L., Vincent, A.T., Jeukens, J., Emond-Rheault, J.-G., Kukavica-Ibrulj, I., Dupont, M.-J., Charette, S.J., Boyle, B., Levesque, R.C., 2019. The Pseudomonas aeruginosa Pan-Genome Provides New Insights on Its Population Structure, Horizontal Gene Transfer, and Pathogenicity. Genome Biol Evol 11, 109–120. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/gbe/evy259</u>
- [18] Qiu, X., Kulasekara, B.R., Lory, S., 2009. Role of Horizontal Gene Transfer in the Evolution of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Virulence. Genome Dyn 6, 126–139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000235767</u>
- [19] Prince, A.S., 2012. 155 Pseudomonas aeruginosa, in: Long, S.S. (Ed.), Principles and Practice of Pediatric Infectious Diseases (Fourth Edition). Content Repository Only!, London, pp. 842-846.e2. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-1-4377-2702-9.00157-4</u>
- [20] Stover, C.K., Pham, X.Q., Erwin, A.L., Mizoguchi, S.D., Warrener, P., Hickey, M.J., Brinkman, F.S.L., Hufnagle, W.O., Kowalik, D.J., Lagrou, M., Garber, R.L., Goltry, L., Tolentino, E., Westbrock-Wadman, S., Yuan, Y., Brody, L.L., Coulter, S.N., Folger, K.R., Kas, A., Larbig, K., Lim, R., Smith, K., Spencer, D., Wong, G.K.-S., Wu, Z., Paulsen, I.T., Reizer, J., Saier, M.H., Hancock, R.E.W., Lory, S., Olson, M.V., 2000. Complete genome sequence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1, an opportunistic pathogen. Nature 406, 959–964. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/35023079</u>
- [21] Mathee, K., Narasimhan, G., Valdes, C., Qiu, X., Matewish, J.M., Koehrsen, M., Rokas, A., Yandava, C.N., Engels, R., Zeng, E., Olavarietta, R., Doud, M., Smith, R.S., Montgomery, P., White, J.R., Godfrey, P.A., Kodira, C., Birren, B., Galagan, J.E., Lory, S., 2008. Dynamics of Pseudomonas aeruginosa genome evolution. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 105, 3100–3105. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0711982105
- [22] Wu, W., Jin, Y., Bai, F., Jin, S., 2015. Chapter 41 Pseudomonas aeruginosa, in: Tang, Y.-W., Sussman, M., Liu, D., Poxton, I., Schwartzman, J. (Eds.), Molecular Medical Microbiology (Second Edition).
  Academic Press, Boston, pp. 753–767. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-397169-2.00041-X</u>
- [23] Klockgether, J., Cramer, N., Wiehlmann, L., Davenport, C.F., Tümmler, B., 2011. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Genomic Structure and Diversity. Front. Microbiol. 2. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2011.00150</u>
- [24] Lari, A.R., Alaghehbandan, R., 2000. Nosocomial infections in an Iranian burn care center. Burns 26, 737–740. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0305-4179(00)00048-6</u>

- [25] Lossos, I.S., Breuer, R., Or, R., Strauss, N., Elishoov, H., Naparstek, E., Aker, M., Nagler, A., Moses, A.E., Shapiro, M., Slavin, S., Engelhard, D., 1995. BACTERIAL PNEUMONIA IN RECIPIENTS OF BONE MARROW TRANSPLANTATION: A Five-Year Prospective Study. Transplantation 60, 672–678.
- [26] Driscoll, J.A., Brody, S.L., Kollef, M.H., 2007. The Epidemiology, Pathogenesis and Treatment of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Infections. Drugs 67, 351–368. <u>https://doi.org/10.2165/00003495-200767030-00003</u>
- [27] Spencer, R.C., 1994. Epidemiology of infection in ICUs. Intensive Care Med 20, S2–S6. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01713975
- [28] Yali, G., Jing, C., Chunjiang, L., Cheng, Z., Xiaoqiang, L., Yizhi, P., 2014. Comparison of pathogens and antibiotic resistance of burn patients in the burn ICU or in the common burn ward. Burns 40, 402– 407. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.burns.2013.07.010</u>
- [29] Gupta, R., Malik, A., Rizvi, M., Ahmed, S.M., 2016. Incidence of Multidrug-Resistant Pseudomonas Spp. in ICU Patients with Special Reference to ESBL, AMPC, MBL and Biofilm Production. J Glob Infect Dis 8, 25–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/0974-777X.176142</u>
- [30] Barbier, F., Andremont, A., Wolff, M., Bouadma, L., 2013. Hospital-acquired pneumonia and ventilator-associated pneumonia: recent advances in epidemiology and management. Current Opinion in Pulmonary
- [31] Kramer, A., Schwebke, I., Kampf, G., 2006. How long do nosocomial pathogens persist on inanimate surfaces? A systematic review. BMC Infectious Diseases 6, 130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2334-6-130</u>
- [32] Lavenir, R., Sanroma, M., Gibert, S., Crouzet, O., Laurent, F., Kravtsoff, J., Mazoyer, M.-A., Cournoyer, B., 2008. Spatio-temporal analysis of infra-specific genetic variations among a Pseudomonas aeruginosa water network hospital population: invasion and selection of clonal complexes. Journal of Applied Microbiology 105, 1491–1501. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2008.03907.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2008.03907.x</a>
- [33] Widmer, A.F., Wenzel, R.P., Trilla, A., Bale, M.J., Jones, R.N., Doebbeling, B.N., 1993. Outbreak of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Infections in a Surgical Intensive Care Unit: Probable Transmission via Hands of a Health Care Worker. Clin Infect Dis 16, 372–376. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/clind/16.3.372</u>
- [34] Kominos, S.D., Copeland, C.E., Grosiak, B., 1972. Mode of Transmission of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in a Burn Unit and an Intensive Care Unit in a General Hospital. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 23, 309– 312.
- [35] Blanc, D.S., Nahimana, I., Petignat, C., Wenger, A., Bille, J., Francioli, P., 2004. Faucets as a reservoir of endemic Pseudomonas aeruginosa colonization/infections in intensive care units. Intensive Care Med 30, 1964–1968. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-004-2389-z</u>
- [36] Beier, R.C., Foley, S.L., Davidson, M.K., White, D.G., McDermott, P.F., Bodeis-Jones, S., Zhao, S., Andrews, K., Crippen, T.L., Sheffield, C.L., Poole, T.L., Anderson, R.C., Nisbet, D.J., 2015. Characterization of antibiotic and disinfectant susceptibility profiles among Pseudomonas aeruginosa veterinary isolates recovered during 1994–2003. Journal of Applied Microbiology 118, 326–342. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.12707</u>
- [37] Kulczycki, L.L., Kostuch, M., Bellanti, J.A., 2003. A clinical perspective of cystic fibrosis and new genetic findings: relationship of CFTR mutations to genotype-phenotype manifestations. Am. J. Med. Genet. A 116A, 262–267. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.10886</u>

- [38] Flume, P.A., Mogayzel, P.J., Robinson, K.A., Rosenblatt, R.L., Quittell, L., Marshall, B.C., 2010. Cystic Fibrosis Pulmonary Guidelines. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 182, 298–306. <u>https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201002-01570C</u>
- [39] Mayo Clinic, 2020. Cystic fibrosis Symptoms and causes. URL <u>https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/cystic-fibrosis/symptoms-causes/syc-20353700</u> (accessed 4.29.20).
- [40] European Respiratory Society, 2008. Cystic fibrosis. URL https://www.erswhitebook.org/chapters/cystic-fibrosis/ (accessed 4.29.20).
- [41] Farrell, P.M., 2008. The prevalence of cystic fibrosis in the European Union. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 7, 450–453. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcf.2008.03.007</u>
- [42] Zolin, A., Orenti, A., Naehrlich, L., van Rens, J., et al. 2019. ECFSPR Annual Report 2017. European Cystic Fibrosis Society Patient Registry, Denmark
- [43] Cuthbertson, L., Walker, A.W., Oliver, A.E., Rogers, G.B., Rivett, D.W., Hampton, T.H., Ashare, A., Elborn, J.S., De Soyza, A., Carroll, M.P., Hoffman, L.R., Lanyon, C., Moskowitz, S.M., O'Toole, G.A., Parkhill, J., Planet, P.J., Teneback, C.C., Tunney, M.M., Zuckerman, J.B., Bruce, K.D., van der Gast, C.J., 2020. Lung function and microbiota diversity in cystic fibrosis. Microbiome 8, 45. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-020-00810-3
- [44] Sibley, C.D., Surette, M.G., 2011. The polymicrobial nature of airway infections in cystic fibrosis: Cangene Gold Medal Lecture. Can. J. Microbiol. 57, 69–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/w10-105</u>
- [45] Rogers, G.B., Carroll, M.P., Serisier, D.J., Hockey, P.M., Jones, G., Bruce, K.D., 2004. Characterization of Bacterial Community Diversity in Cystic Fibrosis Lung Infections by Use of 16S Ribosomal DNA Terminal Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism Profiling. Journal of Clinical Microbiology 42, 5176–5183. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.42.11.5176-5183.2004</u>
- [46] Moreau-Marquis, S., Stanton, B.A., O'Toole, G.A., 2008. Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm formation in the cystic fibrosis airway. Pulmonary Pharmacology & Therapeutics 21, 595–599. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pupt.2007.12.001</u>
- [47] Filkins, L.M., O'Toole, G.A., 2015. Cystic Fibrosis Lung Infections: Polymicrobial, Complex, and Hard to Treat. PLoS Pathog 11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1005258</u>
- [48] Quinn, R.A., Whiteson, K., Lim, Y.W., Zhao, J., Conrad, D., LiPuma, J.J., Rohwer, F., Widder, S., 2016. Ecological networking of cystic fibrosis lung infections. npj Biofilms and Microbiomes 2, 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41522-016-0002-1</u>
- [49] Martin, C., Hamard, C., Kanaan, R., Boussaud, V., Grenet, D., Abély, M., Hubert, D., Munck, A., Lemonnier, L., Burgel, P.-R., 2016. Causes of death in French cystic fibrosis patients: The need for improvement in transplantation referral strategies! Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 15, 204–212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcf.2015.09.002</u>
- [50] Belkin, R.A., Henig, N.R., Singer, L.G., Chaparro, C., Rubenstein, R.C., Xie, S.X., Yee, J.Y., Kotloff, R.M., Lipson, D.A., Bunin, G.R., 2006. Risk Factors for Death of Patients with Cystic Fibrosis Awaiting Lung Transplantation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 173, 659–666. <u>https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200410-1369OC</u>

- [51] BURQOL-RD Research Network, Angelis, A., Kanavos, P., López-Bastida, J., Linertová, R., Nicod, E., Serrano-Aguilar, P., 2015. Social and economic costs and health-related quality of life in noninstitutionalised patients with cystic fibrosis in the United Kingdom. BMC Health Serv Res 15, 428. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-015-1061-3</u>
- [52] Sweeney, E., Sabnis, A., Edwards, A.M., Harrison, F., 2020. Effect of host-mimicking medium and biofilm growth on the ability of colistin to kill Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Microbiology. https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.000995
- [53] Høiby, N., 2011. Recent advances in the treatment of Pseudomonas aeruginosa infections in cystic fibrosis. BMC Med 9, 32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-9-32</u>
- [54] Banerjee, D., Stableforth, D., 2000. The treatment of respiratory pseudomonas infection in cystic fibrosis: what drug and which way? Drugs 60, 1053–1064. <u>https://doi.org/10.2165/00003495-200060050-00006</u>
- [55] Döring, G., Conway, S.P., Heijerman, H.G., Hodson, M.E., Høiby, N., Smyth, A., Touw, D.J., 2000.
  Antibiotic therapy against Pseudomonas aeruginosa in cystic fibrosis: a European consensus. Eur.
  Respir. J. 16, 749–767. <u>https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-3003.2000.16d30.x</u>
- [56] Vongthilath, R., Thiriez, B.R., Dehillotte, C., Lemonnier, L., Guillien, A., Degano, B., Dalphin, M.-L., Dalphin, J.-C., Plésiat, P., 2019. Clinical and microbiological characteristics of cystic fibrosis adults never colonized by Pseudomonas aeruginosa: Analysis of the French CF registry. PLOS ONE 14, e0210201. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0210201</u>
- [57] Marshall, B., Faro, A., Elbert, A., Fink, A., Sewall, A., Loeffler, D., Fernandez, G., Ostrenga, J., Petren, K., Wu, R., Rizvi, S., Navaneeth, S., O'Neil, T., Rush, T., 2018. 2018 Patient Registry, Annual Data Report. Cystic Fibrosis Foundation, Bethesda, Maryland
- [58] Aslam, B., Wang, W., Arshad, M.I., Khurshid, M., Muzammil, S., Rasool, M.H., Nisar, M.A., Alvi, R.F., Aslam, M.A., Qamar, M.U., Salamat, M.K.F., Baloch, Z., 2018. Antibiotic resistance: a rundown of a global crisis. Infect Drug Resist 11, 1645–1658. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/IDR.S173867</u>
- [59] Stefani, S., Campana, S., Cariani, L., Carnovale, V., Colombo, C., Lleo, M.M., Iula, V.D., Minicucci, L., Morelli, P., Pizzamiglio, G., Taccetti, G., 2017. Relevance of multidrug-resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa infections in cystic fibrosis. International Journal of Medical Microbiology 307, 353–362. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmm.2017.07.004</u>
- [60] Obritsch, M.D., Fish, D.N., MacLaren, R., Jung, R., 2005. Nosocomial Infections Due to Multidrug-Resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa: Epidemiology and Treatment Options. Pharmacotherapy: The Journal of Human Pharmacology and Drug Therapy 25, 1353–1364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1592/phco.2005.25.10.1353</u>
- [61] Luna, R.A., Millecker, L.A., Webb, C.R., Mason, S.K., Whaley, E.M., Starke, J.R., Hiatt, P.W., Versalovic, J., 2013. Molecular Epidemiological Surveillance of Multidrug-Resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa Isolates in a Pediatric Population of Patients with Cystic Fibrosis and Determination of Risk Factors for Infection with the Houston-1 Strain. Journal of Clinical Microbiology 51, 1237–1240. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.02157-12</u>
- [62] Aloush, V., Navon-Venezia, S., Seigman-Igra, Y., Cabili, S., Carmeli, Y., 2006. Multidrug-Resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa: Risk Factors and Clinical Impact. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 50, 43–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.50.1.43-48.2006</u>

- [63] Okamoto, K., Gotoh, N., Nishino, T., 2001. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Reveals High Intrinsic Resistance to Penem Antibiotics: Penem Resistance Mechanisms and Their Interplay. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45, 1964–1971. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.45.7.1964-1971.2001</u>
- [64] Kidd, T.J., Canton, R., Ekkelenkamp, M., Johansen, H.K., Gilligan, P., LiPuma, J.J., Bell, S.C., Elborn, J.S., Flume, P.A., VanDevanter, D.R., Waters, V.J., 2018. Defining antimicrobial resistance in cystic fibrosis. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 17, 696–704. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcf.2018.08.014</u>
- [65] Cunha, B.A., 2001. ANTIBIOTIC SIDE EFFECTS. Medical Clinics of North America 85, 149–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0025-7125(05)70309-6
- [66] Westphal, J.F., Vetter, D., Brogard, J.M., 1994. Hepatic side-effects of antibiotics. J Antimicrob Chemother 33, 387–401. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/33.3.387</u>
- [67] Grill, M.F., Maganti, R.K., 2011. Neurotoxic effects associated with antibiotic use: management considerations. Br J Clin Pharmacol 72, 381–393. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2125.2011.03991.x</u>
- [68] E. Tacconelli, N. Magrini, Y. Carmeli, S. Harbarth, G. Kahlmeter, J. Kluytmans, M. Mendelson, C. Pulcini, N. Singh, U. Theuretzbacher, (2017). WHO | Global priority list of antibiotic-resistant bacteria to guide research, discovery, and development of new antibiotics [WWW Document], n.d. . WHO. URL http://www.who.int/medicines/publications/global-priority-list-antibiotic-resistant-bacteria/en/ (accessed 8.20.20).
- [69] Pang, Z., Raudonis, R., Glick, B.R., Lin, T.-J., Cheng, Z., 2019. Antibiotic resistance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa: mechanisms and alternative therapeutic strategies. Biotechnology Advances 37, 177– 192. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2018.11.013</u>
- [70] Breidenstein, E.B.M., de la Fuente-Núñez, C., Hancock, R.E.W., 2011. Pseudomonas aeruginosa: all roads lead to resistance. Trends in Microbiology 19, 419–426. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2011.04.005</u>
- [71] Bellido, F., Martin, N.L., Siehnel, R.J., Hancock, R.E., 1992. Reevaluation, using intact cells, of the exclusion limit and role of porin OprF in Pseudomonas aeruginosa outer membrane permeability. Journal of Bacteriology 174, 5196–5203. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.174.16.5196-5203.1992</u>
- [72] Hancock, R.E.W., Brinkman, F.S.L., 2002. Function of Pseudomonas Porins in Uptake and Efflux. Annual Review of Microbiology 56, 17–38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.micro.56.012302.160310</u>
- [73] Hancock, R.E.W., 1998. Resistance Mechanisms in Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Other Nonfermentative Gram-Negative Bacteria. Clin Infect Dis 27, S93–S99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/514909</u>
- [74] Laws, M., Shaaban, A., Rahman, K.M., 2019. Antibiotic resistance breakers: current approaches and future directions. FEMS Microbiol Rev 43, 490–516. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/femsre/fuz014</u>
- [75] Fernández, L., Hancock, R.E.W., 2012. Adaptive and Mutational Resistance: Role of Porins and Efflux Pumps in Drug Resistance. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 25, 661–681. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00043-12</u>
- [76] Fernández, L., Hancock, R.E.W., 2012. Adaptive and Mutational Resistance: Role of Porins and Efflux Pumps in Drug Resistance. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 25, 661–681. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00043-12</u>

- [77] Munita, J.M., Arias, C.A., 2016. Mechanisms of Antibiotic Resistance, in: Virulence Mechanisms of Bacterial Pathogens. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, pp. 481–511. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/9781555819286.ch17</u>
- [78] Hancock, R.E.W., 1998. Resistance Mechanisms in Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Other Nonfermentative Gram-Negative Bacteria. Clin Infect Dis 27, S93–S99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/514909</u>
- [79] Pamp, S. J., Gjermansen, M., and Tolker-Nielsen, T. (2007). "The biofilm matrix: a sticky framework" in *The biofilm mode of life: Mechanisms and adaptations.* eds. S. Kjelleberg and M. Givskov (Norfolk, UK: Horizon Bioscience), 37–69.
- [80] Tseng, B.S., Zhang, W., Harrison, J.J., Quach, T.P., Song, J.L., Penterman, J., Singh, P.K., Chopp, D.L., Packman, A.I., Parsek, M.R., 2013. The extracellular matrix protects Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilms by limiting the penetration of tobramycin. Environ. Microbiol. 15, 2865–2878. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12155</u>
- [81] Stewart, P.S., 2002. Mechanisms of antibiotic resistance in bacterial biofilms. International Journal of Medical Microbiology 292, 107–113. <u>https://doi.org/10.1078/1438-4221-00196</u>
- [82] Ciofu, O., Tolker-Nielsen, T., 2019. Tolerance and Resistance of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Biofilms to Antimicrobial Agents—How P. aeruginosa Can Escape Antibiotics. Front. Microbiol. 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00913</u>
- [83] Walters, M.C., Roe, F., Bugnicourt, A., Franklin, M.J., Stewart, P.S., 2003. Contributions of antibiotic penetration, oxygen limitation, and low metabolic activity to tolerance of Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilms to ciprofloxacin and tobramycin. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 47, 317–323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.47.1.317-323.2003</u>
- [84] Balaban, N.Q., Gerdes, K., Lewis, K., McKinney, J.D., 2013. A problem of persistence: still more questions than answers? Nature Reviews Microbiology 11, 587–591. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3076</u>
- [85] Van den Bergh, B., Fauvart, M., Michiels, J., 2017. Formation, physiology, ecology, evolution and clinical importance of bacterial persisters. FEMS Microbiol Rev 41, 219–251. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/femsre/fux001</u>
- [86] Lewis, K., 2010. Persister Cells. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 64, 357–372. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.micro.112408.134306
- [87] Drenkard, E., Ausubel, F.M., 2002. Pseudomonas biofilm formation and antibiotic resistance are linked to phenotypic variation. Nature 416, 740–743. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/416740a</u>
- [88] Watford, S., Warrington, S.J., 2020. Bacterial DNA Mutations, in: StatPearls. StatPearls Publishing, Treasure Island (FL).
- [89] Hottes, A.K., Freddolino, P.L., Khare, A., Donnell, Z.N., Liu, J.C., Tavazoie, S., 2013. Bacterial Adaptation through Loss of Function. PLOS Genetics 9, e1003617. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1003617</u>
- [90] Najafi, M.B.H., Pezeshki, P., 2013. BACTERIAL MUTATION; TYPES, MECHANISMS AND MUTANT DETECTION METHODS: A REVIEW. European Scientific Journal, ESJ. <u>https://doi.org/10.19044/esj.2013.v9n10p%p</u>

- [91] Bratlie, M.S., Johansen, J., Sherman, B.T., Huang, D.W., Lempicki, R.A., Drabløs, F., 2010. Gene duplications in prokaryotes can be associated with environmental adaptation. BMC Genomics 11, 588. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-11-588</u>
- [92] Dar, D., Sorek, R., 2017. Regulation of antibiotic-resistance by non-coding RNAs in bacteria. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 36, 111–117. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mib.2017.02.005</u>
- [93] Bhagirath, A.Y., Li, Y., Patidar, R., Yerex, K., Ma, X., Kumar, A., Duan, K., 2019. Two Component Regulatory Systems and Antibiotic Resistance in Gram-Negative Pathogens. Int J Mol Sci 20. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20071781</u>
- [94] Arber, W., 2014. Horizontal Gene Transfer among Bacteria and Its Role in Biological Evolution. Life 4, 217–224. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/life4020217</u>
- [95] Bolotin, E., Hershberg, R., 2017. Horizontally Acquired Genes Are Often Shared between Closely Related Bacterial Species. Front. Microbiol. 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01536</u>
- [96] Mc Ginty, S.É., Lehmann, L., Brown, S.P., Rankin, D.J., 2013. The interplay between relatedness and horizontal gene transfer drives the evolution of plasmid-carried public goods. Proc Biol Sci 280. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2013.0400</u>
- [97] Li, M., Zhao, J., Tang, N., Sun, H., Huang, J., 2018. Horizontal Gene Transfer From Bacteria and Plants to the Arbuscular Mycorrhizal Fungus Rhizophagus irregularis. Front Plant Sci 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2018.00701</u>
- [98] Sun, D., Jeannot, K., Xiao, Y., Knapp, C.W., 2019. Editorial: Horizontal Gene Transfer Mediated Bacterial Antibiotic Resistance. Front. Microbiol. 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01933</u>
- [99] Sanz-García, F., Hernando-Amado, S., Martínez, J.L., 2018. Mutational Evolution of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Resistance to Ribosome-Targeting Antibiotics. Front Genet 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2018.00451</u>
- [100] von Wintersdorff, C.J.H., Penders, J., van Niekerk, J.M., Mills, N.D., Majumder, S., van Alphen, L.B., Savelkoul, P.H.M., Wolffs, P.F.G., 2016. Dissemination of Antimicrobial Resistance in Microbial Ecosystems through Horizontal Gene Transfer. Front Microbiol 7. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.00173</u>
- [101] Handel, A., Regoes, R.R., Antia, R., 2006. The Role of Compensatory Mutations in the Emergence of Drug Resistance. PLOS Computational Biology 2, e137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.0020137</u>
- [102] Levin, B.R., Perrot, V., Walker, N., 2000. Compensatory Mutations, Antibiotic Resistance and the Population Genetics of Adaptive Evolution in Bacteria. Genetics 154, 985–997.
- [103] Wiesch, P.S. zur, Engelstädter, J., Bonhoeffer, S., 2010. Compensation of Fitness Costs and Reversibility of Antibiotic Resistance Mutations. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 54, 2085– 2095. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.01460-09</u>
- [104] Sousa, J.M. de, Balbontín, R., Durão, P., Gordo, I., 2017. Multidrug-resistant bacteria compensate for the epistasis between resistances. PLOS Biology 15, e2001741. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2001741</u>

- [105] Dötsch, A., Schniederjans, M., Khaledi, A., Hornischer, K., Schulz, S., Bielecka, A., Eckweiler, D., Pohl, S., Häussler, S., 2015. The Pseudomonas aeruginosa Transcriptional Landscape Is Shaped by Environmental Heterogeneity and Genetic Variation. mBio 6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00749-15</u>
- [106] Palmer, K.L., Aye, L.M., Whiteley, M., 2007. Nutritional Cues Control Pseudomonas aeruginosa Multicellular Behavior in Cystic Fibrosis Sputum. Journal of Bacteriology 189, 8079–8087. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01138-07</u>
- [107] Duan, K., McCullough, W.M., Surette, M.G., Ware, T., Song, J., 2012. Comprehensive Analysis of Gene-Environmental Interactions with Temporal Gene Expression Profiles in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. PLOS ONE 7, e35993. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0035993</u>
- [108] Rumbaugh, K.P., Griswold, J.A., Hamood, A.N., 2000. The role of quorum sensing in the in vivo virulence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Microbes and Infection 2, 1721–1731. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1286-4579(00)01327-7</u>
- [109] García-Contreras, R., Nuñez-López, L., Jasso-Chávez, R., Kwan, B.W., Belmont, J.A., Rangel-Vega, A., Maeda, T., Wood, T.K., 2015. Quorum sensing enhancement of the stress response promotes resistance to quorum quenching and prevents social cheating. ISME J 9, 115–125. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2014.98</u>
- [110] Bollinger, N., Hassett, D.J., Iglewski, B.H., Costerton, J.W., McDermott, T.R., 2001. Gene Expression in Pseudomonas aeruginosa: Evidence of Iron Override Effects on Quorum Sensing and Biofilm-Specific Gene Regulation. Journal of Bacteriology 183, 1990. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.183.6.1990-1996.2001</u>
- [111] Gilleland, H.E., Conrad, R.S., 1980. Effects of carbon sources on chemical composition of cell envelopes of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in association with polymyxin resistance. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 17, 623–628. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.17.4.623</u>
- [112] Cornforth, D.M., Diggle, F.L., Melvin, J.A., Bomberger, J.M., Whiteley, M., 2020. Quantitative Framework for Model Evaluation in Microbiology Research Using Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Cystic Fibrosis Infection as a Test Case. mBio 11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.03042-19</u>
- [113] Smith, A.L., Fiel, S.B., Mayer-Hamblett, N., Ramsey, B., Burns, J.L., 2003. Testing of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Isolates and Clinical Response to Parenteral Antibiotic Administration: Lack of Association in Cystic Fibrosis. CHEST 123, 1495–1502. <u>https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.123.5.1495</u>
- [114] Brook, I., 2009. The role of beta-lactamase-producing-bacteria in mixed infections. BMC Infectious Diseases 9, 202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2334-9-202</u>
- [115] Sorg, R.A., Lin, L., Doorn, G.S. van, Sorg, M., Olson, J., Nizet, V., Veening, J.-W., 2016. Collective Resistance in Microbial Communities by Intracellular Antibiotic Deactivation. PLOS Biology 14, e2000631. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2000631</u>
- [116] Robertsen, H.L., Musiol-Kroll, E.M., 2019. Actinomycete-Derived Polyketides as a Source of Antibiotics and Lead Structures for the Development of New Antimicrobial Drugs. Antibiotics (Basel) 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics8040157</u>
- [117] Amanatidou E., Matthews A., Kuhlicke U., Neu T., McEvoy J., Raymond B., 2019. Biofilms facilitate cheating and social exploitation of β-lactam resistance in Escherichia coli. NPJ Biofilms Microbiomes 5, 36–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41522-019-0109-2</u>

- [118] Ryan, R.P., Fouhy, Y., Garcia, B.F., Watt, S.A., Niehaus, K., Yang, L., Tolker-Nielsen, T., Dow, J.M., 2008. Interspecies signalling via the Stenotrophomonas maltophilia diffusible signal factor influences biofilm formation and polymyxin tolerance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Mol. Microbiol. 68, 75–86. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2008.06132.x
- [119] C, M.-S., A, D., S, F., E, D., JI, R., 2014. Interspecies signalling: Pseudomonas putida efflux pump TtgGHI is activated by indole to increase antibiotic resistance. Environ Microbiol 16, 1267–1281. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12368
- [120] Hoffman, L.R., Déziel, E., D'Argenio, D.A., Lépine, F., Emerson, J., McNamara, S., Gibson, R.L., Ramsey, B.W., Miller, S.I., 2006. Selection for Staphylococcus aureus small-colony variants due to growth in the presence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. PNAS 103, 19890–19895. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0606756104</u>
- [121] Diaz Iglesias, Y., Van Bambeke, F., 2020. Activity of Antibiotics against *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in an *In Vitro* Model of Biofilms in the Context of Cystic Fibrosis: Influence of the Culture Medium. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 64, e02204-19, /aac/64/4/AAC.02204-19.atom. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.02204-19</u>
- [122] Elias, S., Banin, E., 2012. Multi-species biofilms: living with friendly neighbours. FEMS Microbiol Rev 36, 990–1004. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2012.00325.x</u>
- [123] Estrela, S., Brown, S.P., 2018. Community interactions and spatial structure shape selection on antibiotic resistant lineages. PLOS Computational Biology 14, e1006179. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.1006179</u>
- [124] Adamowicz, E.M., Flynn, J., Hunter, R.C., Harcombe, W.R., 2018. Cross-feeding modulates antibiotic tolerance in bacterial communities. ISME J 12, 2723–2735. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41396-018-0212-z</u>
- [125] Scheuerl, T., Hopkins, M., Nowell, R.W., Rivett, D.W., Barraclough, T.G., Bell, T., 2020. Bacterial adaptation is constrained in complex communities. Nat Commun 11, 754. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-14570-z</u>
- [126] Klümper, U., Recker, M., Zhang, L., Yin, X., Zhang, T., Buckling, A., Gaze, W.H., 2019. Selection for antimicrobial resistance is reduced when embedded in a natural microbial community. The ISME Journal 13, 2927–2937. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41396-019-0483-z</u>
- [127] Vandeplassche, E., Tavernier, S., Coenye, T., Crabbé, A., 2019. Influence of the lung microbiome on antibiotic susceptibility of cystic fibrosis pathogens. Eur Respir Rev 28, 190041. <u>https://doi.org/10.1183/16000617.0041-2019</u>
- [128] Zhao, J., Schloss, P.D., Kalikin, L.M., Carmody, L.A., Foster, B.K., Petrosino, J.F., Cavalcoli, J.D., VanDevanter, D.R., Murray, S., Li, J.Z., Young, V.B., LiPuma, J.J., 2012. Decade-long bacterial community dynamics in cystic fibrosis airways. PNAS 109, 5809–5814. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1120577109</u>
- [129] Filkins, L.M., O'Toole, G.A., 2015. Cystic Fibrosis Lung Infections: Polymicrobial, Complex, and Hard to Treat. PLoS Pathog 11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1005258</u>
- [130] Conrad, D., Haynes, M., Salamon, P., Rainey, P.B., Youle, M., Rohwer, F., 2013. Cystic Fibrosis Therapy: A Community Ecology Perspective. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 48, 150–156. <u>https://doi.org/10.1165/rcmb.2012-0059PS</u>

- [131] Son, M.S., Matthews, W.J., Kang, Y., Nguyen, D.T., Hoang, T.T., 2007. In Vivo Evidence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Nutrient Acquisition and Pathogenesis in the Lungs of Cystic Fibrosis Patients. Infect Immun 75, 5313–5324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.01807-06</u>
- [132] Malhotra, S., Hayes, D., Wozniak, D.J., 2019. Cystic Fibrosis and Pseudomonas aeruginosa: the Host-Microbe Interface. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00138-18</u>
- [133] Naughton, J., Duggan, G., Bourke, B., Clyne, M., 2014. Interaction of microbes with mucus and mucins. Gut Microbes 5, 48–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.26680</u>
- [134] Vandeplassche, E., Tavernier, S., Coenye, T., Crabbé, A., 2019. Influence of the lung microbiome on antibiotic susceptibility of cystic fibrosis pathogens. European Respiratory Review 28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1183/16000617.0041-2019</u>
- [135] Tognon, M., Köhler, T., Gdaniec, B.G., Hao, Y., Lam, J.S., Beaume, M., Luscher, A., Buckling, A., van Delden, C., 2017. Co-evolution with Staphylococcus aureus leads to lipopolysaccharide alterations in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. The ISME Journal 11, 2233–2243. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2017.83</u>
- [136] Orazi, G., O'Toole, G.A., 2017. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Alters Staphylococcus aureus Sensitivity to Vancomycin in a Biofilm Model of Cystic Fibrosis Infection. mBio 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00873-17</u>
- [137] Orazi, G., Ruoff, K.L., O'Toole, G.A., 2019. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Increases the Sensitivity of Biofilm-Grown Staphylococcus aureus to Membrane-Targeting Antiseptics and Antibiotics. mBio 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.01501-19</u>
- [138] Allison, D.G., Matthews, M.J., 1992. Effect of polysaccharide interactions on antibiotic susceptibility of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 73, 484–488. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.1992.tb05009.x</u>
- [139] Sherrard, L.J., McGrath, S.J., McIlreavey, L., Hatch, J., Wolfgang, M.C., Muhlebach, M.S., Gilpin, D.F., Elborn, J.S., Tunney, M.M., 2016. Production of extended-spectrum β-lactamases and the potential indirect pathogenic role of Prevotella isolates from the cystic fibrosis respiratory microbiota. Int J Antimicrob Agents 47, 140–145. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2015.12.004</u>
- [140] Twomey, K.B., O'Connell, O.J., McCarthy, Y., Dow, J.M., O'Toole, G.A., Plant, B.J., Ryan, R.P., 2012. Bacterial cis -2-unsaturated fatty acids found in the cystic fibrosis airway modulate virulence and persistence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. The ISME Journal 6, 939–950. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2011.167</u>
- [141] Semaniakou, A., Croll, R.P., Chappe, V., 2019. Animal Models in the Pathophysiology of Cystic Fibrosis. Front Pharmacol 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.01475</u>
- [142] Shah, V.S., Meyerholz, D.K., Tang, X.X., Reznikov, L., Abou Alaiwa, M., Ernst, S.E., Karp, P.H., Wohlford-Lenane, C.L., Heilmann, K.P., Leidinger, M.R., Allen, P.D., Zabner, J., McCray, P.B., Ostedgaard, L.S., Stoltz, D.A., Randak, C.O., Welsh, M.J., 2016. Airway acidification initiates host defense abnormalities in cystic fibrosis mice. Science 351, 503–507. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aad5589</u>
- [143] Keiser, N.W., Engelhardt, J.F., 2011. New animal models of cystic fibrosis: what are they teaching us? Curr Opin Pulm Med 17, 478–483. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MCP.0b013e32834b14c9</u>

- [144] Awatade, N.T., Wong, S.L., Hewson, C.K., Fawcett, L.K., Kicic, A., Jaffe, A., Waters, S.A., 2018. Human Primary Epithelial Cell Models: Promising Tools in the Era of Cystic Fibrosis Personalized Medicine. Front Pharmacol 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.01429</u>
- [145] Castellani, S., Di Gioia, S., di Toma, L., Conese, M., 2018. Human Cellular Models for the Investigation of Lung Inflammation and Mucus Production in Cystic Fibrosis [WWW Document]. Analytical Cellular Pathology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/3839803</u>
- [146] van Mourik, P., Beekman, J.M., van der Ent, C.K., 2019. Intestinal organoids to model cystic fibrosis. Eur Respir J 54, 1802379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1183/13993003.02379-2018</u>
- [147] de Poel, E., Lefferts, J.W., Beekman, J.M., 2020. Intestinal organoids for Cystic Fibrosis research. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 19, S60–S64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcf.2019.11.002</u>
- [148] Diraviam Dinesh, S., Diraviam Dinesh, S., 2010. Artificial Sputum Medium. Protocol Exchange. https://doi.org/10.1038/protex.2010.212
- [149] Schick, A., Kassen, R., 2018. Rapid diversification of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in cystic fibrosis lunglike conditions. PNAS 115, 10714–10719. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1721270115</u>
- [150] Jelsbak, L., Johansen, H.K., Frost, A.-L., Thøgersen, R., Thomsen, L.E., Ciofu, O., Yang, L., Haagensen, J.A.J., Høiby, N., Molin, S., 2007. Molecular Epidemiology and Dynamics of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Populations in Lungs of Cystic Fibrosis Patients. IAI 75, 2214–2224. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.01282-06</u>
- [151] Choi, K.-H., Schweizer, H.P., 2006. mini-Tn 7 insertion in bacteria with single att Tn 7 sites: example Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Nature Protocols 1, 153–161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2006.24</u>
- [152] Yeung, A.T.Y., Parayno, A., Hancock, R.E.W., 2012. Mucin Promotes Rapid Surface Motility in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. mBio 3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00073-12</u>
- [153] Kirchner, S., Fothergill, J.L., Wright, E.A., James, C.E., Mowat, E., Winstanley, C., 2012. Use of Artificial Sputum Medium to Test Antibiotic Efficacy Against Pseudomonas aeruginosa in Conditions More Relevant to the Cystic Fibrosis Lung. JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments) e3857. <u>https://doi.org/10.3791/3857</u>
- [154] Henke, M.O., John, G., Germann, M., Lindemann, H., Rubin, B.K., 2007. MUC5AC and MUC5B Mucins Increase in Cystic Fibrosis Airway Secretions during Pulmonary Exacerbation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 175, 816–821. <u>https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200607-10110C</u>
- [155] Henke, M.O., John, G., Germann, M., Lindemann, H., Rubin, B.K., 2007. MUC5AC and MUC5B Mucins Increase in Cystic Fibrosis Airway Secretions during Pulmonary Exacerbation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 175, 816–821. <u>https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200607-10110C</u>
- [156] DongJu, K., SeungGun, C., SangHyup, L., JaeWoo, C., 2012. Relation of microbial biomass to counting units for Pseudomonas aeruginosa. African Journal of Microbiology Research 6, 4620–4622.
- [157] Bethesda, C.F.F. 4550 M.A.S. 1100 N., Md 20814301-951-4422 800-344-4823, n.d. Antibiotics [WWW Document]. URL /Life-With-CF/Treatments-and-Therapies/Medications/Antibiotics/ (accessed 8.9.20).
- [158] EUCAST: Clinical breakpoints and dosing of antibiotics [WWW Document], n.d. URL <a href="https://eucast.org/clinical\_breakpoints/">https://eucast.org/clinical\_breakpoints/</a> (accessed 5.19.20).

- [159] Benoni, G., Cuzzolin, L., Bertrand, C., Puchetti, V., Velo, G., 1987. Imipenem kinetics in serum, lung tissue and pericardial fluid in patients undergoing thoracotomy. J Antimicrob Chemother 20, 725– 728. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/20.5.725</u>
- [160] Wenzler, E., Fraidenburg, D.R., Scardina, T., Danziger, L.H., 2016. Inhaled Antibiotics for Gram-Negative Respiratory Infections. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 29, 581–632. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00101-15</u>
- [161] Radhakrishnan, M., Jaganath, A., Rao, G.S.U., Kumari, H.B.V., 2008. Nebulized imipenem to control nosocomial pneumonia caused by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Journal of Critical Care, Theme Issue: Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia 23, 148–150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrc.2007.10.037</u>
- [162] Sass, G., Nazik, H., Penner, J., Shah, H., Ansari, S.R., Clemons, K.V., Groleau, M.-C., Dietl, A.-M., Visca, P., Haas, H., Déziel, E., Stevens, D.A., 2018. Studies of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Mutants Indicate Pyoverdine as the Central Factor in Inhibition of Aspergillus fumigatus Biofilm. J. Bacteriol. 200. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00345-17
- [163] O'Loughlin, C.T., Miller, L.C., Siryaporn, A., Drescher, K., Semmelhack, M.F., Bassler, B.L., 2013. A quorum-sensing inhibitor blocks Pseudomonas aeruginosa virulence and biofilm formation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, 17981–17986. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1316981110</u>
- [164] Tonner, P.D., Darnell, C.L., Engelhardt, B.E., Schmid, A.K., 2017. Detecting differential growth of microbial populations with Gaussian process regression. Genome Res 27, 320–333. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.210286.116</u>
- [165] Ward, H., Perron, G.G., Maclean, R.C., 2009. The cost of multiple drug resistance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 22, 997–1003. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1420-9101.2009.01712.x</u>
- [166] Bolger, A. M., Lohse, M., & Usadel, B. (2014). Trimmomatic: a flexible trimmer for Illumina sequence data. Bioinformatics, 30(15), 2114–2120. <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btu170</u>
- [167] Bankevich, A., Nurk, S., Antipov, D., Gurevich, A. A., Dvorkin, M., Kulikov, A. S., ... Pevzner, P. A.
  (2012). SPAdes: A New Genome Assembly Algorithm and Its Applications to Single-Cell Sequencing. Journal of Computational Biology, 19(5), 455–477. http://doi.org/10.1089/cmb.2012.0021
- [168] Seemann T (2014) Prokka: rapid prokaryotic genome annotation. Bioinformatics. 30(14):2068-9
- [169] *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PA01, complete genome, 2014. Link: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov /nuccore/AE004091 (date accessed: 14/09/20 at 20:12)
- [170] Afgan E., Baker D., Batut B., Beek M., Bouvier D., Čech M., Chilton K., Clements D., Coraor N., Grüning B., Guerler A., Hillman-Jackson J., Jalili V., Rasche H., Soranzo N., Goecks J., Taylor J., Nekrutenko A., Blankenberg D., 2018. The Galaxy platform for accessible, reproducible and collaborative biomedical analyses: 2018 update, Nucleic Acids Research, Volume 46, Issue W1, 2 July 2018, Pages W537–W544, doi:10.1093/nar/gky379
- [171] National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI). 1998. Bethesda (MD) : National Library of Medicine (US). Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.gov/</u> (accessed: <u>https://www.pseudomonas.com/</u> (accessed: 2020 Jul-Dec)
- [172] The UniProt Consortium, 2019. UniProt: a worldwide hub of protein knowledge. Nucleic Acids Res. 47:D506-515. Available from: <u>https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/</u> (accessed :2020 Jul-Dec)

- [173] Winsor GL., Griffiths EJ., Lo R., Dhillon BK., Shay JA., Brinkman FS., 2016. Enhanced annotations and features for comparing thousands of *Pseudomonas* genomes in the *Pseudomonas* genome databse. Nucleic Acids Res (2016). <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkv1227</u>. Available from: (accessed: 2020 Jul-Dec)
- [174] Bhattacharyya, M., 2013. To pool or not to pool: a comparison between two commonly used test statistics. Int. J. of Pure and Appl. Math. 89. <u>https://doi.org/10.12732/ijpam.v89i4.5</u>
- [175] Sun, E., Gill, E.E., Falsafi, R., Yeung, A., Liu, S., Hancock, R.E.W., 2018. Broad-Spectrum Adaptive Antibiotic Resistance Associated with Pseudomonas aeruginosa Mucin-Dependent Surfing Motility. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00848-18</u>
- [176] Yang, Z., Liu, W., Cui, Q., Niu, W.K., Li, H., Zhao, X.N., Wei, X., Wang, X.S., Huang, S.M., Dong, D.R., Lu, S.J., Bai, C.Q., Li, Y., Huang, L.Y., Yuan, J., 2014. Prevalence and Detection of Stenotrophomonas maltophilia Carrying Metallo-β-lactamase blaL1 in Beijing, China. Front. Microbiol. 5. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2014.00692</u>
- [177] Alonso, A., Martínez, J.L., 1997. Multiple antibiotic resistance in Stenotrophomonas maltophilia. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 41, 1140–1142. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.41.5.1140</u>
- [178] Walsh, T.R., Hall, L., Assinder, S.J., Nichols, W.W., Cartwright, S.J., MacGowan, A.P., Bennett, P.M., 1994. Sequence analysis of the L1 metallo-β-lactamase from Xanthomonas maltophilia. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Gene Structure and Expression 1218, 199–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/0167-4781(94)90011-6
- [179] Abda, E.M., Krysciak, D., Krohn-Molt, I., Mamat, U., Schmeisser, C., Förstner, K.U., Schaible, U.E., Kohl, T.A., Nieman, S., Streit, W.R., 2015. Phenotypic Heterogeneity Affects Stenotrophomonas maltophilia 1789a Colony Morphotypes and β-Lactamase Expression. Front. Microbiol. 6. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.01373</u>
- [180] Imipenem [WWW Document], n.d. URL <u>https://www.drugbank.ca/drugs/DB01598</u> (accessed 9.15.20).
- [181] Bolister, N., Basker, M., Hodges, N.A., Marriott, C., 1991. The diffusion of β-lactam antibiotics through mixed gels of cystic fibrosis-derived mucin and Pseudomonas aeruginosa alginate. J Antimicrob Chemother 27, 285–293. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/27.3.285
- [182] Samad, T., Co, J.Y., Witten, J., Ribbeck, K., 2019. Mucus and Mucin Environments Reduce the Efficacy of Polymyxin and Fluoroquinolone Antibiotics against Pseudomonas aeruginosa. ACS Biomater. Sci. Eng. 5, 1189–1194. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acsbiomaterials.8b01054</u>
- [183] Huang, J.X., Blaskovich, M.A.T., Pelingon, R., Ramu, S., Kavanagh, A., Elliott, A.G., Butler, M.S., Montgomery, A.B., Cooper, M.A., 2015. Mucin Binding Reduces Colistin Antimicrobial Activity. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 59, 5925–5931. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00808-15</u>
- [184] Landry, R.M., An, D., Hupp, J.T., Singh, P.K., Parsek, M.R., 2006. Mucin–Pseudomonas aeruginosa interactions promote biofilm formation and antibiotic resistance. Molecular Microbiology 59, 142– 151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2005.04941.x</u>
- [185] Onguru, P., Erbay, A., Bodur, H., Baran, G., Akinci, E., Balaban, N., Cevik, M.A., 2008. Imipenem-Resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa: Risk Factors for Nosocomial Infections. J Korean Med Sci 23, 982–987. <u>https://doi.org/10.3346/jkms.2008.23.6.982</u>

- [186] Fridkin, S.K., Steward, C.D., Edwards, J.R., Pryor, E.R., McGowan, J.E., Archibald, L.K., Gaynes, R.P., Tenover, F.C., 1999. Surveillance of antimicrobial use and antimicrobial resistance in United States hospitals: project ICARE phase 2. Project Intensive Care Antimicrobial Resistance Epidemiology (ICARE) hospitals. Clin. Infect. Dis. 29, 245–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/520193</u>
- [187] Parkins, M.D., Floto, R.A., 2015. Emerging bacterial pathogens and changing concepts of bacterial pathogenesis in cystic fibrosis. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 14, 293–304. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcf.2015.03.012</u>
- [188] Ballestero, S., Vírseda, I., Escobar, H., Suárez, L., Baquero, F., 1995. Stenotrophomonas maltophilia in cystic fibrosis patients. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 14, 728–729. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01690887</u>
- [189] Badia, J.R., Soy, D., Adrover, M., Ferrer, M., Sarasa, M., Alarcón, A., Codina, C., Torres, A., 2004.
  Disposition of instilled versus nebulized tobramycin and imipenem in ventilated intensive care unit (ICU) patients. J Antimicrob Chemother 54, 508–514. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkh326</u>
- [190] Tilley, A.E., Walters, M.S., Shaykhiev, R., Crystal, R.G., 2015. Cilia Dysfunction in Lung Disease. Annu Rev Physiol 77, 379–406. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-physiol-021014-071931</u>
- [191] Chioccioli, M., Feriani, L., Kotar, J., Bratcher, P.E., Cicuta, P., 2019. Phenotyping ciliary dynamics and coordination in response to CFTR-modulators in Cystic Fibrosis respiratory epithelial cells. Nature Communications 10, 1763. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-09798-3</u>
- [192] Schiessl, K.T., Hu, F., Jo, J., Nazia, S.Z., Wang, B., Price-Whelan, A., Min, W., Dietrich, L.E.P., 2019. Phenazine production promotes antibiotic tolerance and metabolic heterogeneity in Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilms. Nature Communications 10, 762. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-08733-w</u>
- [193] Vandeplassche, E., Sass, A., Lemarcq, A., Dandekar, A.A., Coenye, T., Crabbé, A., 2019. In vitro evolution of Pseudomonas aeruginosa AA2 biofilms in the presence of cystic fibrosis lung microbiome members. Sci Rep 9, 12859. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-49371-y</u>
- [194] Wilson, L.M., Morrison, L., Robinson, K.A., 2019. Airway clearance techniques for cystic fibrosis: an overview of Cochrane systematic reviews. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 1, CD011231. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD011231.pub2</u>
- [195] McIlwaine, M., Button, B., Dwan, K., 2015. Positive expiratory pressure physiotherapy for airway clearance in people with cystic fibrosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev CD003147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003147.pub4</u>
- [196] Morrison, L., Innes, S., 2017. Oscillating devices for airway clearance in people with cystic fibrosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 5, CD006842. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD006842.pub4</u>
- [197] Bhatt, J.M., 2013. Treatment of pulmonary exacerbations in cystic fibrosis. European Respiratory Review 22, 205–216. <u>https://doi.org/10.1183/09059180.00006512</u>
- [198] Chmiel, J.F., Aksamit, T.R., Chotirmall, S.H., Dasenbrook, E.C., Elborn, J.S., LiPuma, J.J., Ranganathan, S.C., Waters, V.J., Ratjen, F.A., 2014. Antibiotic Management of Lung Infections in Cystic Fibrosis. I. The Microbiome, Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus, Gram-Negative Bacteria, and Multiple Infections. Ann Am Thorac Soc 11, 1120–1129. <u>https://doi.org/10.1513/AnnalsATS.201402-050AS</u>
- [199] 2009. Antibiotic treatment for cystic fibrosis 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. Report for the UK Cystic Fibrosis Trust Antibiotic Working Group

- [200] Foster, L.L., Yusa, S., Kuroda, K., 2019. Solution-Mediated Modulation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Biofilm Formation by a Cationic Synthetic Polymer. Antibiotics (Basel) 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics8020061</u>
- [201] Nadell, C.D., Drescher, K., Foster, K.R., 2016. Spatial structure, cooperation and competition in biofilms. Nature Reviews Microbiology 14, 589–600. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro.2016.84</u>
- [202] Rendueles, O., Ghigo, J.-M., 2015. Mechanisms of Competition in Biofilm Communities. Microbiol Spectr 3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/microbiolspec.MB-0009-2014</u>
- [203] Zgurskaya, H.I., López, C.A., Gnanakaran, S., 2015. Permeability Barrier of Gram-Negative Cell Envelopes and Approaches To Bypass It. ACS Infect. Dis. 1, 512–522. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis.5b00097
- [204] Davies, E.V., James, C.E., Brockhurst, M.A., Winstanley, C., 2017. Evolutionary diversification of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in an artificial sputum model. BMC Microbiology 17, 3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12866-016-0916-z</u>
- [205] Turner, K.H., Wessel, A.K., Palmer, G.C., Murray, J.L., Whiteley, M., 2015. Essential genome of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in cystic fibrosis sputum. PNAS 112, 4110–4115. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1419677112</u>
- [206] Billings, N., Birjiniuk, A., Samad, T.S., Doyle, P.S., Ribbeck, K., 2015. Material properties of biofilms a review of methods for understanding permeability and mechanics. Rep. Prog. Phys. 78, 036601. <u>https://doi.org/10.1088/0034-4885/78/3/036601</u>
- [207] Smith, A.L., Fiel, S.B., Mayer-Hamblett, N., Ramsey, B., Burns, J.L., 2003. Susceptibility Testing of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Isolates and Clinical Response to Parenteral Antibiotic Administration: Lack of Association in Cystic Fibrosis. Chest 123, 1495–1502. <u>https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.123.5.1495</u>
- [208] Waters, V., Ratjen, F., 2017. Standard versus biofilm antimicrobial susceptibility testing to guide antibiotic therapy in cystic fibrosis. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD009528.pub4</u>
- [209] Hurley, M.N., Ariff, A.H.A., Bertenshaw, C., Bhatt, J., Smyth, A.R., 2012. Results of antibiotic susceptibility testing do not influence clinical outcome in children with cystic fibrosis. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 11, 288–292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcf.2012.02.006</u>
- [210] Beaume, M., Köhler, T., Fontana, T., Tognon, M., Renzoni, A., van Delden, C., 2015. Metabolic pathways of Pseudomonas aeruginosa involved in competition with respiratory bacterial pathogens. Front Microbiol 6. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00321</u>
- [211] Kataoka, D., Tanaka, Y., 2003. The Clinical Aspects of β-Lactam-Resistant Stenotrophomonas maltophilia. Yonago Acta Medica 46.
- [212] Kataoka, D., Fujiwara, H., Kawakami, T., Tanaka, Yuko, Tanimoto, A., Ikawa, S., Tanaka, Yoshinori, 2003. The indirect pathogenicity of Stenotrophomonas maltophilia. Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents 22, 601–606. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0924-8579(03)00244-9</u>
- [213] Karami, A., Mazloom Zadeh, S., Rastin, A., Karami, A., Shiri, P., 2015. The consistency of antibiotic resistance' results in two methods of disk diffusion and MIC in isolated organisms from patients with urinary tract infections. J Med Life 8, 282–286.

- [214] Khalili, H., Soltani, R., Negahban, S., Abdollahi, A., Gholami, K., 2012. Reliability of Disk Diffusion Test Results for the Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Nosocomial Gram-positive Microorganisms: Is E-test Method Better? Iran J Pharm Res 11, 559–563.
- [215] Saini, V., Riekerink, R.G.M.O., McClure, J.T., Barkema, H.W., 2011. Diagnostic Accuracy Assessment of Sensititre and Agar Disk Diffusion for Determining Antimicrobial Resistance Profiles of Bovine Clinical Mastitis Pathogens v. J Clin Microbiol 49, 1568–1577. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.02209-10</u>
- [216] Smith, G.B., Dezeny, G.C., Douglas, A.W., 1990. Stability and Kinetics of Degradation of Imipenem in Aqueous Solution. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences 79, 732–740. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jps.2600790816</u>
- [217] Marcos, M.C., Espinosa, E.V., Caceres, L.D., Perez, T.A., Meca, A.M., Serrano, C.C., Moreno, R.M.G., 2017. Experience with Aerosolized Imipenem in Patients with Cystic Fibrosis and Achromobacter xylosoxidans. Journal of Infectious Diseases & Therapy 5, 1–3. <u>https://doi.org/10.4172/2332-0877.1000335</u>
- [218] Dalhoff, A., 2014. Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Aerosolized Antibacterial Agents in Chronically Infected Cystic Fibrosis Patients. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 27, 753–782. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00022-14</u>
- [219] Garrett, T.R., Bhakoo, M., Zhang, Z., 2008. Bacterial adhesion and biofilms on surfaces. Progress in Natural Science 18, 1049–1056. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnsc.2008.04.001</u>
- [220] Valdezate, S., Vindel, A., Maiz, L., Baquero, F., Escobar, H., Cantón, R., 2001. Persistence and variability of Stenotrophomonas maltophilia in cystic fibrosis patients, Madrid, 1991-1998. Emerging Infect. Dis. 7, 113–122. <u>https://doi.org/10.3201/eid0701.010116</u>
- [221] Sherrard, L.J., Tunney, M.M., Elborn, J.S., 2014. Antimicrobial resistance in the respiratory microbiota of people with cystic fibrosis. The Lancet 384, 703–713. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61137-5</u>
- [222] Jeon, Y.D., Jeong, W.Y., Kim, M.H., Jung, I.Y., Ahn, M.Y., Ann, H.W., Ahn, J.Y., Han, S.H., Choi, J.Y., Song, Y.G., Kim, J.M., Ku, N.S., 2016. Risk factors for mortality in patients with Stenotrophomonas maltophilia bacteremia. Medicine 95, e4375. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.00000000004375</u>
- [223] Looney, W.J., Narita, M., Mühlemann, K., 2009. Stenotrophomonas maltophilia: an emerging opportunist human pathogen. The Lancet Infectious Diseases 9, 312–323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(09)70083-0</u>
- [224] Fraser, T.A., Bell, M.G., Harris, P.N.A., Bell, S.C., Bergh, H., Nguyen, T.-K., Kidd, T.J., Nimmo, G.R., Sarovich, D.S., Price, E.P., 2019. Quantitative real-time PCR assay for the rapid identification of the intrinsically multidrug-resistant bacterial pathogen Stenotrophomonas maltophilia. Microb Genom 5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/mgen.0.000307</u>
- [225] Hall, J.P.J., Harrison, E., Brockhurst, M.A., 2018. Competitive species interactions constrain abiotic adaptation in a bacterial soil community. Evolution Letters 2, 580–589. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/evl3.83</u>
- [226] Stubbendieck, R.M., Straight, P.D., 2016. Multifaceted Interfaces of Bacterial Competition. Journal of Bacteriology 198, 2145–2155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00275-16</u>

- [227] Hibbing, M.E., Fuqua, C., Parsek, M.R., Peterson, S.B., 2010. Bacterial competition: surviving and thriving in the microbial jungle. Nat Rev Microbiol 8, 15–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2259</u>
- [228] Wistrand-Yuen, E., Knopp, M., Hjort, K., Koskiniemi, S., Berg, O.G., Andersson, D.I., 2018. Evolution of high-level resistance during low-level antibiotic exposure. Nat Commun 9, 1599. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-04059-1</u>
- [229] Li, H., Luo, Y.-F., Williams, B.J., Blackwell, T.S., Xie, C.-M., 2012. Structure and function of OprD protein in Pseudomonas aeruginosa: From antibiotic resistance to novel therapies. Int J Med Microbiol 302. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmm.2011.10.001</u>
- [230] Zhang, L., Mah, T.-F., 2008. Involvement of a Novel Efflux System in Biofilm-Specific Resistance to Antibiotics. Journal of Bacteriology 190, 4447–4452. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01655-07</u>
- [231] Rojo-Molinero, E., Macià, M.D., Oliver, A., 2019. Social Behavior of Antibiotic Resistant Mutants Within Pseudomonas aeruginosa Biofilm Communities. Front. Microbiol. 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00570</u>
- [232] Rivera, A., Rebollo, M., Miró, E., Mateo, M., Navarro, F., Gurguí, M., Mirelis, B., Coll, P., 2006. Superantigen gene profile, emm type and antibiotic resistance genes among group A streptococcal isolates from Barcelona, Spain. J Med Microbiol 55, 1115–1123. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.46481-0</u>
- [233] Ching, C., Zaman, M.H., 2020. Development and selection of low-level multi-drug resistance over an extended range of sub-inhibitory ciprofloxacin concentrations in Escherichia coli. Scientific Reports 10, 8754. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-65602-z</u>
- [234] Yao, J., Rock, C.O., 2016. Resistance Mechanisms and the Future of Bacterial Enoyl-Acyl Carrier Protein Reductase (Fabl) Antibiotics. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a027045</u>
- [235] Alcaraz, E., Garcia, C., Papalia, M., Vay, C., Friedman, L., Passerini de Rossi, B., 2018. Stenotrophomonas maltophilia isolated from patients exposed to invasive devices in a university hospital in Argentina: molecular typing, susceptibility and detection of potential virulence factors. Journal of Medical Microbiology 67, 992–1002. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.000764</u>
- [236] Köhler, T., Michea-Hamzehpour, M., Epp, S.F., Pechere, J.-C., 1999. Carbapenem Activities against Pseudomonas aeruginosa: Respective Contributions of OprD and Efflux Systems. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 43, 424–427. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.43.2.424</u>
- [237] Sanz-García, F., Hernando-Amado, S., Martínez, J.L., 2018. Mutation-Driven Evolution of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in the Presence of either Ceftazidime or Ceftazidime-Avibactam. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.01379-18</u>
- [239] Masuda, N., Ohya, S., 1992. Cross-resistance to meropenem, cephems, and quinolones in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 36, 1847–1851. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.36.9.1847</u>
- [240] Tomás, M., Doumith, M., Warner, M., Turton, J.F., Beceiro, A., Bou, G., Livermore, D.M., Woodford, N., 2010. Efflux Pumps, OprD Porin, AmpC β-Lactamase, and Multiresistance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa Isolates from Cystic Fibrosis Patients. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy 54, 2219– 2224. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00816-09</u>

- [241] MacLean, R.C., Vogwill, T., 2015. Limits to compensatory adaptation and the persistence of antibiotic resistance in pathogenic bacteria. Evol Med Public Health 2015, 4–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/emph/eou032</u>
- [242] Szamecz, B., Boross, G., Kalapis, D., Kovács, K., Fekete, G., Farkas, Z., Lázár, V., Hrtyan, M., Kemmeren, P., Koerkamp, M.J.A.G., Rutkai, E., Holstege, F.C.P., Papp, B., Pál, C., 2014. The Genomic Landscape of Compensatory Evolution. PLOS Biology 12, e1001935. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1001935</u>
- [243] Meletis, G., 2015. Carbapenem resistance: overview of the problem and future perspectives: Therapeutic Advances in Infectious Disease. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2049936115621709</u>
- [244] Mashburn, L.M., Jett, A.M., Akins, D.R., Whiteley, M., 2005. Staphylococcus aureus serves as an iron source for Pseudomonas aeruginosa during in vivo coculture. J. Bacteriol. 187, 554–566. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.187.2.554-566.2005</u>
- [245] Briaud, P., Camus, L., Bastien, S., Doléans-Jordheim, A., Vandenesch, F., Moreau, K., 2019. Coexistence with Pseudomonas aeruginosa alters Staphylococcus aureus transcriptome, antibiotic resistance and internalization into epithelial cells. Scientific Reports 9, 16564. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-52975-z
- [246] Pernet, E., Guillemot, L., Burgel, P.-R., Martin, C., Lambeau, G., Sermet-Gaudelus, I., Sands, D., Leduc, D., Morand, P.C., Jeammet, L., Chignard, M., Wu, Y., Touqui, L., 2014. Pseudomonas aeruginosa eradicates Staphylococcus aureus by manipulating the host immunity. Nature Communications 5, 5105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms6105</u>
- [247] Khare, A., Tavazoie, S., 2015. Multifactorial Competition and Resistance in a Two-Species Bacterial System. PLOS Genetics 11, e1005715. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1005715</u>
- [248] Alves, P.M., Al-Badi, E., Withycombe, C., Jones, P.M., Purdy, K.J., Maddocks, S.E., 2018. Interaction between Staphylococcus aureus and Pseudomonas aeruginosa is beneficial for colonisation and pathogenicity in a mixed biofilm. Pathog Dis 76. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/femspd/fty003</u>
- [249] Baron, S.S., Rowe, J.J., 1981. Antibiotic action of pyocyanin. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 20, 814–820. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.20.6.814</u>
- [250] Trejo-Hernández, A., Andrade-Domínguez, A., Hernández, M., Encarnación, S., 2014. Interspecies competition triggers virulence and mutability in Candida albicans – Pseudomonas aeruginosa mixed biofilms. The ISME Journal 8, 1974–1988. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2014.53</u>
- [251] Winstanley, C., O'Brien, S., Brockhurst, M.A., 2016. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Evolutionary Adaptation and Diversification in Cystic Fibrosis Chronic Lung Infections. Trends in Microbiology, Special Issue: Microbial Endurance 24, 327–337. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2016.01.008</u>
- [252] Lorè, N.I., Cigana, C., De Fino, I., Riva, C., Juhas, M., Schwager, S., Eberl, L., Bragonzi, A., 2012. Cystic Fibrosis-Niche Adaptation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Reduces Virulence in Multiple Infection Hosts. PLoS One 7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0035648</u>
- [253] Smith, E.E., Buckley, D.G., Wu, Z., Saenphimmachak, C., Hoffman, L.R., D'Argenio, D.A., Miller, S.I., Ramsey, B.W., Speert, D.P., Moskowitz, S.M., Burns, J.L., Kaul, R., Olson, M.V., 2006. Genetic adaptation by Pseudomonas aeruginosa to the airways of cystic fibrosis patients. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 103, 8487–8492. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0602138103</u>

- [254] Rada, B., Leto, T.L., 2013. Pyocyanin effects on respiratory epithelium: relevance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa airway infections. Trends Microbiol 21, 73–81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2012.10.004</u>
- [255] Moradali, M.F., Ghods, S., Rehm, B.H.A., 2017. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Lifestyle: A Paradigm for Adaptation, Survival, and Persistence. Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol. 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2017.00039
- [256] Vinckx, T., Wei, Q., Matthijs, S., Cornelis, P., 2010. The Pseudomonas aeruginosa oxidative stress regulator OxyR influences production of pyocyanin and rhamnolipids: protective role of pyocyanin. Microbiology (Reading, England) 156, 678–686. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.031971-0</u>
- [257] Scheideler, L., Ninnemann, H., 1986. Nitrate reductase activity test: phenazine methosulfateferricyanide stop reagent replaces postassay treatment. Analytical Biochemistry 154, 29–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-2697(86)90491-4</u>
- [258] Paganin, P., Fiscarelli, E.V., Tuccio, V., Chiancianesi, M., Bacci, G., Morelli, P., Dolce, D., Dalmastri, C., De Alessandri, A., Lucidi, V., Taccetti, G., Mengoni, A., Bevivino, A., 2015. Changes in Cystic Fibrosis Airway Microbial Community Associated with a Severe Decline in Lung Function. PLoS One 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0124348</u>
- [259] McGuigan, L., Callaghan, M., 2015. The evolving dynamics of the microbial community in the cystic fibrosis lung: CF microbiome. Environ Microbiol 17, 16–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12504</u>
- [260] O'Brien, S., Fothergill, J.L., 2017. The role of multispecies social interactions in shaping Pseudomonas aeruginosa pathogenicity in the cystic fibrosis lung. FEMS Microbiol Lett 364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/femsle/fnx128</u>
- [261] Paganin, P., Fiscarelli, E.V., Tuccio, V., Chiancianesi, M., Bacci, G., Morelli, P., Dolce, D., Dalmastri, C., De Alessandri, A., Lucidi, V., Taccetti, G., Mengoni, A., Bevivino, A., 2015. Changes in Cystic Fibrosis Airway Microbial Community Associated with a Severe Decline in Lung Function. PLoS One 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0124348</u>
- [262] Periasamy, S., Nair, H.A.S., Lee, K.W.K., Ong, J., Goh, J.Q.J., Kjelleberg, S., Rice, S.A., 2015. Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 exopolysaccharides are important for mixed species biofilm community development and stress tolerance. Front. Microbiol. 6. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00851</u>
- [263] Riveros-Rosas, H., Julián-Sánchez, A., Moreno-Hagelsieb, G., Muñoz-Clares, R.A., 2019. Aldehyde dehydrogenase diversity in bacteria of the Pseudomonas genus. Chemico-Biological Interactions 304, 83–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbi.2019.03.006</u>
- [264] Takase, R., Mikami, B., Kawai, S., Murata, K., Hashimoto, W., 2014. Structure-based Conversion of the Coenzyme Requirement of a Short-chain Dehydrogenase/Reductase Involved in Bacterial Alginate Metabolism. J. Biol. Chem. 289, 33198–33214. <u>https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M114.585661</u>
- [265] Benz, P., Soll, J., Bölter, B., 2007. The Role of the Tic Machinery in Chloroplast Protein Import, in: The Enzymes. Elsevier, pp. 439–462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1874-6047(07)25017-6</u>
- [266] Marín-García, J., 2007. Fatty Acid and Glucose Metabolism in Cardiac Disease, in: Post-Genomic Cardiology. Elsevier, pp. 473–510. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012373698-7/50016-4</u>

- [267] Ikeuchi, Y., Shigi, N., Kato, J., Nishimura, A., Suzuki, T., 2006. Mechanistic Insights into Sulfur Relay by Multiple Sulfur Mediators Involved in Thiouridine Biosynthesis at tRNA Wobble Positions. Molecular Cell 21, 97–108. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2005.11.001</u>
- [268] Sekowska, A., Kung, H.F., Danchin, A., 2000. Sulfur metabolism in Escherichia coli and related bacteria: facts and fiction. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 2, 145–177.
- [269] Cornforth, D.M., Dees, J.L., Ibberson, C.B., Huse, H.K., Mathiesen, I.H., Kirketerp-Møller, K., Wolcott, R.D., Rumbaugh, K.P., Bjarnsholt, T., Whiteley, M., 2018. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* transcriptome during human infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 115, E5125–E5134. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1717525115
- [270] Shrader, T.E., Tobias, J.W., Varshavsky, A., 1993. The N-end rule in Escherichia coli: cloning and analysis of the leucyl, phenylalanyl-tRNA-protein transferase gene aat. J Bacteriol 175, 4364–4374.
- [271] malT HTH-type transcriptional regulator MalT Pseudomonas guguanensis malT gene & protein [WWW Document], n.d. URL <u>https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/A0A1H0WJA8</u> (accessed 10.17.20).
- [272] Palmer, K.L., Mashburn, L.M., Singh, P.K., Whiteley, M., 2005. Cystic Fibrosis Sputum Supports Growth and Cues Key Aspects of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Physiology. Journal of Bacteriology 187, 5267–5277. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.187.15.5267-5277.2005</u>
- [273] Nguyen, A.T., O'Neill, M.J., Watts, A.M., Robson, C.L., Lamont, I.L., Wilks, A., Oglesby-Sherrouse, A.G., 2014. Adaptation of Iron Homeostasis Pathways by a Pseudomonas aeruginosa Pyoverdine Mutant in the Cystic Fibrosis Lung. Journal of Bacteriology 196, 2265–2276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01491-14</u>
- [274] Rico-Jiménez, M., Reyes-Darias, J.A., Ortega, Á., Díez Peña, A.I., Morel, B., Krell, T., 2016. Two different mechanisms mediate chemotaxis to inorganic phosphate in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Sci Rep 6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/srep28967</u>
- [275] Stites, S.W., Walters, B., O'Brien-Ladner, A.R., Bailey, K., Wesselius, L.J., 1998. Increased iron and ferritin content of sputum from patients with cystic fibrosis or chronic bronchitis. Chest 114, 814– 819. <u>https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.114.3.814</u>
- [276] Gifford, A.H., Moulton, L.A., Dorman, D.B., Olbina, G., Westerman, M., Parker, H.W., Stanton, B.A., O'Toole, G.A., 2012. Iron Homeostasis during Cystic Fibrosis Pulmonary Exacerbation. Clin Transl Sci 5, 368–373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-8062.2012.00417.x</u>
- [277] Banin, E., Vasil, M.L., Greenberg, E.P., 2005. Iron and Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm formation. PNAS 102, 11076–11081. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0504266102</u>
- [278] Lamont, I.L., Beare, P.A., Ochsner, U., Vasil, A.I., Vasil, M.L., 2002. Siderophore-mediated signaling regulates virulence factor production in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. PNAS 99, 7072–7077. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.092016999
- [279] Reid, D.W., Carroll, V., O'May, C., Champion, A., Kirov, S.M., 2007. Increased airway iron as a potential factor in the persistence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection in cystic fibrosis. Eur. Respir. J. 30, 286–292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1183/09031936.00154006</u>
- [280] Martin, L.W., Reid, D.W., Sharples, K.J., Lamont, I.L., 2011. Pseudomonas siderophores in the sputum of patients with cystic fibrosis. Biometals 24, 1059–1067. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10534-011-9464-z</u>

- [281] De Vos, D., De Chial, M., Cochez, C., Jansen, S., Tümmler, B., Meyer, J.M., Cornelis, P., 2001. Study of pyoverdine type and production by Pseudomonas aeruginosa isolated from cystic fibrosis patients: prevalence of type II pyoverdine isolates and accumulation of pyoverdine-negative mutations. Arch. Microbiol. 175, 384–388. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s002030100278</u>
- [282] Konings, A.F., Martin, L.W., Sharples, K.J., Roddam, L.F., Latham, R., Reid, D.W., Lamont, I.L., 2013. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Uses Multiple Pathways To Acquire Iron during Chronic Infection in Cystic Fibrosis Lungs. Infection and Immunity 81, 2697–2704. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00418-13</u>
- [283] Meyer, J.M., Neely, A., Stintzi, A., Georges, C., Holder, I.A., 1996. Pyoverdin is essential for virulence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Infection and Immunity 64, 518–523.
- [284] Ochsner, U.A., Johnson, Z., Vasil, M.L., 2000. Genetics and regulation of two distinct haem-uptake systems, phu and has, in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Microbiology (Reading, Engl.) 146 (Pt 1), 185– 198. <u>https://doi.org/10.1099/00221287-146-1-185</u>
- [285] Kang, D., Revtovich, A.V., Chen, Q., Shah, K.N., Cannon, C.L., Kirienko, N.V., 2019. Pyoverdine-Dependent Virulence of Pseudomonas aeruginosa Isolates From Cystic Fibrosis Patients. Front. Microbiol. 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.02048</u>
- [286] LaBauve, A.E., Wargo, M.J., 2012. Growth and Laboratory Maintenance of Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Curr Protoc Microbiol 0 6, Unit-6E.1. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9780471729259.mc06e01s25</u>
- [287] Reichhardt, C., Jacobs, H.M., Matwichuk, M., Wong, C., Wozniak, D.J., Parsek, M.R., 2020. The Versatile Pseudomonas aeruginosa Biofilm Matrix Protein CdrA Promotes Aggregation through Different Extracellular Exopolysaccharide Interactions. Journal of Bacteriology 202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00216-20</u>
- [288] Borlee, B.R., Goldman, A.D., Murakami, K., Samudrala, R., Wozniak, D.J., Parsek, M.R., 2010. Pseudomonas aeruginosa uses a cyclic-di-GMP-regulated adhesin to reinforce the biofilm extracellular matrix. Mol Microbiol 75, 827–842. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2009.06991.x</u>
- [289] Reichhardt, C., Wong, C., Silva, D.P. da, Wozniak, D.J., Parsek, M.R., 2018. CdrA Interactions within the Pseudomonas aeruginosa Biofilm Matrix Safeguard It from Proteolysis and Promote Cellular Packing. mBio 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.01376-18</u>
- [290] Castañeda-Tamez, P., Ramírez-Peris, J., Pérez-Velázquez, J., Kuttler, C., Jalalimanesh, A., Saucedo-Mora, M.Á., Jiménez-Cortés, J.G., Maeda, T., González, Y., Tomás, M., Wood, T.K., García-Contreras, R., 2018. Pyocyanin Restricts Social Cheating in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Front. Microbiol. 9.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.01348">https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.01348</a>
- [291] Mowat, E., Paterson, S., Fothergill, J.L., Wright, E.A., Ledson, M.J., Walshaw, M.J., Brockhurst, M.A., Winstanley, C., 2011. Pseudomonas aeruginosa population diversity and turnover in cystic fibrosis chronic infections. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 183, 1674–1679. <u>https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201009-14300C</u>
- [292] Cao, H., Krishnan, G., Goumnerov, B., Tsongalis, J., Tompkins, R., Rahme, L.G., 2001. A quorum sensing-associated virulence gene of Pseudomonas aeruginosa encodes a LysR-like transcription regulator with a unique self-regulatory mechanism. PNAS 98, 14613–14618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.251465298</u>

- [293] Lau, G.W., Ran, H., Kong, F., Hassett, D.J., Mavrodi, D., 2004. Pseudomonas aeruginosa Pyocyanin Is Critical for Lung Infection in Mice. Infection and Immunity 72, 4275–4278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.72.7.4275-4278.2004</u>
- [294] Cohen, T.S., Prince, A., 2012. Cystic fibrosis: a mucosal immunodeficiency syndrome. Nat. Med. 18, 509–519. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2715</u>
- [295] Wilson, R., Sykes, D.A., Watson, D., Rutman, A., Taylor, G.W., Cole, P.J., 1988. Measurement of Pseudomonas aeruginosa phenazine pigments in sputum and assessment of their contribution to sputum sol toxicity for respiratory epithelium. Infect Immun 56, 2515–2517.
- [296] Caldwell, C.C., Chen, Y., Goetzmann, H.S., Hao, Y., Borchers, M.T., Hassett, D.J., Young, L.R., Mavrodi, D., Thomashow, L., Lau, G.W., 2009. Pseudomonas aeruginosa exotoxin pyocyanin causes cystic fibrosis airway pathogenesis. Am. J. Pathol. 175, 2473–2488. <u>https://doi.org/10.2353/ajpath.2009.090166</u>
- [297] Fothergill, J.L., Panagea, S., Hart, C.A., Walshaw, M.J., Pitt, T.L., Winstanley, C., 2007. Widespread pyocyanin over-production among isolates of a cystic fibrosis epidemic strain. BMC Microbiol 7, 45. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2180-7-45
- [298] Marvig, R.L., Sommer, L.M., Molin, S., Johansen, H.K., 2015. Convergent evolution and adaptation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa within patients with cystic fibrosis. Nature Genetics 47, 57–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3148</u>
- [299] Bianconi, I., D'Arcangelo, S., Esposito, A., Benedet, M., Piffer, E., Dinnella, G., Gualdi, P., Schinella, M., Baldo, E., Donati, C., Jousson, O., 2019. Persistence and Microevolution of Pseudomonas aeruginosa in the Cystic Fibrosis Lung: A Single-Patient Longitudinal Genomic Study. Front. Microbiol. 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.03242
- [300] Wee, B.A., Tai, A.S., Sherrard, L.J., Ben Zakour, N.L., Hanks, K.R., Kidd, T.J., Ramsay, K.A., Lamont, I., Whiley, D.M., Bell, S.C., Beatson, S.A., 2018. Whole genome sequencing reveals the emergence of a Pseudomonas aeruginosa shared strain sub-lineage among patients treated within a single cystic fibrosis centre. BMC Genomics 19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-018-5018-x</u>
- [301] Subedi, D., Vijay, A.K., Kohli, G.S., Rice, S.A., Willcox, M., 2018. Comparative genomics of clinical strains of Pseudomonas aeruginosa strains isolated from different geographic sites. Scientific Reports 8, 15668. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-34020-7</u>